

Arctic Development Library

Northwest Territories Transportation Strategy Reference Material, Reference -General Author: G.n.w.t. - Transportation Catalogue Number: 9-5-27

Library Managed By Economic Planning Section, Economic Development and Tourism Government of the NWT, and by: The Inuvaluit Community Economic Development Organization (CEDO), Inuvik, NWT Financial assistance provided by the NWT EDA, Indian and Inuit Services.





Transportation is essential to the social, economic and political well-being of every nation.

We Canadians take pride in living in one of the world's largest and least densely populated countries. We also recognize that this geographic abundance presents special transportation challenges. We are prepared to spend more to transport people and goods and to access our land and its rich natural resources. We have little choice. These fundamental truths are nowhere more evident than in the Northwest Territories.

In southern Canada, the challenges of transportation have been met over the last couple of centuries. Southern systems are relatively mature. In the Northwest Territories, some investment has been made in the last few decades. But the job has only begun.

The Government of the Northwest Territories strategic planning document, entitled 'Direction for the 1990's' highlights the transportation challenge:

"Our transportation infrastructure lags far behind that anywhere else in Canada and must be improved,.. Our lack of adequate roads, airports, docks and harbours handicaps our economic growth. A better transportation system will create opportunities for mining, tourism, fishing, trade and travel between communities." .

 $b_{a}CPTPCP4(n)' h_{a}L/L_{b} C /2 (10) <math>\Delta r - 2^{-1} +$

 $ac' \cap d' \cup dL' dT'C < c \cup d \cap d' \cup d' b'C' < c \cup d \cap d' b'C' < c \cup d'C' < c$

L<L'4' b</p>
<pL'4' b</p>
<p

The Government has directed the development of a long-term Transportation Strategy. This document presents a strategy which responds to the needs and aspirations of the people of the Northwest Territories into the 21st century. In doing so, it offers enormous direct benefits and opportunities for all Canadians.

What is needed now is a renewed commitment by the federal and territorial governments, as partners in meeting the transportation challenge. We will bring the North into the mainstream of the Canadian economy and Northerners into the mainstream of Canadian life.

Left more

Gordon Wray, Minister Responsible for Transportation.

J⊲C° ፟ ୮ቍ℃ Ь∟ቦኑኄሊ⊲ኄንኈ ∆ዦናኄ℃ጐ፞፞፞፞፞፞፞ጏ

ii NORTHWEST TERRITORIES TRANSPORTATION STRATEGY

. t

-

୶୰୷୵୶⊳୲⊲_{ଡ଼}୵ୢ୷

ᡣᠳ᠂ᢗ৹᠆᠈ᠺ᠔᠈ᢣ᠘

በበናናረ፲ራ∿ I - ጜ⊿ፈ~∿ራንሪ ⊳ም፟፟፟፟፟ ‹⊂⊳ጚ፟

1.	Δ [\] ዮነናቴί℃ [·] ⊳≪<∩ _° ኄຼ [°] [°] [°]	2
2.	۲۰۲۰۸ ۵۶۰C 67LAC?	7
3.	/ ← ⁽	11
4.	rcl δ, warden and the acting and th	18
5.	ݸݠݸݚ CГݒݗ ∇ᡄ _ݥ ╕ᠲᠵ᠔ᡕᢕ。 ᡧᡪ᠕ᢑᡘᡕᢕᡕ᠆	
	∩₽₫₭? """"""""	.26
6.	ላየ ዮ ኦኦ፹ላን ^ር	27
7.	₽ ₽∠>۶ ⊲⊃℃>⊀ч< _י<	31

CONTENTS

- - · · ·

MINISTER'S INTRODUCTION

PART I - OVERVIEW

1. TRANSPORTATION — WHAT DOES IT MEAN TO US? 2. WHAT DO WE WANT TO ACCOMPLISH ?	2 5
3. WHAT ARE THE PROBLEMS?	7
4. FOUR STRATEGIC OBJECTIVES	13
5. HOW WILL THIS STRATEGY CHANGE THINGS?	22
6. COSTS 7. FINDING THE INVESTMENT DOLLARS	24 26
PART II - FOUR STRATEGIC OBJECTIVES	
1. OBJECTIVE ONE - IMPROVING WHAT WE HAVE	.34
1.1 INTRODUCTION	34
1.2 AIRPORTS	37
1.3 HIGHWAYS	55
1.4 COMMUNITY LOCAL ACCESS ROADS	64
1.5 MARINE FACILITIES	67
2 ODJECTIVE TWO DUSTING DACK THE ECONOMIC EDON'TIEDS	77
2. UDJECTIVE I WU - PUSHINU DACK THE ECONOMIC FRONTIERS	11
2.2 DACKOROUND	/ /
2.5 ECONOMIC PROSPECTS FOR NEW ROADS	19
	00
2.0 PROGRAM SCHEDULE AND COSTS	90
3. OBJECTIVE THREE - FILLING THE GAPS - Transportation Subsidies	92
3. OBJECTIVE THREE - FILLING THE GAPS - Transportation Subsidies	92 92
 3. OBJECTIVE THREE - FILLING THE GAPS - Transportation Subsidies	92 92 94
 3. OBJECTIVE THREE - FILLING THE GAPS - Transportation Subsidies 3.1 INTRODUCTION 3.2 PROGRAM PROPOSAL 	92 92 94
 3. OBJECTIVE THREE - FILLING THE GAPS - Transportation Subsidies	92 92 94 95
 3. OBJECTIVE THREE - FILLING THE GAPS - Transportation Subsidies	92 92 94 95 95
 3. OBJECTIVE THREE - FILLING THE GAPS - Transportation Subsidies	92 92 94 95 95 95



Part I - OVERVIEW

0099/L-86 1 5000-0000 D-66500256

1. TRANSPORTATION — WHAT DOES IT MEAN TO US?

Before we begin to plan for the future, we should put the subject in perspective — What does transportation mean to us?

Transportation is a means, not an end. People travel to get somewhere. Goods, resources and materials are transported from their source to markets. Transportation plays a supporting role, albeit a major one, in the daily drama of life. As such, it is often a key factor in furthering or frustrating our economic, social and political goals and aspirations,



Transportation plays a key role in our daily lives, $\Delta \Upsilon$ יגישיי $\Delta \omega d = \Delta \omega d = \Delta$

Transportation pervades virtually every sector of the economy. In the resource sector, one can distinguish 'absolute' resources from 'economic' resources.

In 'absolute terms', we know that the North contains abundant mineral and petroleum resources. For production to be 'economic', we must be able to bring these resources to market at a cost which is less than their market value. The cost of transporting the plant, materials and labour to a site and the cost of transporting the resource to market is a major, often determining, factor in the economics of resource development.

In the mineral sector, base metal production depends heavily on transportation. The rich lead-zinc mines of Nanisivik and Polaris are economic because of their coastal locations and reliance on inexpensive sea shipping. The Pine Point mine was made feasible by a rail connection. Precious and semi-precious metal mines depend less on the shipping cost of their product. Gold, silver and uranium mines have prospered. Even so, many known and yet to be discovered properties which would be in pro-

2 NORTHWEST TERRITORIES TRANSPORTATION STRATEGY

1 Δነገነናፄና⊂ነσ^ኈ - ▷≪ናበ°ഛና ፄഛ^ኈ ጋየፄና<?

ᠡᡃᡷᠳᡃᡃᡪᡝᢉ᠋ᡱᠴ᠋᠄᠆ᠺᡃᡅ᠋ᢉᢦᡄ᠌᠌᠌᠉᠋ᡗᢪᠳ᠋ᢉᠬᡨ,᠘ᢣ᠘᠋ᢉᢣᡷ᠋᠄ ᡃ᠋ᡖ᠘ᡃ᠘᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋᠘᠂ᠳᡏ᠋᠋᠘ᡃᢅᡶ᠋᠄᠋᠖᠌᠌᠌᠌᠔᠋᠋᠌᠌ᢄ᠅᠖᠌᠌ᢧ᠅ ᠌᠌᠌᠌᠌ᢄᢞᢑᡃᠵ᠋᠘᠋ᡩᠺ᠖ᡃᠧ᠖᠊᠉᠌᠌᠌ᢄᡧ᠋ᠺ᠋᠋ᠺ

ΔΥ٬ናኄ‹ርናቍ፝ «Ο·ር▷ዸ፟ህቓ፝፝ የጋጋΔ°ዺና፞፞፞፞ຼ៰ ኄዾጋΔ°ዺ፝ ፟፟፟፟፟፟፟፟፟፟፟፟፟፟፟ ጋΓ ዹዻዹዅ፝፝፝ዸና ፟፟፟፟፟፟፟፟፟፟፟፟፟፟፟፟፟፟፟፟፟፟፟፟፟፟ ᠈Λኆኊ«ለΓታ▷ጋΔ°ዺ፟፟፟፝፝፝፞፞፞፞፞፞፞፞፞ዾዾን፞፞፞፞፞፞፞፞፞፞፞፞ · ለኆኊ«ለΓታ▷ጋΔ°ዺ፟፟፝፝፝፝፞፞፞፞፞፞፞፞፞፞፞ዾ፞፞፞፞፞፞፞፞ዾ፞፞፞፞፞፞፞፞

'Λ~~~*
'Λ~~~*
(Λ~~~*



Mineral exploration and development rely heavily on transportation. (Polaris Mine). $\gamma_{\gamma} = \gamma_{\gamma} =$

duction in southern locations are uneconomic in the North due to transportation costs.

In the oil and gas sector, the Northwest Territories contains known reserves at Norman Wells, Pointed Mountain, the Mackenzie Delta/Beaufort Sea and the High Arctic Islands. Norman Wells and Pointed Mountain produce gas while Norman Wells is the only significant oil producer. In fact, it wasn't until after the Norman Wells expansion and pipeline in 1985 that the Northwest Territories became a net exporter of oil. Several companies are now poised to spend in excess of \$4 billion on a pipeline to transport Beaufort natural gas to southern markets.

In the renewable resource sector, the Northwest Territories has a substantial potential in fish, fur, game, lumber and hydro-electric power. Yet only a fraction of this potential has been tapped. The Northwest Territories freshwater fishery, for example, almost certainly has a sustainable yield exceeding that of any of its southern neighbors. Yet the value of the Northwest Territories commercial harvest is less than that of either Alberta or Saskatchewan and only one tenth that of Manitoba. The 'economic' resource is only a fraction of the 'absolute' resource, largely due to transportation obstacles.



The North has a substantial untapped renewable resource potential.

The Northwest Territories is becoming recognized as a world class tourist destination. The North offers winter and summer sightseeing, fishing, hunting and adventure tour opportunities. Once again, the high cost of transportation largely limits this sector to the 'high end' of the market. Only those areas accessible by road appeal to mass markets.

Transportation obstacles combined with small markets raise the costs and restrict the viability of other economic sectors – retail trade, construction, manufacturing and service businesses alike.

▷☞◁ᡃᢆᡗᡃ᠅᠕ᡔ᠋᠋ᠢ᠆ᡧᠺᡳᢆᢛ᠅᠘ᡳᡃᠺᠺᢕᢗᠵ᠍᠋᠍ᠫᡅ᠂᠕ᡳᢣᡃ᠋ᡫ᠆ ᠌᠌᠌᠌᠌ᡔᢪᡅᠺᡗᢣ᠌᠌ᢂᠺ᠅᠋ᠫ᠅᠋᠕ᡘᡃᠵᢄ᠆ᡆ᠆ ᠃᠋ᡗ᠋᠋᠊᠆᠘᠈ᢣ᠈ᢣ᠋᠋ᡃᡪ᠅ᠳ᠋᠋᠋᠋ᠴ᠋᠕᠈᠂ᠺ᠆᠂ᢣᠧᢕ᠔᠋ᡃ ᠃᠋ᡃᢩ᠋᠋

D > G' = d' = L $A = a^{d} > b = a^{d} = a$ ۵<ےمم¹/۲۵ ایک ۲۵ ایک ۲۵ کا ۲۵ ایک ۲۵ کا 4'CP'L~'<'>Λ'Λ''</P-D'' Δ'Υ'</P-V'' ΟΓ Δ'+Δ'+Δ'' **ላ**ዾ՟_`∩ርዾ^ነፈነጒ`ብJ'. <<u>۵</u>° ><u>۵</u>°୮ ዾ፟፟፟፟፟፟፟፟፟፟ ><u>۵</u>°۲ ዾ፟፟፟፟፟ **₽₽4,CD,P,C⊂D~>,, d,AD,Ad, ¬~,95,U,Ad Δ· ٤ Δ· Δ· Δ· Δ· Δ· Δ· Δ· Δ·** ۲٬۰۴۹ ، ۲۵۵ ۵۰۲ م. ۲۵۵ ۲۵ ۲۵ ۲۵ ۲۲ ۲۰ ᢣ᠌ᢂ᠆ᠴ᠄᠖᠆ᠴᡄ᠋᠋᠂᠋ᠴᡄ᠈ᢉ°ᠳ᠂ᢆᢪᡄ᠌᠌᠌᠉ᡃᢣᡃᡃᡪ᠈ᢗ᠌᠌ᢂ᠆᠆ ንዮ'ጋና 'b<ےف' ወፈጥ°ఈር▷'<C, ኦዮኦ'ርንፖ حمنی، ∨برد⊳ر⊃ان.



The N.W.T. is becoming recognized as a world-class tourist destination.

୬৯،'೧۹۴ A ᡄᢗ᠌ᠢᢣ᠌᠌ᢣᢣ᠋ᢣ᠘ᢞᠳᡐᡄ᠋ᡃ᠋᠉᠅᠕᠆ᡄᠺᢣᠵ᠘ᢞᡄ᠅᠉ᡄᡗᡃ᠆ ᡣ᠊ᢦ᠋᠋ᠻ᠒PCÞ᠙ᡃᡄ᠋ᡏ᠖ᡃᢗ᠋᠂ᡔ᠋ᡃᠾᠳ᠈ᢗᡆᢣ᠑᠋᠌᠌᠘᠋*ᢩᢛᡃ᠌ᠫ᠋ᢩ᠋ᢩ᠘᠂

The per capita costs of delivering government programs in housing, health, education, social services and recreation are the highest in the country. Every government program includes high direct and indirect transportation components.

The high cost and relative lack of access to transportation in the North also has important social impacts. There is a sense of isolation. There is restricted access to goods and services. There are fewer employment opportunities. The effectiveness of public programs in education, health care, social services and employment is reduced. As a result, the standard of living and opportunity for many Northerners is low. Furthermore, there are marked inequalities within the North. The more remote communities combine the highest costs, lowest per capita incomes and lowest levels of service.

The settlement of aboriginal claims will turn huge land areas over to native groups. Improvements in access to these lands will enhance their value and accessibility for both traditional and market-based management.

The interdependence of transportation and political development should not be underestimated. It is often natural or man-made transportation systems which shape the evolution of political, administrative and economic regions. Transportation policy decisions can have major impacts on the development of a nation or region. For example, the building of a national railway was a major factor in Canadian Confederation.

Without good transportation systems, a viable, self-supporting northern economy will never develop. Without a strong economic base, self-determination and a fully responsible government seem unlikely. The Northwest Territories has enormous potential. Northerners and Canadians want to see that potential harnessed in a rational and responsible manner.

One cannot suggest that transportation improvements will solve all our problems. However, transportation will play a major role in the future economic, social and political development of the Northwest Territories. Modern transportation development in the North has been driven by successive economic, social, and political imperatives. It has also stagnated in their absence.

What is needed now is a long-term strategy and resulting action to develop a transportation system for the twenty-first century. This must be done in a rational and balanced manner which will respond to the longterm needs and aspirations of the citizens of the North and Canada. C>%·C-',2+ Pa>'>⁴>C><'-d-2>'>⁶. b¹<-b²< d²²b¹<-b²d²²d'>d²²d'>b⁴d'>b⁴d'>b⁴d'>b⁴d'>b⁴d'>b⁴d'>b⁴d'<

 $a = \Gamma P C_{-} a = C + C + a = C + C + a = C$

 Δ γ (56) (-5

U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U
U

2. WHAT DO WE WANT TO ACCOMPLISH?

This is the key question in any strategic planning exercise. Having recognized the challenge, we must first define the goal or mission we are setting out to accomplish.

Our Goal is:

To ensure the safe, accessible and reliable movement of people and goods to meet the economic, social and political needs and aspirations of the people of the Northwest Territories and Canada.

We also need a framework to guide the decision-making process. This framework is defined by seven principles:

- 1. Facilities and services will be provided in a manner that ensures public safety.
- 2. Facilities and services will be provided in a manner that is consistent with current policies on sustainable development.
- 3. Planning and delivery of air, road and marine programs will be integrated to ensure provision of the most effective overall transportation services.
- 4. Programs will be provided in a manner that generates meaningful business and employment opportunities for Northerners.
- 5. Programs will take into account systemic regional disparities in transportation services and economic opportunities.
- 6. Value for money will be obtained from public investment.

1

7. The strategy must balance our long-term economic, social and political needs and aspirations.

This Strategy is intended to serve as a map to guide decisions on the future of transportation in the North. Each step we take in implementing the strategy should bring us closer to our goal and each should be consistent with the stated principles.

Of these principles, striving for balance may be the greatest challenge. We must recognize that our social, economic and political objectives are interdependent.

 $4P_{3}_{4}$, $4Y_{5}$, $4Y_{5}$, $4P_{5}$, $2Y_{5}$, P_{5} , $2Y_{5}$, 2

If our ultimate goal is the well-being of the individual and society as a whole. it cannot be achieved without a healthy economy, providing employment and revenue to fund our health, education and other social programs. Nor can we expect to achieve a full measure of political self-determination without a strong economy. Our transportation strategy must therefore balance its response to the immediate needs and demands of society against investment in our longer term economic health.

For example, Northerners do not wish to see the Northwest Territories depend solely on non-renewable resource exploitation. However, non-renewable resource exploration and development create direct employment for Northerners and a significant number of business and employment opportunities in secondary sectors. They may also provide the stimulus for infrastructure development, such as a new road. New roads will improve mobility and reduce costs. They will also lead to tourism, renewable resource development or other business and employment opportunities. As the responsibility for non-renewable resource activities devolves to the G. N.W.T., Northerners should expect a greater share of the employment, business and taxa-tion benefits from development. The non-renewable resource sector will continue to be a major generator of government revenues which can be invested in a variety of public programs. Properly managed, the various economic sectors can support rather than compete with each other.

When we speak of balance then, we must consider:

- . balancing short-term expenditures to meet immediate needs and long-term investment to meet our aspirations for the future.
- balancing our respect for traditional values and a recognition of current economic reality.
- balancing the responsible development of non-renewable resources and the protection of renewable resources and the environment.
- balancing the needs and desires of current generations and the legacy we provide to future ones.



6 NORTHWEST TERRITORIES TRANSPORTATION STRATEGY

$$\begin{split} & P(S) = P($$



We must balance our respect for traditional values with a recognition of current economic reality to ensure a sound legacy for future generations.

∆~"ዛረጋቈላንዋና `∆የሆነጋልግል ך ቀ™ የዋዋል የሚያዮውምንን አንድምሥምም የርገት ነውውምምንም እናቸው የቀምምም የገኘ የቀምምምንም የገኘ የቀምምምም



3. WHAT ARE THE PROBLEMS?

In attempting to answer this question, we have enlisted the aid of a great many experts. Extensive consultations have been held with air carriers, trucking companies, marine shipping companies, resource developers and chambers of commerce. We have consulted territorial, federal and provincial politicians and agencies representing transportation, economic development, renewable resource, non-renewable resource and social services mandates. Perhaps most significantly, we have consulted with the community leaders and individuals who are the customers of the services provided by the companies and government agencies.

Everyone we talked to had his or her own perspective. Each had specific perceptions, suggestions and priorities. However, the sum of all the complaints we heard can be distilled into five broad problem statements:

2 ረፈር አላም ር የጋር የር የ

<u>>ˈଽ</u>৻৸৸৸৸৸

៱᠆៱.বʰᢣᡷᡃᠴ᠂ᢆবᡥᢪᡟ᠘ᡗ᠊᠋ᡏ᠖ᡃ<ᠵ᠋᠈᠘ᢣ᠘ᢣᡪ᠈ᡝ᠔᠈᠆

The Northwest Territories - One Third of Canada

NORTHWEST TERRITORIES TRANSPORTATION STRATEGY 7

- 1. The great distances and the lack of transportation systems and services contribute to high costs as well as inequities within the Northwest Territories.
 - . Half the population depends solely on air transportation for year round access, and on marine transportation or winter roads for annual resupply.



Aircraft are the 'busses'' of the North י </ראסאי: האראיי האסיניטראבי.



Of f-highwav communities rely on the annual marine resupply for bulk goods.

ላሜበሢላተዥንን ላጜ<mark>ነርሲኈ በየርኦቦላቴ</mark>ት<mark>ንእን ኦቦላሢላቴ</mark> ለሄበዥና ርል<mark>L</mark>ኈ የተላቍ በ<mark>የበርኦ</mark>ትህ<mark>ኑር</mark> .

- . The community of Grise Fiord is 1,900 air kilometres north of the capital city, Yellowknife, which is located at the end of the road. This is the distance from Vancouver to Tijuana, Mexico.
- Living costs in the Northwest Territories average 150% of those in southern Canada, and run as high as 230(X.

Cb σ 4'D' L σ b C b h b i n 42° a b i s c i c a Λ σ α 4 a b i D i L σ b C b h b s b i > i o f a b i ΔL°a Δ'Dσ b:

- ۸ ← ~ ⁴Å^c ۸ ← ~ 4^c → 4^c △ Δ⁶ ~ ^b → 4^c ^c → 4^c ^c → 4^c → 4
- 2. Λκαδά Λκαδω ΦΟΔ^{*} ΔΟΔ^{*} ΔΟΔ^{*} ΔΟΔ^{*} Δ^{*}
 β) β δ^{*} Δ^{*} Δ^{*} Δ^{*} Δ^{*} Δ^{*} Δ^{*}
 β) δ^{*} Δ^{*} Δ^{*} Δ^{*} Δ^{*} Δ^{*}
 δ) δ^{*} Δ^{*} Δ^{*} Δ^{*} Δ^{*}
 δ) δ^{*} Δ^{*} Δ^{*} Δ^{*} Δ^{*}
 δ) δ^{*} Δ^{*} Δ^{*}
 δ) δ^{*} Δ^{*} Δ^{*} Δ^{*}
 δ) δ^{*} Δ^{*}
 δ) δ^{*} δ^{*}

- 7. ద౯ౕీిగినిరిరారిలో నరా౯్ సినిటిలి ఉంది-కిని20ని ఓ పిరా, గిఎఎది ఉద్దికి రఎనరిక్రూ నినిటిగోపు ద్రాపినికా నిరికురంగరికిం.

 \dot{C}_{a}^{b} $\Delta = \frac{b}{4} + \frac{b}{2} + \frac{b}{$

εr



۵۳۵۵۵۰۵۰۰۰

- These high costs restrict the viability of many business ventures. They also result in higher costs for the provision of public facilities and services.
- . The effect of these high costs is compounded in the more remote communities, since these communities also tend to be economically isolated, with higher unemployment and lower per capita incomes.
- Of all transportation modes, only all-weather roads and, to a lesser extent, rail, provide low cost, year round transportation of bulk commodities. A road or rail terminus tends to become a transportation hub at which goods are delivered by these modes, and are transshipped by air, water or winter roads to more remote locations. In the western regions, hubs have evolved at Hay River, Yellowknife and Inuvik. The hubs for the Keewatin and Baffin Regions are outside the N. W. T., at Churchill, Manitoba and Montreal, Quebec.
- 2. Our airport facilities are largely inadequate.
 - . Travel in the Northwest Territories relies heavily on air service. For over 85% of us, it is the only year round means of access. Yellowknife, with a population of less than 15,000, ranks in the top 25 Canadian airports for scheduled flights and passenger volumes and is 13th for cargo volumes. Five other Northwest Territories airports rank in Canada's top 50 for cargo volume.

2 (1 - 1)

ULUCDY

∘م•∆∟C

--. - - .



Despite a population of less than 15.000. Yellowknife ranks among the 25 busiest airports in Canada. $\Delta \square \Delta^{c} \square \square \square \square \square \square \square \square \square \square$ היאי 15, 000 -J' האים שיה 15, 000 -J' האים שיה 15, 000 -J' שים שיה 15, 000 -J' שיה 15, 000 -J' שיה 15, 000 -J' שים שיה 15, 000 -J' שיה

- Some of our 55 airports have runways which are too short or are otherwise inadequate to handle modern aircraft economically. Of the 11 airports with jet service, only 6 are paved. Navigation aids and services do not meet current needs in many locations. Many airports cannot be certified while others are in conflict with community land use.
- Many of the aircraft currently in use are no longer being manufactured (DC-3, Twin Otter, HS748). The current generation of replacement aircraft is more efficient, more sophisticated and more expensive. Air carrier economics demand high utilization. Our current air facilities are not equipped to match these new aircraft and provide effective services.



- 3. The Northwest Territories highway system is underdeveloped.
 - . Despite being the largest geographic jurisdiction within Canada, the Northwest Territories has a mere 2,200 kilometres of highway. Covering more than 600 times the area of Prince Edward Island, we have less than half the road length of that province. Even the Yukon has 14 times the road density of the Northwest Territories.
 - . Less than 10% of the Northwest Territories is within 100 kilometres of a highway.
 - Only 13% of the population has year round highway access, with an additional 39% having service for 10 to 11 months of the year

ف¹ک^۱۰_۰۲، ۵۹۵٬۵۵۲۵۲۵ مد٬۱۵۱۰ ک ᢣ᠋᠘᠕ᡔᢛᢄ᠆᠕᠈᠕᠕᠕᠕᠕᠕᠘ **ላካነጉም. የረ**ሻም, ለ<mark>ን</mark>ቴዮምንግር ውፈርዮ-CΔና ኣ^ኈዮናበረ**ነንLC** ዮኇናርጶበናጔዮና ኣፈታካኝም ٥٩٥، ٥٠ م ٢٠ م ٢٠ م ٢٠ م ٢٠ م ٢٠ م ᠘ᡃ᠋ᡰᢋᢕ᠖᠋ᡃᢕᡆᢓ᠆᠋ᡄᡗᡔ᠋᠅᠋᠊᠋ᠴ᠋ᠮ᠊ᢑ᠅᠕᠋ᡄᢣᡐ᠋᠋᠋᠘ᢣᢑᡃ᠕᠋᠘ Δ°๔๙๔%๙୭% ଜ୯୯୮۵२Cp - ۵٬୦۳ ۸ - «۵٬۷۲-۵^L ۵۲۲۶۵۲٬ ۵٬۴۵۲۲ ۵٬۰۵۰ ۵۴۵۰-୵**୶**୳⊳∩୳∩୷⋖**៶**>៶、>**ᡄ**ᡪᡃᢛᡃᠴ_⋖ϽʹϹϷℯ℆᠆ ᠔ᡄ᠋᠋᠂ᠳ᠋᠋᠋᠆ᡔ᠋ᠴᡄ᠋᠋᠊᠋᠆ᢄ᠘᠋ᡬ᠕᠌ᢓᡃ᠖᠊᠋᠋ᢐ᠅ᠵ᠋᠉᠆ ᠕᠆ᠵ᠊᠋᠕᠋ᡃ᠋᠆᠘᠂᠕᠘᠅᠆᠕᠘᠅᠆᠕᠘᠅᠆᠘᠘ ∧ን⊌°ቍን°உዦናጋና ∧ቍ~ላህ⊀ና ຼຉፈና∩∢ Ⴑ≪L็∽ **ነጉዮ**∍ና ∨ድ∽ላ*ስ*ፈትራ ወሀንግኒሳ እፍሥንጋ<u>ር</u>እ.

Road Densities in Canada baCF বናህስና ቄቃልድህበብካንዮም



- 4. The highways that we do have are largely inadequate.
 - . Fully 60% of the existing primary highway network fails to meet current design standards.
 - Only 14% of existing highways are paved. The remaining 86(X are gravel surfaced, dusty and generally narrow. Many sections built in the 1970's are worn out or deteriorating.



Most highways are gravel-surfaced. dusty and narrow (Yellowknife Highway). סישריבל CL A-o-f אריי כל<ף>׳, >ליטריב∩י כלייבריים (געריים לישריל לישרים).

• Complaints from the public and trucking companies are on the rise. Traffic accidents and discouraged highway tourism are being blamed on road conditions.



Northwest Territories Primary Highway Standards ቃፍናብላፑ ፈናህበናረውና ደርጉርካሏና



ΔΥΓΓΑΦΥΑΦΥΦΥΦΥΑΥ
 ΔΥΓΓΑΦΥΑΦΥΦΥΦΥ
 ΔΥΔΥΔΑΥ

- ۵۰۸۲٬۵۹٬۵۲٬۵۲٬۵۲٬۵۰ ۵٫۲٬۹۰٬۵۰٬۵۰٬۵۰٬۵۰٬۵۰٬۵۰٬
- [`]d%PPLN°N&% ^?^<~~d+& _~TP-CP+& ^?%&~?~~Y^O&^ 4L +>~&d°CP&Y^ _&TPCA^ ^?%&~ d°CP&Y^ _&TPCA^ ^?% d<_TPCA^_.

Ȱ 4A ** dC > 4* P ~ 2* 2 J, 5* P A ** P A ** 2 J, 5* P A ** 2

- 5. There are few adequate marine facilities.
 - Over **90%** of our population lives on navigable waters. Almost **40%** relies solely on the annual marine resupply for fuel and dry cargo. At many locations, receiving facilities, such as fuel handling, protected moorage and marshaling areas, are non-existent or inadequate.



Resupply facilities are non-existent at many locations (Iqaluit). <u>AUDS</u> Ordert ADde ACT - ACT

. (۵۰ ما ۵۰ ۵

- The Mackenzie, Canada's longest river, is the supply line for the Mackenzie Valley and Western Arctic communities. It has been the route of choice for supporting Beaufort Sea oil and gas exploration and could play an important role in the construction of a Mackenzie Valley gas pipeline. This river is in need of dredging at several locations where navigation is restricted.
- The indigenous population relies heavily on subsistence harvests of fish and marine mammals, yet there are few adequate community wharves.
- There are large and virtually untapped commercial stocks of fish and shellfish, particularly in the Eastern Arctic coastal waters. Yet there are no harbours or ports capable of handling commercial fishing fleets. Some 8,000 tonnes of shrimp are taken annually in Davis and Hudson Straits, yet none of this catch is landed or processed in the Northwest Territories. There are no facilities.

All of these problems are real. They can be attributed to the great distances, harsh conditions and sparse population in the North. The degree to which these challenges have been met and the problems solved is largely a function of public policy. CLA°~* PDDA°~A' P'660759' ~'F~ A/LF56'DA°~P~P'>' A 246'. CLA°~* P'660759' DP/PL2P'' A'2F'T'D*, /9-~PO'O/L'_O' A'2F'T'D*. P/A~, D'-C9' 241750' A'8P'/2'OJ C'~LP4a' A'8P'CP 2'~'>' 2427'D' C'~LP~'D' P~66'CP2'~'>':



There are few marine facilities to support local subsistence or commercial harvest (Pangnirtung).

Most of the transportation infrastructure in the North was built between the 1940's and 1970's in response to successive military/strategic, social and economic imperatives. Over the last 10 years, very little progress has been made. Without a significant shift in northern transportation policy, the future is even less promising.

National transportation systems emerged from the post-war boom in a relatively mature state. The focus has shifted to rationalization of services, capacity improvements on high density routes and rehabilitation of existing facilities. This shift has come decades too soon for the North.

For example:

- The federal Arctic Air Facilities Policy expired in 1983. Its objectives have not been fully achieved.
- . The federal Northern Roads Policy expired in 1984. Many of the highways proposed in the 1960's have not been built and are no longer in the plans.
- Federal expenditure restraints are cutting both federal and territorial transportation infrastructure and subsidy programs.
- Despite the fact that federal Indian and Northern Affairs, Transport (Air), Transport (Coast Guard), National Defence and Fisheries and Oceans all have northern transportation mandates, there has – never been a comprehensive federal northern transportation strategy or plan.

The ongoing devolution of infrastructure maintenance and rehabilitation programs to the G. N.W.T. and the creation of the territorial Department of Transportation will result in a more rational, comprehensive and integrated approach to delivery of these programs. However, these transfers and the funding provided are not adequate to address the upgrading and system expansion which will be required.

A new partnership and commitment of considerable resources by both the territorial and federal governments will be required in the coming decades.

4. FOUR STRATEGIC OBJECTIVES

The goal of the Northwest Territories Transportation Strategy bears repeating:

To ensure the safe, accessible and reliable movement of people and goods to meet the economic, social and political needs and aspirations of the people of the Northwest Territories and Canada. ליאי 1,900 פברכהי אשם אדי סעליי-איאר אשרי שבירסיד, אריכיש סטיכאי היראיאי. איריאייטיייע פיאפרי היאס, ריאטי.

مد٬ ۲۹٬۲ ۵۵٬۲ ۵۵٬۰۰۰ ۵۱٬۹۲۰ 150% - ۳۰ ۱۵٬۰۰۰ مد٬۲۰ ۲۰ ۲۰ ۵۵۰ م ۱۴۰ ۱۵٬۰۰۰ ۵۲۵ میز ۵۵۰ م.

CLbdd $\Delta b \Lambda \Gamma b D d' \Delta P D d' b D d' A D d$

- $CL\Delta^{\circ}\sigma^{\circ} \Delta^{\circ}\gamma'\varsigma' + \Omega' \cdot \Psi \Gamma' \gamma_{2} \Gamma', PP _{2}'C''$ d D'C D + c' D' = c' d' d' (d' L, 's' + c D - s' + a'' + a''

2. ፫°ርናልዮ፫ ለኆኊ፟፟፟፟፟ለዮኦና ፟፟፟፟፝፞ጞ፟፝፝፝፝፝፝፝ ነበ፟፟፟፟፟፟፟፟፟፟፟፟ ጉ∟ኊኈ፟LC



Pursuit of this goal will require attacking the problems on four fronts. These are the strategic objectives which represent the heart of the Transportation Strategy. Each of the four strategic objectives includes a series of specific program objectives.

Achieving these objectives will take time and a major investment of funds. This will demand a high degree of political determination and commitment. However, the investment will pay dividends to current and future generations.

1. Improving What We Have

Upgrading existing roads, airports and marine infrastructure will improve their safety, reliability and accessibility and will reduce costs and inequities.

Much of our existing air, road and marine infrastructure is inadequate and/or obsolete. Several factors have contributed to this situation:

- Some facilities were never built to standard in the first place.
- Larger, heavier trucks, larger boats and new generation aircraft have been introduced and traffic volumes have increased, rendering facilities obsolete.
- Much of our infrastructure is aging and overdue for rehabilitation.
- Expenditures on rehabilitation and upgrading have not kept pace with need.

Λ\UDefangle 13 Γ\Defangle - ΛDEUUECDD ΠP'C'AD C'TL. C'TL' LT DETE U'NECDD' 50-ULT ΔΕΓ\D'S ΛDEULT ΛUNT ΠPN'NCDT.

- ᠆ ᡰᡆ᠊ᢗ᠋ᡏ ᠣᡆᢉᡃᢣ᠌᠌ᢂᢣᠣ ᠂ᡗᡗ᠅᠋᠘ᠼ᠈ᢉᢀᡃ

We must invest capital funds to eliminate the backlog of upgrading and rehabilitation projects required to bring our transportation infrastructure up to standard. We must also ensure that ongoing maintenance and rehabilitation funds are provided to keep it there.



We must invest capital funds in upgrading our existing infrastructure. $dP > i \cap a^{c} d > c > i \cap a^{c} i = A > i \cap a^{c} - a^{c} a^{c} + a^{c} + a^{c} a^{c}$

Meeting the program objectives will require average annual capital expenditures of approximately \$60 million per year over the first five years, this being reduced to \$42 million per year for the following years. This represents a substantial increase over the current capital level of \$31 million.

Maintenance and operations of the expanding inventory and coping with growth in traffic will require a steady increase in expenditures.

The O & M need for the first five years will average \$58 million, up from the 1990 level of \$52 million. Over the 15 year future planning period, needs will increase further to average \$61 million per year.

2. Pushing Back the Economic Frontiers

Major new highway construction will reduce transportation costs and improve the prospects for tourism and renewable and non-renewable resource development.

The Northwest Territories road map illustrates just how underdeveloped the highway system is. Concentrated in the Mackenzie Valley, the network provides allweather access to only 18 communities and half the population. مم⁶5م⁴⁶ م⁶⁶²¹, 2,200 Percod⁶ ⁴⁶¹¹ ⁴⁶¹¹ ⁵¹ ⁵⁵¹ ⁵¹ ⁵

- ><>>
 ><>>

 <
- <u>a</u>⁴L(1+DY'C)
 <u>b</u>⁴C'(1+DY'C)
 <u>b</u>⁴C'(1+DY'C)

a < C $b \cdot b < a' > 90\%$ $\Delta L \cdot d'$ $\Omega P < C > 4^{-}$ $a' > \Omega^{-}$ a < b > 6. b = C > 1 + 0 = 40% $\Omega P < C >$ d' > 1 > C < C > 1 + 0 = 10%. b = 10% d' > 1 + 0 = 10%d

Lb²γ, baCD³ d³γ²σ CP²⁴L⁴, d³d
 ΛΓ۶Ρ²³ Lb²γΓΡ³ Pdcσ⁵
 Pd²³ D² D²
 P²³ D²
 D² D³
 D³ D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 D³
 <liD³
 <

Mineral and oil and gas exploration and development, renewable resource development and tourism all depend on transportation availability. The economics of these sectors are all adversely affected by 'remoteness'. All-weather highways providing low cost surface transport can make 'absolute' natural resources 'economic'. They can also greatly enhance the tourism potential of a region.

highway.

The economics of developing a rich mining property may allow for some construction of access roads. Depending on terrain, 100 kilometres of access road would cost 10 to 50 million dollars. It would appear unlikely that investment by a mining company in hundreds of kilometres of access road would be justified. Without roads, mine developers will have to rely on seasonal winter roads or seasonal marine access combined with a high degree of air support.

Other surface transportation alternatives (winter roads, marine routes and railways) do not provide a full measure of access or flexibility suitable for inter-community travel, goods transportation, resource development or tourism.

Five potential new roadway projects have been identified:

- 1. Extension of the Mackenzie Highway, Wrigley to Inuvik.
- 2. Extension of the Mackenzie Highway, Inuvik to Tuktoyaktuk.
- 3. Construction of an Arctic Highway, connecting the Central Arctic coast to Yellowknife.
- 4. Construction of a Keewatin Highway, connecting the Keewatin coast south to Manitoba and west to Yellowknife.
- 5. A road connection between Fort Smith, N.W.T. and Fort MacKay, Alberta.

These projects have a total estimated cost of \$3.2 billion of which \$2.7 billion is in the N.W.T. This appears to be a very large sum, but consider that it is less than the \$4 billion plus price tag of the proposed Mackenzie Valley gas pipeline. مد⁶،۵۵۵۵ ۵۵^۰ ۵۷۲۵۸ ۵۵^۰ ۵۵ ۱۹۲۵ - ۵۰۲۵۳ - ۵۰ مدر^مه ۵۰^۱۵۵۶٬

CLΔ°σ⁶ CL⁶d ف⁴L⁶σ₂d⁶ Λ⁴L⁶D⁵ / --ל⁵, L⁶ Λ³ + CDσ⁵ (CD +⁶ ²)⁶ D³ + C³ + C³

 $\Delta \Upsilon'' (5) (C') = DP (C') C CL \Delta e^{+} b^{+} b^{-} b^{-} d^{+} 1940 - e^{-} d^{+} 1970 - e^{-} PD' + CD a^{-} b^{+} e^{-} d^{-} (D^{-}) (D^{-} e^{-}) (D$

יזבי∩כֿ•אׂ

- bacds leligned debined debined bedeneting of the second debined debined of the second debined of the second debined of the seco

Assuming that all 4800 kilometres are constructed, the economic and social impacts would be enormous. All-weather road access (Within 100 kilometres) will be provided to an additional 850,000 square kilometres of land. This will stimulate mineral and petroleum exploration and development, renewable resource development and tourism.



Road access will be available to an additional 9 communities or 12% of the N.W.T. population. This will reduce costs and improve mobility for residents of all regions, not just those served directly. New hubs will be established in the Keewatin and on the Central Arctic coast.



New roads can provide access to renewable resources and tourism opportunities.

ወርና ፈላክር 43 - ወቀው ሀኒሀንት መድርስ ርግሪ ለንሥም ረንጋወናንድናሪንድ የገር ዋ ምር ብን ትድንም -



New roads will stimulate nonrenewable resource exploration and development.

৽৾৾৻৾৾৾৾ঀ৾৾৾৻৾৾৽৽ৼ৾৾ঢ়৾৾৴ঢ়৾ ৻<u>৴</u>৽৽৾৽৾৾ৼ৾৾৾৴৾৾৻ ৻৾৾৽৾৾৾৾৾৾৾৾৾৾৾৾৾৾৾৾৾৾

৬៹CÞ< ႱペLነdϒናር ΡϲϷϧϧϧ ϤϽͻϤϚ– ΔϲϹϧϔ; ϹϹΔ°ϧϧ ͼϧϽϫϚ;ϲϤͽ; Ϸͼ– ϹϷ< ႱペLነdϔͽϗ ͽͼ·ϽϤʹϹϿ Δϔ;Ϛϧ;– Ϲʹϧ·Ϳ; ΛϲϫϤϿϧϤʹϽϧϧ ϤϧϿͱϟͰͻϟϹϷ– Ϟϧ·ͻ

 bdtPLΔ^{*}a⁵)*
 Δ-*dtabda
 4*PPLD10

 4*P1
 Δ*
 Δ

 4*P1
 Δ*
 Δ

 4*P1
 Δ*
 Δ*

 5
 Δ*
 Δ*

 5
 Δ
 Δ*

 5
 Δ
 Δ*

 5
 Δ
 Δ*

 5
 Δ
 Δ*

 6
 Δ*
 Δ*

 6
 Δ
 Δ*

 6
 Δ*
 Δ*

 7
 Δ*
 Δ*

 6
 Δ*
 Δ*

 7
 Δ*
 Δ*

 7
 Δ*
 Δ*

 7
 Δ*
 Δ*

 6
 Δ*
 Δ*

 7
 Δ*



Road construction will provide substantial direct and indirect employment opportunities. ۹٬۶<u>۵</u>۴۶۵۴۲۵۶ ، ۲۳۶۵۴٬۹۵۲ ، ۹٬۶۵۴ ۹٬۶۵۴ ۹٬۶۵۴ ۹٬۶

habhab d & brac arajes.

ᠵ᠙᠕ᠴᡆᢗᡗᠣ᠂ᡆ᠋ᢕ᠈ᠺ᠘᠅ᠺᡐᢛᢗᠺᡐ᠆᠘ ᠆᠋ᡃᡪᡃᢗᢩ᠂ᡣ᠈᠊ᠳ᠂

4. JCLDX° JG'&170XLX°

ᡔᡄ᠋᠋ᡣ᠋᠋ᡏ᠋᠂᠘ᡩ᠋᠋᠋ᡪᢄᡩ᠘ᡃᡗ᠆᠕᠆᠋᠆᠆ᠺ᠕ᡨ᠈ᢣ᠋

⊳⊸∼⋖**∝**⋎ౕ⊃్৸, ∩₽С⊳⊀°∝ౕ⊃్৸, ∆⋎⋎ఁఁ– ∩ላ፡ጋ୮፦ ∆ኂኁናቍሤሄ≦ጋቦ፡ የጋጋ∆ቈፈऽ፡ ለሄ– <u>۱</u>۲-۵ ۴۰۵٬۲۵ و ۲۰ ماند ۲۵٬۲۵۹ مرد ۲۰ ٥٢٤ معند الحلومة عامة معنونه معنونه والمعنونة والم ݐݥݗ,᠐⊲،᠘ݥݚ ݠݗᢗ᠘ᢐ᠊ᢇ ᠶᡧᢑᡰᠶᡕ᠐᠔ᠶ᠆ പ്പ്പ്

^~~~ ላህላ" ጋና ነል ቦታ ላይ በት ጋሀ ር በ ነት ላቴ ነ-۵۵٬>، ۲CT۵۲۹۰، ۲۰۹۵ ۲CT۵۹، ۲۰۳۷-Γ۶۵-d'>' ΔΥ'S'6'C'+']' Λ-~4)++' ۵-۴۵۲۰۶۷۵۰ CL۵۴۵۰ ک۲۵۵۰۶۵۰ AErde LCTD, LAC.



18 NORTHWEST TERRITORIES TRANSPORTATION STRATEGY

Construction and maintenance of these roads will provide a considerable economic boost as well as jobs. The private sector activities stimulated by the roads will multiply this effect, increasing incomes and government revenues, while reducing unemployment and social assistance payments.

The impending settlement of major aboriginal land claims will have several effects. Government will have to consult with claimants where projects impact their lands. There will be cost implications. On the other hand, land owners can benefit significantly from improved access.

it is proposed to construct this road network over the next 30 years at an annual cost of \$125 million per year. By way of comparison, this is equal to less than 3% of the combined annual budgets of the Federal Departments of Indian and Northern Affairs and Transport and the G. N.W.T.

Of course, each project will be subject to detailed engineering, socio-economic and environmental studies prior to final approval. However, with approval-inprinciple, these studies should commence immediately. – Even so, and assuming final approval, construction could not commence on the first projects for 3 to 5 years.

Opening up the Keewatin and Mackenzie Districts of the Northwest Territories to road access will push back the economic frontiers of the North. It is inconceivable that this will not be done eventually. The only real question is; when? By starting the detailed planning and consultation now and by targeting construction to start in 3 to 5 years, we can ensure a rational and staged expansion which will minimize the adverse impacts and maximize the economic and social benefits to Northerners.

We will bring this vast and rich area into the economic mainstream for the long-term benefit of Northerners and Canadians,

The proposed program will involve capital expenditures of \$1 to \$3 million for the first three years, increasing steadily with implementation to \$125 million per year beyond the 20 year horizon. The total recommended 20 year capital is \$1.8 billion.

O & M expenditures will average \$0.4 million over the first 5 years, increasing steadily thereafter as construction projects are completed and handed over for maintenance.

______ . . •

1. ፟፟፟፝ዻኈየ፦<՟፦ዻበናሀጐኈ ለቦንናሆ፦

۵۵٬۹۵۲ مرد ۵٬۹۵۲ مرد ۵٬۹۶۲ مرد ۵٬۹۶۰ مرد ۵٬۹۶۰ مرد ۵٬۹۶۰ مرد ۵٬۹۰۰ مر ۵٬۹۰۰ مرد ۵٬۹۰۰ مرد ۵٬۹۰۰ مر ۵٬۹۰۰ مر ۵٬۹۰ مر ۵٬۹۰۰ مر ۵٬۹۰۰ مر ۵٬۹۰ مر ۵٬۹۰

i-- ΔεΎ٬ Λελ«ΔΡΥ٬ ἀΨΡΕΓΥ<<ኮ৯Π» ኣሣበርΡεΡ΄›

- రిగ్రాటద్, ఇంటీనిద్, రిగ్రాటద్ Þ్రి రిట అర్ఎరాటద్ ౧ిగ్రి రెంరర్రెర్ రిగ్రిశరరిలింపా రెగిరాటంగి, గ్రిద్ అరిగ్రి రెంరరిశిళ్లంగి.
- Δ-⁽⁶, ۵, ۵, ۵, ۵, ۵, ۵, ۵, ⁶ Δ⁻ Δ⁻⁽⁶⁾ Δ

۵۵٬۵۵۲، ۴۵۵۶، ۵۵٬۵۵۸، ۵۰٬۵۵۸، ۵۵٬۵۵۰ ۵٬۵۵۱٬۵۶۰ ۵۵٬۵۵۰ ۵۵۰ ۱۹۵۰ ۱٬۹۹۵٬۵۵۰ ۵۵٬۵۵۰ ۱۹۵۰ ۱۹۵۰ ۱۹۵۰

የዾነፈበሣነህ ፈጋፈንዮናብፈናንኈ የተላታ ፈየጋጋፈናንኈ.

 ΔΡϽΫΠω^c
 Δ)^c^bho^b
 Ρ_αD^b^c^c^dh^c^bb^c^dh^c^bb^c^dh^c^bb^c^dh^c^bb^c^{b^c^bb^c^bb^c^bb^c^bb^c^bb^c^bb^c^b}

 $\Lambda_{-} \Lambda_{-} \Lambda_{-$

ᢆᡐ᠋᠋ᡃᠻᢀ᠘ᢣᢀ᠋ᠳᡳ᠋᠄᠆ᡏᡐᡄ᠊ᢗᢀ᠋ᠳᡳᡃᠴ᠋᠋᠋ᡄ᠋᠕ᡃ᠍᠘ᡣᢣᢀ᠆

3. Transportation Subsidies - filling the Gaps.

A comprehensive subsidy/equalization program will lower the transportation costs and rates for offhighway communities. The result will be a rational and balanced approach to correcting regional inequities in access, mobility and costs of transportation services.

Costs in the North are high as a result of the great distances between communities and our remoteness from sources and markets. This is compounded by lower traffic densities and higher operating costs, which result in higher rates. In other words, we have to travel twice as far and pay four times as much.

Both rates and costs of air travel are higher in the offhighway communities located outside of the Mackenzie Valley. Road, rail and/or marine shipping costs are highest in the Kitikmeot and Keewatin. There is a strong correlation between the cost and accessibility of transportation and the relative economic well-being of our communities.

There are a wide variety of direct and indirect transportation subsidy programs in place. However, these programs are not generally universal or well coordinated.

A subsidy program will be developed which will meet 3 criteria:

- 1. Equity in transportation rates
- 2. Universal applies to all residents
- 3. Administratively simple

The benefits will include increased mobility for all residents in remote regions, lower and more equitable costs for materials, goods and fuel, and a more 'level playing field' for the tourism and small business sector.

The options and costs of this program are being developed. Given that Northern expenditures on transportation services exceed \$200 million per year, the program costs will likely be high. However, much of the expenditure is made directly by government in staff travel, employee benefits and goods transportation. Government also pays much of the cost indirectly in the form of higher construction and housing program costs, social assistance payments and as a component of the cost of delivering virtually every program and service.

The net cost to government will therefore be only a fraction of the program cost.

ሩና ⊲└∟ ለዖና<፦ ⊲ሩና ዮኦ∟ንኦንሩነዥና ለ፦ ~-⊲ህንሩነዥና ⊲ጋ∼⊲ጮንርኦፓኖ∝ና፦ ⊲ናኦና ዮ∝ኦን፦ ዾ፦≪፦ ⊲Ր⊲ኈን፦

 ΦρείΩ'
 Φ'
 Φ'

2. የፊይንንትንትዮ ላጋንር እዲተራ የ



Subsidies are required to reduce regional inequalities caused by high transportation costs,

 ۹۳-۲۰۲۹ (۲۰۹۲ - ۲۰ ۲۰ ۲۰ ۹۵) ۹۳-۲۰۹۰ (۲۰۲۹ - ۲۰ ۹۰) ۹۰ (۲۰۱۹ - ۲۰ ۹۰) ۹۰ (۲۰۱۹ - ۲۰ ۹۰) ۹۰ (۲۰

᠔᠋ᢣ᠋ᠻᡃ᠋ᡪᡃᡗᢦ᠂᠋ᢑ᠅᠈᠋᠆ᢂ᠆᠘᠉᠋᠈᠋ᠺ᠈ᡬ᠘᠋᠕᠈᠂ᠺ᠆᠆ ᠕᠋᠋ᡗᡣ᠋᠋᠋᠋ᡣ᠃ᠴᡄ᠋ᡏ᠌᠈ᢄ᠆ᡕ᠆ᠵ᠋᠅᠕᠈᠂ᡬ᠆᠆᠕

4. Excellence in Transportation Programs.

The first three transportation objectives described in this strategy are about what we need to do. It is equally important to be clear on how we want to do it.

Our strategic objectives of upgrading existing infrastructure, expanding our highway system and rationalizing transportation subsidies will, by themselves, guide us to accomplish our goal.

Achieving excellence in how we do things means constant improvement in effectiveness and efficiency. It means being aware of asocial, economic and physical environment and the impacts, both positive and negative, that transportation programs can have, It means improving our service to the public.



Promoting public safety includes legislation and awareness programs.

?>>Δ*حΔ' >>~d='>F' <>>CA=L>>>*' LdA Ja ថ់*የ*/Ldy>' LabinJis Aatrodin'N'dC>*'d's.

Providing safe facilities for public transportation is paramount. Promoting public safety includes public awareness programs, especially in the area of highway safety. We must also establish the necessary legislation and regulations and provide for licensing, compliance and enforcement programs to protect public safety and facilities.

We must, of course, comply with legislation, regulations and policies established for environmental protection. We should go beyond simple compliance and, where possible, enhance our physical environment and support efforts in sustainable development of renewable resources.

We must examine all transportation options from a local and regional perspective, ensuring that federal, territorial, local government and private sector plans are 4^{1} مدها، 4^{1} (4^{1}) $4^$



Any developments must respect our fragile environment. $b = D \Delta^{+} \Delta^{+} A^{+} A^{+} \Delta^{+} A^{+} \Delta^{+} \Delta^$

co-ordinated. This includes sensitivity to inter-modal competition and displacement.

The methods for evaluating benefits and setting priorities must continue to include factors for regional and local disparities in employment and access to transportation services.

The size, distribution and scheduling of projects can be tailored to maximize opportunities for northern business and workers and minimize the leakage. Contracting policies can further enhance northern content. Training programs and hiring policies can promote northern employment in construction, maintenance and operation of transportation facilities.



We must continue to research and develop new and better ways of designing, constructing and maintaining transportation facilities. This includes exchange of ideas, experience and expertise. We can also promote effectiveness through local involvement and decentralization, especially in community-based facilities.

The proposed budget for this objective amounts to less than 1% of total transportation expenditures. It includes \$1 million per year in capital for research and development initiatives, plus \$1 million per year for training and improvements in public services such as testing and licensing.

5. HOW WILL THIS STRATEGY CHANGE THINGS?

Implementation of this strategy will have profound effects on the economic, social and political future of the Northwest Territories. It will also have a substantial impact on the Canadian economy,

22NORTHWEST TERRITORIES TRANSPORTATION" STRATEGY

- 3. ▷የ▷ናርጎፓ ላናህበናላላው ካፈንዮታህ, ▷የ-▷ናርጎጋና ዋበህታና ታጋፈል록ቧና ላናህዝ▷ና-ርዮታው.
- 4. የኖሩሩፑ ላናህበናፈላ። ኣፈንኦታን, የኖሩራኦና ፖንታህ ላናርርናበርኦታህ ፲ኇጋኖቧና ላና አጋፈላኛ ኦላራታህልና.

 $CL\Delta^{\circ}\sigma^{\circ}$ 4800 PETCA' Sabaatic, Pa- $PF=4Uafor dL PDDA^{\circ}aA' A'APafor d'A'LAPafor d'A'APAfor d'A'APAfor d'A'A$ <math>dYtLAPafor d'A'A d'APAfor d'A'Afor d'A'A'A $<math>bUTd^{\circ} dD'CPafor (100 PETCT' PUt) <math>\sigma'b'D' dDA^{\circ}aPACPafor d'S' aal' dYrb'b'-$ DJ' AETFDAN 850,000 PFd PETCa'.C'a AbdA'BPa'S' P''PAAFAfor d'AP'C-<math>cdfa', aaTPCCAfor d'A d'L>es'DCAfor d'A

 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \
 \<</td>
 \<</td>

 L^{a} a substrain a constraint of the second state of the secon

• Transportation facilities will be safer and services more reliable, while transportation costs will be reduced significantly for consumers, business and government. Residents will enjoy increased mobility and access to the mainstream of Canadian society.



Transportation facilities will be safer. Δዅናኈርናታገና ለተፈረርትና የጋፈላፍዮዮጵያዮታላንና.

• Vast areas **will** be opened up for mineral and oil and gas exploration and development. Tourism potential and activity will increase for the North and for neighboring provinces. Renewable resources will be more accessible while the costs of harvesting and transporting them are reduced. Business opportunities will expand in virtually every sector of the economy.



• Over a period of 20 years, the construction of these transportation facilities will generate an average of over 700 person years of direct employment annually. Of these, an estimated 42(%, will be available to Northern residents. Approxi-

 \dot{C}° 4° 4° C P 4° P P $30 - \sigma$ 4 3° 5° 4° 2 4° 4° 4° 4° 4° 4° 5° 4° 4°

శితరిట CLదిశా గిని నిరితించింది. దిశిరిగిగి సింగ్ దిశిరి దిశిశారి: , రిఎది ఉది రిజా రిగిలి దిశిగి శిరిగి దిలి దిలి దిలి సిరిరాగి గిని నిరితి చిరిలి దిశిలి దిశిలి సిరిలాగి గిని గిని శిరిలి దిశిలి దిశిలి సిరిలి గిరిగి దిశిలి దిశిలి దిశిలి దిశిలి రిగి గిరి దిలి దిశిలి దిశిలి దిశిలి దిశిలి దిశిలి దిశిలి గిరిగి దిలి దిశిలి దిశిలి దిశిలి దిశిలి దిశిలి

CL°๛ Ῥ∝Ϸ᠈ᡃᢣᡃᡃᡪᡝ᠙ᢗᢦ᠊ᡲ᠊᠋ᡄ᠂ᡃᠳ᠋ᡝ ᠖ᢣᡟ᠋ᠬᢩ᠂<᠆᠆ ᠊᠋᠋ᡏ᠋᠋ ᠘᠋ᢄᢣ᠅᠋᠘᠄ᠺ᠅᠘᠄ᡔ᠋ ᠘ᢄ᠊ᢤ᠋᠅᠋᠖᠋᠄ᢕ᠋

4)-84>< 4>
 4
 4<b

3. Δ`Υ'G\$`C'σ'J' 4P」 4D' - ΛC\$`Y'D' \%POP - →°POP

 ΔP=>+LD(D='J'
 Δ'P'T)D(D='J')
 Λ-~ Δ)4'

 \"P<<C</td>
 Δ'T'S(%'C')
 Λ-~ Δ)4'
 ΔP=>

 \"C')
 Δ'T'S(%'C')
 Λ-~ Δ)4'
 ΔP=>

 \"C')
 Δ'T'S(%'C')
 Λ-~ Δ)4'
 Δ'S')

 \"C')
 Δ'T'S)
 Δ'S')
 Δ'S')

 \"C')
 Δ'S')
 Δ'S')
 Δ'S')

 \"C')
 Δ'S')
 Δ'S')
 Δ'S')

 \"C')
 Δ'S')
 Δ'S')
 Δ'S')

 \"PDL')
 Δ'S')
 Δ'S')
 Δ'S')

 \"PDL')
 Δ'S')
 Δ'S')
 Δ'S')

mately 180 ongoing operations and maintenance jobs will also be created for Northerners. The resulting resource development, tourism and other business activity will multiply these effects.

- Costs for delivering public programs will be reduced while their effectiveness is enhanced. The jobs and income created will significantly reduce social assistance and unemployment payments. Government revenues in the form of personal, business and consumer taxes and resource royalties will increase. In the long run, revenues may well outstrip expenditures.
- . Increased G. N.W.T. revenues will reduce N.W.T dependence on federal financial assistance. With a strong economic base, the N.W.T. can proceed towards greater self-reliance and self-determination and assert itself as a full partner in Confederation.
- The economic occupation of our northern frontier will solidify Canadian arctic sovereignty far more effectively than military occupation.

In summary, this Transportation Strategy will be a catalyst for the economic, social and political development of the Northwest Territories into the twentyfirst century. It will benefit current generations of Northerners and Canadians and establish a legacy for the future.

We can wait cautiously and react to whatever the future brings. Or we can have the vision, courage and commitment to shape the future to fit our aspirations.

6. COSTS

The following tables illustrate the capital and O & M funding which will be required over the next 20 years to implement the Transportation Strategy.

In the first five years, the major emphasis on capital is upgrading existing facilities. During this catch-up period, average annual expenditures are almost \$69 million, more than double the current capital base.

It is towards the end of the first 5 years that significant expenditures on major new road construction begin. Annual capital expenditures rise steadily to a level of \$167 million per year by the IOth year.

O & M expenditures on facilities are seen to rise gradually with traffic growth, expansion of inventory and increases in service availability. Estimated expenditures



The Strategy will provide enormous opportunities in virtually every sector of the economy. Δε[%]d/ኢንኮՈርኮታላንን ለፍዲላካታን ላዮረታ ላዮረታ ታ አማዮብታላን ርLΔንም ኈጋΔንድ ዮួኮንንጎኮርኮታ ድጋም አማዮብታላንን

 ΔΡΓΥΡΑ
 ΔΥΡΥΡΑ
 ΤΟ'Ο'Ο'
 ΔΥΡΥΡΑ

 Δ'Οσ', Δα-σ'σ, ΠΡΟΡΥΓΔΥΔΟ'
 ΔΥΓ

 σΡΔ(Μ) σ
 ΔΡΓΥΡΑ
 CL°
 ΔΔ°

 σΝ(Μ) σ
 ΔΥΥΥΤΟΥ'
 ΔΟ'ΟΡΑ'
 ΔΡΟσ

 σ(Ν) σ
 ΔΡ
 ΔΥΥΥΤΟΥ'
 ΔΟ'ΟΡΑ'
 ΔΡΟσ

 σ(Ν) σ
 ΔΡ
 ΔΥΥΥΤΟΥ'
 ΔΡΟσ
 ΔΥ'ΟΡΑ'

 σ(Ν) σ
 ΔΡ
 ΔΥ'ΥΥΤΟΥ'
 ΔΡΟσ
 Δ'Υ'ΟΡΑ'

 σ(Ν) σ
 ΔΡ
 ΔΥ'Υ'
 Δ'Ν'Ο'
 Δ'Υ'Ο'

 σ(Ν) σ
 ΔΡ
 Δ'Υ'Ο'
 Δ'Υ'Ο'
 Δ'Υ'

 σ(Ν) σ
 ΔΡ
 Δ'Υ'Ο'
 Δ'Υ'
 Δ'Υ'

 σ(Ν') σ
 Δ'Υ'
 Δ'Υ'
 Δ'Υ'<

 $CL\Delta^{+}\sigma^{+} dP - (CD < D) CD < D) CD < D < D) CD < D < D) CD < D) C$

ላየ_>ነ/ነ/ በነትር እድል ነጋ። እድሌ ላንት። ለምሥር – እድላንን። እንሰት እር እድምት ነው፣ የእትር እድል ነጋ።:

- 1. 3'λ' 1' 1' 1' 1' 1' 1'
 3' 1' 1' 1' 1' 1'
 3' 1' 1' 1' 1' 1'
- 2. $\Delta \subset \Delta^{+} \subset \mathcal{V}^{+} \to \mathcal{V}^{-} \to \mathcal{O}^{-} \to \mathcal{O}$
- 3. **⊲⊳₋с⊳**₅‰்⊐൳ **⊾⊐∈♈ʻ∩⊲ʻ⊃**Ґ⁵

ΔbdCDod'D' בכריבי ۵٬۳۲۲ ליידי-

۵۳۲۶۵۲٬ ۱۹۲۰۵٬ ۵۳۵٬۵۵۰٬ ۵۹۲۶۵۰ ۵۵٬۶۰

4. Δኁዮኁናጜናርኁኇነጔና ለ൳ኊዻቍ ፟፞፞፞፞፞፞፞፞፞፞፞፞፟፟፟፝፝ዻ፝ዮዾ-Lናበላናጋና

ᡣᠾᡝᡶ᠅᠘ᢩ᠋ᡣ᠈ᡕ᠋᠅᠖᠄ᢗ᠅ᠳ᠋᠄᠋᠅᠋᠋᠅᠋ᠺ᠅᠕ᠵ᠋᠘ᡧ᠅᠘ᡷ᠅᠘᠅ ᠕ᡄᠧᡆ᠋ᠼᡗᡆᡃ᠋᠖ᡃᢗ᠌᠌᠌ᡷ᠂᠕᠂᠘᠊ᡄᢂ᠆᠕ᡔᢤ ᠕ᡄᠧᡆᡃ᠋᠖ᡔ᠋᠋᠘ᠿ᠋᠋ᡃᡪ᠋᠋᠆ᡔᡃ

) S i & C * U + D * D * D * C * U + D * C * C * U + D * C + D

 Λ ~ ~ «Δρ <</td>
 Δ⁴ PPL (Λ 4')
 Δ) Δ⁴ = PΛC9

 ΔΥ ' <</td>
 Δ' <</td>
 Δ ·
 Δ'
 Δ

ላ∆ቦላኄ<ንነና ኣን°ኇ⊲ንL≦ጋቦና የጋጋ∆°ح∆ና ∧~-~*ለዦና ▷ചռ⊲ፈዦናጋΓኑ ⊲ጋህ≦ጋቦና ∧ኆ~*ለ՟ച ኣ"የদ̀ህ≦ጋቦና.

 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %
 %

 4^{1} π^{1} , $\Lambda = \pi - 4^{1} \sqrt{2} + 4 \pi - 1^{1}$, $\Lambda = \pi - 4^{1} \sqrt{2} + 4^{1} - 1^{1}$, $\Lambda = \pi - 4^{1} \sqrt{2} + 4^{1} + 1^{1}$, $\Lambda = \pi - 4^{1} \sqrt{2} + 4^{1} + 1^{1}$, $\Lambda = \pi - 4^{1} \sqrt{2} + 4^{1} \sqrt{2}$

 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b
 b

θ = D+' 4D'CD+L+' Λ = ~ 4U+L+J' D'U+'>'
1% 4D'CD=+'D' Δ'Y'S'B'C'+'J' Λ = ~ 4U+D=+'D'
+'D='. Δ=D=1' \$1 F=+ 4PF+D=+'D'
4'GJCL'* 4PD+'A=' 4PD+'Δ='J' ΛP'<'=4-
Λ'Λ='J' ++'F4PCD+', 4'L \$1 F=+

NORTHWEST TERRITORIES TRANSPORTATION STRATEGY 25

÷.

on transportation subsidy programs are shown phasing in, commencing in 1992.

7. FINDING THE INVESTMENT DOLLARS

The Strategy includes major program initiatives and substantial financial commitment. At our current levels we would spend some \$1.65 billion over the next 20 years on transportation. Achieving the four strategic objectives will require expenditures of \$4.32 billion, representing an increase of \$2.67 billion dollars.

How will we finance this increase?

The G. N.W.T. has assumed a significant role in the northern transportation mandate. Northerners will be major recipients of the economic, social and political benefits of the Transportation Strategy. The G. N.W.T. must therefore be prepared to contribute a substantial share of the required investment. However, we are not alone.

The Government of Canada still has the mandate for new highway construction in the North. Various federal departments also retain responsibility in marine and airport programs. In fact, the federal mandate covers 80% of the increase in expenditures required for strategy implementation. The benefits to Canada as a whole are also impressive. The resulting economic and employment benefits will increase federal revenues and reduce both social costs and N.W.T. financial dependence.

Provincial governments will have to participate in those projects which are wholly or partly within their boundaries. The potential economic benefits for the provinces are enormous. Increased economic activity in the North will stimulate the manufacturing, construction, service, retailing and tourism sectors for neighboring provinces.

A recent study by the Conference Board of Canada shows the strong economic linkages between the Northwest Territories and the provinces of Alberta, Ontario, Quebec and British Columbia, in particular. There is a potential for Manitoba to gain substantially from stronger transportation links with that province.

Every dollar of N.W.T. Gross Domestic Product (GDP) results in over 60 cents GDP for the provinces. While the N.W.T labour force is 20 thousand. more than 22 thousand jobs in the rest of Canada depend on

26NORTHWEST TERRITORIES TRANSPORTATION STRATEGY

؇ۥٚٚؠٵۛڬڶۛ^ڛ ۵ ڂ ڡ؇ۥٛ۩؞؈؞ٵ؞ ؘ؇ۥۥ؋؋ڔڂ؞؈؞ ڡۥٵؾ ٨ ڂ؞**؞؇؇؞**ڡٵ؞٦٥٥٢٩، ٦. ۥ ٩٥٢٩٩٢٦، ڂ٩٦٤

5 ዔ፞፟፝፝፝ኇ ርር፟ኇ ጞ፝፝ዾ፝ዾዾዾዾዾ ጞጞኇኯ፝ዀዀዺ፧<፟

۵-⁶۵۲ مه ۵۲ مه ۵۲ مه ۵۲ مه ۵۲ مه ۵۲ مه ۸۲۶۵ م۰ م۰ م۰ ۵۲ مه ۵۲ مه ۵۲ مه ۸۳ مه ۵۲ مه ۵۲ مه ۵۲ مه ۸۳ مه ۵۲ مه ۵۲ مه ۲۰ مه ۵۲ م ۵۲ مه ۵۲ مه ۵۲ م ۵۲ مه ۵۲ مه ۵۲ مه ۵۲ م ۵۲ مه ۵۲ مه ۵۲ مه ۵۲ مه ۵۲ م ۵۲ مه ۵۲ مه ۵۲ م ۵۲ مه ۵۲ مه ۵۲ م ۵۲ مه ۵۲ م ۵۲ مه ۵۲ مه ۵۲ م ۵۰ م ۵۲ م ۵۰ م

economic activity in the N.W.T. In fact, the N.W.T. economy generates more personal income in the provinces than it does in the N.W.T. About 95% of these economic and employment benefits accrue to the four provinces noted above.

The general public and a variety of business sectors will also benefit from the economic activity stimulated – by the Strategy. These groups will contribute, through existing transportation related fees and taxes, income taxes, business taxes and resource royalty payments. There are also opportunities to seek more direct private sector participation. Resource or transportation companies may be prepared to invest more directly in initiatives which can directly reduce their costs or increase their revenues.

The G.N.W. T. has signalled its commitment to transportation as a catalyst to the long term economic, social and political health of the North. However, the scale of investment required cannot be made without the participation of Canada, the provinces and the private sector. These partners will be shareholders in the benefits. They must also be prepared to share in the investment. ΡαΡΥ-Ρ'σ'\Ρ-'<C Δα'Ω
 Δα'Ω
 Δυ'ΠΑ'ΤΡ' Δυ'CΡΓ
 Δυ'Ω
 Δυ'ΠΑ'ΤΡ' Δυ'CΡΓ
 Δυ'ΠΑ'ΤΡ' Δυ'CΡ'
 Δυ'Δ'ΓΡ
 Δυ'Δ'ΓΡ
 Δυ'Δ'ΓΑ'
 Δυ'Δ'ΓΑ'
 Δυ'Δ'ΓΑ'
 Δυ'Δ'ΓΑ'
 Δυ'Δ'ΓΑ'
 Δυ'Δ'Α'
 Δυ'Δ'Δ'
 Δυ'Δ'Δ'
 Δυ'Δ'Δ'
 Δυ'Δ'Δ'
 Δυ'Δ'Δ'
 Δυ'Δ'
 Δυ

የ«▷›ኦ›ኣንር▷‹‹ ▷የ▷‹ር·ን୮▷»‹ ‹ ‹ጋ·ር▷-«ኻ▷~'<ር ኣ°ዦ›በ·<<'፦ንር▷~ላ፡›› ኦ«ር୮-▷ር▷ኄበገጋ»‹ ▷«ር·ን›ኣΔ‹ Δ~፡››› ኣግምኄናጥ▷~ናቀላ፡››.

$$\begin{split} \mathsf{PPP}^c & \mathsf{C}^c - \mathsf{L}^c & \mathsf{d}_\sigma \mathsf{J}_{c}^c - \mathsf{C}^c & \mathsf{PPP}^c \\ \mathsf{d}_{\mathsf{S}}^c \mathsf{d}_{\mathsf{S}}^c & \mathsf{d}_{\mathsf{S}}^c \mathsf{d}_{\mathsf{S}}^c & \mathsf{d}_{\mathsf{S}}^c \mathsf{d}_{\mathsf{S}}^c \\ \mathsf{d}_{\mathsf{S}}^c \mathsf{d}_{\mathsf{S}}^c & \mathsf{d}_{\mathsf{S}}^c \mathsf{d}_{\mathsf{S}}^c & \mathsf{d}_{\mathsf{S}}^c \mathsf{d}_{\mathsf{S}}^c \\ \mathsf{d}_{\mathsf{S}}^c \mathsf{d}_{\mathsf{S}}^c \mathsf{d}_{\mathsf{S}}^c & \mathsf{d}_{\mathsf{S}}^c \mathsf{d}_{\mathsf{S}}^c \\ \mathsf{d}_{\mathsf{S}}^c \mathsf{d}_{\mathsf{S}}^c \mathsf{d}_{\mathsf{S}}^c \mathsf{d}_{\mathsf{S}}^c \mathsf{d}_{\mathsf{S}}^c \mathsf{d}_{\mathsf{S}}^c \\ \mathsf{d}_{\mathsf{S}}^c \mathsf$$



Transportation Strategy O & M Needs Δ γ Δ Δ γ γ Δ γ γ γ γ γ γ γ <



28 NORTHWEST TERRITORIES TRANSPORTATION STRATEGY

TRANSPORTATION STRATEGY LONG TERM CAPITAL (1.990 \$000's)

STRATEGIC OBJECTIVE	1990/91	1991/92	1992/93	1993/94	1994/95	1995/96	Total 1996/97 2000/01	Total 2001/02 2010/1 1	20 year TOTAL
1 IMPROVING WHAT W	VE HAVE								
Airports Highways Local Roads Marine Facilities	13260 16965 250 750	16832 30460 1250 2800	22812 32210 1500 4500	23162 34430 1500 4500	22572 34580 2000 4500	21302 31930 2000 4500	97410 92650 10000 22500	172120 182500 20000 35000	376210 455725 38250 78300
SUBTOTAL	31225	51342	61022	63592	63652	59732	222560	409620	948485
2 NEW ROADS	0	1000	2000	3000	12000	22000	525000	1250000	1815000
4 EXCELLENCE	0	0	500	1000	1000	1000	5000	10000	18500
TOTAL CAPITAL	31225	52342	63522	67592	76652	82732	752560	1669620	2781985

TRANSPORTATION STRATEGY LONG TERM O & M NEEDS (1990 \$000's)

STRATEGIC OBJECTIVE	1990/91	1991/92	1992/93	1993/94	1994/95	1995/96	Average 1996/97 2000/01	Average 2001/02 2010/11	20 year AVERAGE
1 IMPROVING WHAT W	'E HAVE								
Airports Highways Local Roads Marine Facilities	25486 26018 60 0	26686 30192 90 200	27171 30392 135 250	27736 29492 165 300	28236 29592 230 350	28786 29792 270 400	29346 29392 390 550	30681 29392 670 925	29608 30818 477 675
SUBTOTAL	51564	57168	57948	57693	58408	59248	59678	61668	61578
2NEW ROADS	0	200	200	300	500	800	4000	7700	4950
3 TRANSPORTATION" SUBSIDIES	0	0	5000	10000	10000	10000	10000	10000	9250
4 EXCELLENCE	0	0	500	1000	1000	1000	1000	1000	925
TOTAL	51564	57368	63648	68993	69908	71048	74678	80368	76703

NORTHWEST TERRITORIES TRANSPORTATION STRATEGY 29

" 0

ል<mark>ኊናጜ</mark>ርናቍነገር ል<mark>ር</mark>ኈዓላጉሥው ፈንጋ_ም ፈዋው አገር (1990 **\$**000)

∧~~⊲∿⊀ ⊃ऽ॔%ſ⊀∟৮ ∿	1990/91	1991/92	1992/93	1993/94	1994/95	1995/96	ዜበኁ ጋርና 1996/97 2000/01	ዜበ`ר` 2001/02 2010/11	20 <mark>۵۴۵٬</mark> ۵۱ ۱۳ ۰ ۵ ۲۰
1. ፟፟፟፝ጞዀ፞፝፞፟፟፟፟፟፟፟፟፟፟፟፟፟	ም ^њ ቪ°ፈ ለቦታ	᠂ᡣ᠂᠆ᠳ᠈							
୮୯୦% বর্ম্বাস্থবং তল্লা ক্রিব্রান্ধবিদ চার্ব্যব্বার্ধবিদ্বা	13260 16965 • 250 ⊷ •À• 750	16832 30460 1250 2800	22812 32210 1500 4500	23162 34430 1500 4500	22572 34580 2000 4500	21302 31930 2000 4500	97410 92650 10000 22500	172120 182500 20000 35000	376210 455725 38250 78300
۵۹-۲۰ ۵۲۵ م	ייי 31225	51342	61022	63592	63652	59732	222560	409620	948485
2.	0	1000	2000	3000	12000	22000	525000	1250000	1815000
4. ₫₩₽₽∟ ~ ነ∩ነ∩∢	۲-۵-۴ 0	0	500	1000	1000	1000	5000	10000	18500
стам р∪р. 46 ;	ว√∩' 31225	52342	63522	67592	76652	82732	752560	1669620	2781985

۵۳٬۶۴٬۵٬۵ ۵۲٬۵۰ ۵۲٬۰ ۵۳٬۰ ۵۳٬۰ ۵۳٬۰ ۵۳٬۰ (۱۹۹۵ ۵۵۵۵)

۸ و کړ	-~4ህł< ƙrፈኑን	1990/91	1991/92	1992/93	1993/94	1994/95	1995/96	፝ ነውሮ ጉ ን ነውሮ ነውሮ ነውሮ ነው ነው እን ነው 	የቀኖርታኒው ዾኇ የምንዮና 2001/02 2010/11	20 DPD' "borby"or Do'om'
1.	⊲∾₽ ∙<∽~∽∩∽∾ Ĺ	.*ፈ ለቦታ	᠂ᡣᡨᠣᡃ							
	۲٬ᢗᢩᡃ᠄ᡬ ۹٬ᠻ᠕ᢣᢋ ᢁᡄ᠆᠈᠆᠆᠆᠋٩٬ᠻᡣ ٥᠆ᠳᢣ᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆ ১০᠆᠆᠆	$25486 \\ 26018 \\ 60 \\ 0 \\ 51564$	26686 30192 90 200 57168	27171 30392 135 250 57948	27736 29492 165 300 57693	28236 29592 230 350 58408	28786 29792 270 400 59248	29346 29392 390 550 59678	30681 29392 670 925 61668	29608 30818 477 675 61578
2.	۰∩⊌∿⊳ ،ېح	0	200	200	300	500	800	4000	7700	4950
3.	ፚዅ፧ናኈናርነቍነ፞፝፝ጏ፧ ዻየጔነ፞፞፞፞፞፞፞፞፞፞፞፞፞ኯ፞ዾኯዾ	0	0	5000	10000	10000	10000	10000	10000	9250
4.	৾ঀ৾৽ঀ৴৴৾ঀ	l ~" 0	0	500	1000	1000	1000	1000	1000	925
٢L	۵۴٫۵۴۵۹۰۵۲۰ ۵۴۵∢۵	\$51564	57368	63648	68993	69908	71048	74678	80368	76703
Γ**ϲϧ·Ϫ·ͺΟΡ·ϿΟ· ϤʹϚͿϹ**ϹʹϷ ϷΡϷ**Ͽʹ ʹ**ϟϲՐϧʹ<mark></mark>Ϟ·– ϼʹ 10–ʹϞ·ͽʹ ΟΡ·ϿͿ ϹΔϹʹͼ ʹϟͰ≪ʹϚʹϲϭϲ– ʹϧΔ°ͼʹϭϭʹʹͻʹ·

 $dP = \frac{1}{1} \frac{1}{1}$

7 ፟₽⊾₽⊁ና ⊲ጋኅር⊳ኯና ⊾ኯ፟፞፞፞፞ኆ፞ጚ፞ዄ፞፞፝፝፝ኯኯና

ʹϧϿϣͺϹͳϧϤͺͺϘϲʹϲ<mark>ϤͻϹ</mark>Ϸϭϟ;Ͻ;_Ϸͺϳͼϧϟ_Ϩͺϧ Ϥ;ϒUΊ

 $\Delta a c'' b a C C A '' O' L c O C A a c'' A c A '' A '' A '' A c A '' A ''' A '' A '' A '' A '' A '' A ''$

 $a a (n 4) \Gamma P a P (4CP) (P 4P (- 4P (-$



Part II FOUR STRATEGIC OBJECTIVES

OBJECTIVE ONE -IMPROVING WHAT WE HAVE

1.1 INTRODUCTION

Improvement Defined

Existing public transportation infrastructure includes airport facilities, highways, community roads and marine facilities.

All of these facilities require some degree of ongoing maintenance. For example, a gravel road requires periodic grading to maintain the traffic surface. Annual O & M budgets are established for this purpose.



Transportation Facilities require on-going maintenance,

Most facilities require periodic capital restoration or replacement. Even with the best maintenance, the road embankment and drainage systems deteriorate over time and require capital refurbishment after 20 to 30 years of service.

These two activities represent the bare minimum in ongoing public investment. Maintenance and restoration (reconstruction, replacement) are required just to maintain the status quo, to prevent our facilities from deteriorating and to continue to provide the current level of service.

But the focus of this strategic objective, 'improving what we have', is upgrading existing facilities to higher

34 NORTHWEST TERRITORIES TRANSPORTATION STRATEGY

standards and levels of service. This upgrading may respond to increased traffic, safety concerns, high user or agency costs, or simply heightened public expectations of comfort and convenience. Upgrading could include paving a gravel road, lengthening a runway or rebuilding a wharf.



The focus of this objective is upgrading existing facilities.

In examining existing transportation infrastructure, we assume that ongoing maintenance will be performed and that necessary capital restoration will be given priority over upgrading or enhancement. It doesn't make sense to build an addition on a house without first repairing the leaky roof.

Establishing Priorities

During the course of research for the Transportation Infrastructure Study, extensive consultations were held with various user groups and community representatives. The consultation process also included the many government agencies responsible for planning, construction and maintenance of the various types of infrastructure.

Based on this input, it became clear that the need and the possibilities for upgrading existing public infrastructure are virtually unlimited. Hundreds of recommendations, large and small, were provided. Furthermore, there was no general agreement on what the priorities should be. Each person spoke from his or her own viewpoint. Naturally, community representatives generally responded with local or regional concerns, while carriers were most concerned with facilities affecting only their operations. The mandate of public agencies generally covered only one mode of transportation (air, road or marine) and often only one of several administrative regions. (Transport Canada divides the north into Western, Central and Quebec regions and has separate administrations for airport facilities and air navigation services).

An objective approach is therefore required which can help to assess and rank very different types of projects and which will help draw the line between necessary and 'nice to have' improvements.

Several approaches to an objective evaluation process were considered. The one selected was a Benefit/Cost analysis in which the benefits include:

- Economic Benefits to users (increased revenues/ reduced costs).
- Employment Benefits (where local employment is weighted higher in areas of high unemployment and northern employment is rated higher than southern employment).
- . Mobility Benefits (value of improved availability or convenience of access - rated highest where existing opportunities are poorest).
- Safety Benefits (based on the degree of improvement and number of people exposed)

Costs include:

- Capital Costs (initial and recurring government costs).
- Maintenance Costs (marginal increase or decrease in ongoing maintenance costs).

The total estimated value of benefits over the life of a facility are compared to the total estimated costs. If the benefits are greater than the costs, then the Benefit/Cost ratio will exceed a value of 1.0 and the project is cost effective. The higher the Benefit/Cost ratio, the better the return on the investment.

The advantage of this approach is that it provides an indication of both the absolute and relative merits of very dissimilar improvement projects. It is also responsive to the overall goal and principles of the transportation strategy.

Programming

The balance of this section provides an assessment of the upgrading needs and priorities for various types of existing transportation infrastructure. In all cases, this assessment was initially made using the same Benefit/ Cost approach. Benefit/Cost (B/C) ratios can therefore be compared directly and can provide an indication of which projects are viable (B/C ratio greater than 1.0) and which should have the highest priority (descending order of B/C ratio).

Theoretically, we should simply list all projects in descending order of Benefit/Cost ratio and start at the top of the list. Furthermore, all projects with a B/C ratio greater than 1.0 should be done immediately. This approach would neither be practical nor logical. Some rational judgement must be applied in developing an implementation plan.

Funds are not unlimited. Neither is contractor and labour pool capacity. We must therefore program the work over a reasonable period of time, in order to make it affordable and to ensure the most effective utilization of available resources.

It is also sensible to balance the program to provide a reasonably steady workload of various types of work in each region (avoiding a feast/famine situation).

We must also take a system approach in some cases. For example, all airports in an area may be part of a natural route structure. It would make little sense to upgrade only some of the airports in this system to accommodate a larger aircraft. In such cases we must evaluate upgrading the system rather than individual airports. Furthermore, we should schedule this upgrading as a program, since there will be no benefit until all airports in the system have been upgraded and the larger aircraft is in service.

Finally, we must remember that this evaluation is not static. Population, traffic, economic, social and technological changes may dictate re-evaluation and adjustment of priorities. For example, projects which now have a Benefit/Cost ratio below 1.0 may become economic with a small increase in benefits or a small decrease in costs.

Virtually every project recommended over the first 5 years in each of the program areas now has a current Benefit/Cost ratio exceeding 1.0.

Summary Costs

The following sections detail the needs for improving what we have in four program areas:

- 1. Airports
- 2. Highways
- 3. Local Community Roads
- 4. Marine Facilities

As shown in the following figures, highway and airport upgrading constitute the majority of the capital needs over the next 20 years. In both areas, significant system deficiencies indicate a requirement for 'catch-up' capital investment over the first five years.

Highways and airports also contribute a majority of the ongoing O & M requirement. This will grow gradually over the planning period.

Marine facilities and Local Community Roads needs form a relatively small share of the capital and O & M needs.

IMPROVING WHAT WE HAVE - TOTAL CAPITAL



IMPROVING WHAT WE HAVE - TOTAL O & M



36 NORTHWEST TERRITORIES TRANSPORTATION STRATEGY

1.2 AIRPORTS

1.2.1 The Current Situation

Background

Up to the 1970's, airport development in the North was a hedge-podge affair. Airports had been constructed by the military (DEW line), Transport Canada, Indian Affairs and Northern Development and private interests, and also through local resources. Many of these landing strips were poorly located and oriented and some were unsuitable for further development. The ad hoc communications, meteorological and maintenance services at many airports were considered substandard and unreliable. In 1974, the "Policy for Provision of Air Transportation Facilities and Services in the Yukon and Northwest Territories" was approved by the Federal Government. Its objective was to provide and maintain "air transportation facilities to the minimum standard required to enable the operation of reliable, regular air services to communities in the Yukon and the Northwest Territories". Responsibility for implementing this policy was assigned to Transport Canada.

At that time, the estimated capital cost for implementation totalled \$61 million, of which almost 90% was for Northwest Territories sites. The Department of Transport proposed a somewhat optimistic time frame of 5 years, commencing in 1975/76.

In 1978, Transport Canada, D. I. A. N. D., Fisheries and Environment, the N.W.T. and the Yukon agreed to a Memorandum of Understanding (M. O. U.) which established and clarified the programming, financial and



NORTHWEST TERRITORIES TRANSPORTATION STRATEGY 37

operational responsibilities of each of the parties. The main points of the M.O. U. were that:

Transport Canada would:

- Provide all air transport facilities at all Arctic Airports.
- Operate and maintain Arctic A Airports.
- Provide inspection, training and technical advice.
- •Fund the provision, maintenance and operation of all airport, air navigation, communications and meteorological equipment.
- G. N.W.T. would:
 - Operate and maintain N.W.T. Arctic B & C Airports, including communication and meteorological equipment, on behalf of Transport Canada.

By 1983, when the Policy lapsed, new or fully reconstructed airports had been completed in 22 N.W.T. communities. Major improvements had been undertaken in many others. Total program expenditures over the period when the Policy was in effect amounted to approximately \$60 million for airport construction. Annual expenditures for operations and maintenance were in the area of \$6.5 million. Improvements to the frequency, regularity, reliability, comfort and safety of air services to some 39 N.W.T. communities had been realized.

Unfortunately, the Policy expired before the Program had been fully implemented. Airport construction and improvement projects in 10 N.W.T. communities (Pelly Bay, Paulatuk, Rae Lakes, Lac La Martre, Fort Good Hope, Fort Franklin, Arctic Red River, Rae/Edzo, Fort Providence and Snowdrift) were not completed. Some of these communities have been left without regular and reliable air services, and where air services are available, safety standards are compromised - in some cases severely. Five of these 10 sites do not meet minimum standards for certification. Two others have no airport.

Program delivery was administered by Transport Canada from Montreal, Winnipeg and Edmonton for the East, Central and Western Arctic areas respectively. The splitting of the North into three regions was unfortunate from a Territorial perspective, since it meant dealing with three administrations and resulted in inconsistencies in the program delivery from east to west.

Another problem area was the exclusion of several smaller communities which did not meet the minimum criteria for inclusion in the policy. G. N.W.T. responded by establishing an Arctic 'D' classification for sites in-

38 NORTHWEST TERRITORIES TRANSPORTATION STRATEGY

cluding Jean Marie River, Nahanni Butte, Trout Lake, Colville Lake and Snare Lakes. Some funding has been allocated by G. N.W.T. for construction, upgrading and operation of airports at these locations.

Since the inception of the Policy in 1974, the North has been growing and developing. Air service and traffic has increased dramatically. Aircraft types have changed. However, the Policy's original classifications and basic standards and criteria have not kept pace.

In 1990, the G. N.W.T. and Transport Canada agreed to devolution of responsibilities for Arctic B & C Airports.

G. N.W.T. is now fully responsible for rehabilitation, operation and maintenance of all Arctic B & C Airports. G. N.W.T. has also assumed responsibility for upgrading the 10 outstanding B & C sites to meet standards. In addition, the two governments have agreed to a 50-50 cost sharing split of the capital expenditures required over six years to upgrade 7 airports to minimum standards. This does not include terminal buildings or other equipment and facilities. No provision has been made for any future airport upgrading needs.

Transport Canada has retained full responsibility for Arctic 'A' airports and for provision of air navigation facilities and services at all Arctic airports. However, G. N.W.T. will continue to provide air navigation services for B & C Airports on behalf of Transport Canada under anew Memorandum of Understanding. Funding for these services is to be established annually.



G. N.W.T. is responsible for Arctic 'B', 'C' and 'D' Airports.

Classification

The classification system adopted in the 1974 Policy grouped airports into three categories based on somewhat subjective criteria. The policy sought flexibility "due to changing circumstances such as resource ex-

1974 ARCTIC AIRPORT CLASSIFICATIONS & STANDARDS

CLASSIFICATION	ARCTIC 'A'	ARCTIC 'B"	ARCTIC 'C'	ARCTIC 'f)' (GNWT)
CRITERIA	regular scheduled service major distribution centre strategic location capital or regional centre extensive resource development role	population > 400 regular air service growing community area administrative centre active role in resource development	population > 100"	population < 1()()
TYPICAL AIRCRAFT	B737,B727, Electra	F27 , HS748.F227.YS11 Hercules	Twin otter, Cessna 402	Twin otter, Islander Aztec, STOL Aztec
STANDARDS				
Runway	min. 6000 x 150 ft (1830 x 46 m)	5000 x 150 ft (1524 x 46m) (may be shorter)	3000 x 100" ft (914 x 30 m) (may be shorter)	2500×75 ft min (762 x 23 m)
Lighting	high intensity runway & approach lighting VASIS lighted taxiways threshold identification lights beacon lighted wind sock	runway & approach lighting VASIS threshold identification beacon lighted wind sock	runway& approach lighting VASIS threshold identification beacon lighted wind sock	runway & threshold lighting beacon lighted wind sock
Approach Aids	ILS NDB	NDB	NDB	NDB
Navigation Aids	VOR/DME			
Facilities	terminal building access road apron & taxi fuel storage/dispensing maintenance equipment & facilities	passenger-cargo shelter access road apron fuelstorage/dispensing maintenance equipment & facilities	passenger-cargo shelter access road apron fuel storage/dispensing maintenance equipment & facilities	passenger< argoshelter access road apron fuel storage/dispensing maintenance equipment & facilities
Communications	Air toground	Air to ground	Air to ground	site specific determination
Meterological	routine observing program	observations on request	observations 1)11 request	site specific determination
AIRPORTS	Cambridge Bay Ft. Simpson Ft. Smith Hay River Inuvik Iqaluit Norman Wells Resolute Yellowknife	Baker Lake Coppermine Coral Harbour Hall Beach Nanisivik Rankin hdet Tuktoyaktuk	AklavikIgloolikArctic Red RiverLac La MartreArviatLac La MartreBroughton islandPangnirtungCape DorsetPaulatukChesterfield InletPelly BayClyde RiverPond InletFt. FranklinRae-EdzoFt. Good HopeRae LakesFt. McPhersonSachs HarbourFt. ProvidenceSnowdriftFt. ResolutionSpence BayGjoa HavenWhale CoveGrise FiordWrigley	Arctic Bay Bathurst inlet Bay Chimo Colville Lake Jean Marie River Nahanni Butte Snare Lake Trout Lake

NORTHWEST TERRITORIES TRANSPORTATION STRATEGY 39

- 34.

15

Transport Canada retains responsibility for the 9 Arctic 'A' Airports.

REWSED NWT AIRPORT CLASSIFICATIONS

ploration and exploitation, air route service structure, types of aircraft being used and acceptability of other means of transportation". Besides the desire for flexibility, there was very little quantitative data to go on (except population).

Today, there is considerable detailed statistical data available for most N.W.T. airports. Statistics on numbers of enplaned and deplaned (E/D) revenue passengers provides an indication of the relative activity/importance with respect to passenger travel. Some locations may have aircraft activity which is disproportionate to population or passenger activity. This may be the case at hub airports, resource centres or mili-



40 NORTHWEST TERRITORIES TRANSPORTATION STRATEGY

aaa a a - a

tary centres. In such cases, the total number of aircraft movements is significant.

A review of current airport traffic indicates that some airports have declined in importance while others have increased. Yet the original 1974 classifications are still used.

A revised classification system retains the Arctic A, B, C, &D designations but is based on a traffic index. The traffic index is the actual or estimated annual enplaned/

deplaned revenue passengers (in hundreds) plus 3 times the total annual aircraft movements (in hundreds). This results in upgrading the classification for 10 airports, while 6 are downgraded. For example, both Rankin Inlet and Tuktoyaktuk have higher E/D passenger traffic and aircraft movements than do Fort Simpson, Cambridge Bay or Resolute. The former become 'A' airports, while the latter are downgraded to 'B' classification. These classifications should be reviewed periodically, and updated as traffic warrants.

AIRPORT CLASSIFICATIONS & CRITICAL AIRCRAFT

COMMUNITY	POP 1989	1974 CLASS	E & D PAX 1988	AC MVMTS 1988	TRA 1988	FFIC INI 1990	DEX 2000	REVISED CLASS	CRITI	CAL AIRCRAF PROPOSED F	t UTURE
Vallowknife	4054 1		101024	56046	2606	2000	5550		B727	D707	D 7 9 7
Innuik	13511	A .	191334	22803	3000	3303	0000	A .	D737	B/3/	0101
liiuvik Isoslaite	2113	A	76305	11500	1447	1569	2228	A	D/3/	B/3/	6/3/
iqaiuit	3126	A	63999	11586	900	1071	1520	A	B/3/	B131	B737
Norman Wells	502	A	27402	19182	849	921	1308	A	B737	B737	B737
Hay River	3108	А	26070	9348	541	587	833	A	B737	B737	B737
Tuktoyaktuk	970	В	14163	12928	529	574	815	Α	B737	Bi37	B737
Fort Smith	2526	Α	19650	10414	509	552	783	Α	B737	B737	B737
Rankin Inlet	1420	В	25047	8453	504	546	776	Α	B737	6737	B737
Cambridge Bay	1065	Α	13231	5078	285	309	438	в	B737	B737	B737
Resolute	164	Α	10781	5460	'272	294	418	В	B737	B737	B737
Fort Simpson	1000	Α	8186	6252	269	292	415	В	Electra	Electra	B737
Aklavik	762	с	15963	1946	218	236	336	В	Tw otter	Cheyenne	Dash 8
Baker Lake	1050	в	7490	3013	165	179	254	В	HS748	HS748	BAE146
Hall Beach	485	в	7395	2453 e	148	160	227	В	B737	B737	B737
Pangnirtung	1087	-	8428	1355	125	135	192	В	H\$748	HS748	BAE146
Connermine	045	B	6273	1864	119	120	183	B	Flectra	Electra	BAE146
Arviat	1256	5	6001	1520	106	125	163	B	H\$748		Dach 9
Fort McBharcon	740	C O	4444	1050	100	113	100	В	Two ottor	П3/40 Сьечение	Dash 0
Port WCFnerson	000	C	4444	1900	103	100	159	ь р	IN OTTER	Cheyenne	DAFLAC
Pond Inlet	909	С	5964	1340	100	106	154	в	ED740	110748	DAL140
Igioonk	937	С	6244	1040	94	102	144	в	H5748	H5748	BAL140
Cape Dorset	967	с	5002	918	78	x4	119	С	HS748	HS748	BAE146
Gjoa Haven	742	с	4139	997	71	- 11	110	с	HS748	HS748	BAE146
Spence Bay	564	С	3873	941	67	73	103	с	HS748	HS748	BAE146
Nanisivik	319	В	4514	695	66	72	102	С	B737	B737	B737
Fort Good Hope	589	с	3259	1061	64	70	99	С	Tw otter	Tw otter	Dash 8
Fort Norman	365	С	1561	1569	63	6x	96	с	Tw Otter	Tw otte,	Dash 8
Broughton Island	473	с	3702	778	60	65	93	с	HS748	HS748	BAE146
Clyde River	498	с	2822	1055	60	65	92	с	HS748	HS748	BAE146
Coral Harbour	522	в	3096	954	60	65	92	с	HS748	HS748	BAE146
Snowdrift	256	с	2897	943 e	57	62	88	c	Tw Otter	Tw Otter	Dash 8
Fort Franklin	520	c	2718	855 e	53	57	81	c	Tw Otter	Tw Otter	Dash 8
Wrigley	170	ŝ	850 0	1381	50	54	77	c c	Chevenne	Chevenne	Dach 8
Lake Harbour	250	0	2729	596	45	10	60	C	Tw. ottor	Tw Ottor	Dash 8
Bonuleo Bay	454	0	2034	406	1.5	48	68	C	H\$748	48748	Dash ()
Polly Boy	434		2.704	490	44	40	00 29	C A	113740	113740	DACIAC
	345	C	2043	/8/	44	4X 40	20	C	110740	10740	DAE140
	246	с	1477	9/1	44	40	00	C	HS740	10/40	
Sanikiluaq	488	c	1859	801	43	40	00	с	H5/48	H5148	BAE146
Fort Resolution	498	U	1515	912	43	46	65	c	Cheyenne	Cheyenne	Dash 8
Lac La Martre	434	с	2099	683 e	41	45	64	c	W otter	Tw Otter	Dash 8
Chesterfield Inlet	284	с	2606	491	41	44	63	c	HS748	HS748	Dash 8
Fort Liard	415	С	1263 e	760 e	35	38	55	с	Tw otter	Tw: otter	Dash 8
Holman	335	с	2232	429	35	3x	54	c	Electra	Electra	Dash 8
Sachs Harbour	145	с	1960	389	31	34	48	С	Tw otter	HS748	Dash 8
Paulatuk	'251	с	1477	542	31	34	48	С	Tw otter	HS748	Dash 8
Rae Lakes	221	с	967	315 e	19	21	29	с	Tw otter	Tw Otter	Dash 8
Grise Fiord	52	с	670	188	12	13	19	c	Tw Otter	Tw Otter	Dash 8
Nahanni Butte	88	D	440 e	147 e	9	10	14	D	Tw Otter	Tw otter	Dasb 8
Jean Marie River	67	D	335 e	112 e	7	7	10	D	Tw Otter	Tw otter	Dasb 8
Trout Lake	58	D	290 e	97 e	6	6	9	D	Tw Otter	Tw otter	Dash 8
Fort Providence	590	- c	174	105 e	5	5	8	D	Tw Otter	Tw otter	Dash 8
Colville Lake	52	Ď	102	.34 e	2	5	3	- D	Tw otter	Tw Otter	Dash 8
Contrini Lune		2		stimatod	-	-	-	-			24011 ()

e estimated

The resulting classification system provides an indication of the 'relative activity' at each airport. Other factors must be taken into account in rating the 'relative importance' of an airport or the facilities and services required. The remoteness, availability of alternative transportation modes, regional role or local economic activity may outweigh the importance of the traffic volume in establishing facility requirements.

It should also be noted that the current statistics underestimate aircraft movements, particularly at sites with limited aeradio hours of operation.

Traffic

It is not surprising, given the vast distances and lack of alternatives, that air routes are the lifeline of northern



[n the N. W. T., we use air services more than [our times as often as the average Canadian.

transportation. In fact, we use airplanes more than four times" as often as the average Canadian. Scheduled air services are the buses of the north, while chartered aircraft are the taxicabs.

Total enplaned and deplaned revenue passengers have steadily increased from 152,000 in 1970 to 534,000 in 1987. This represents a compound annual growth rate of 8% per year. From 1987, a conservative extrapolation of growth would be 23,000 per year, representing a simple growth rate of 4.2% per year.

The reported 1988 revenues for Class II, 111 and IV carriers indicate that N. W. T.-domiciled carriers earned \$71 million revenue, ranking sixth of all provinces and territories (Air Canada, Canadian Airlines and Wardair were the only Canadian Class 1 carriers in 1988).

NWTANNUAL ENPLANED/DEPLANED REVENUE AIR PASSENGERS





AIR TRAVEL ACTIVITY BY PRO VINCE/TERRITOR Y

⁴² NORTHWEST TERRITORIES TRANSPORTATION STRATEGY

Critical Aircraft

It is the critical aircraft which defines most of the physical characteristics and zoning requirements for an airport (eg. runway dimensions, obstacle limitations).

In developing the Arctic Airports Program in the early 1970's, critical aircraft types were assumed and airport standards developed, based on the airport classification.

Today, airports are classified to indicate their role and relative importance. However, airport standards are based largely on characteristics of the critical aircraft.

The current critical aircraft for any existing airport is easily identified. The likely critical aircraft for proposed new airports may be selected with some confidence on the basis of carrier fleets.

What will be the critical aircraft in 5, 10 or 20 years from now? New generation aircraft are on the market. Many of the current models are no longer being manufactured. The DC-3, once the workhorse of the Arctic, has



Lockheed Electra and Douglas DC-3



Hawker Siddley HS 748

been out of production for 40 years. The Twin Otter, HS748 and Lockheed Electra are all out of production.

Future choices by our air carriers will depend on several factors:

- Demand The absolute and relative market demand will influence the optimum size and type of aircraft. A mix of passengers and freight will encourage use of combi-types, efficiently carrying both. An aircraft which is too large for the market would result in low load factors (unacceptable to carrier) or infrequent services (unacceptable to customers). The customer is also demanding comfort and speed.
- Economics Older aircraft are generally less expensive to purchase but are more expensive to operate. Newer aircraft tend to be the opposite. Carriers cannot afford to have multimillion dollar investments sitting on the ground. Where the market, route structures and facilities allow high utilization, new aircraft are economic.
- Regulation Air carrier regulation can often increase costs or restrict options. For example, current proposals regarding mixed passengercargo flights may cause severe disruptions in the current air service patterns.
- Facilities –Airport facilities may effectively restrict options for service. Obviously, when runways are too short, larger aircraft cannot operate or will operate under severe load restrictions. The type and quality of runway surface may also restrict aircraft. The quality of navigation and approach aids, meteorological and communications services, and terminal facilities will affect and possibly restrict air carrier choices.

Given all these factors, one can project the traffic patterns and carrier economics, and forecast the 'ideal' critical aircraft for a given market. It is then up to government to assess the economics and public interest of providing the necessary facilities.

For purposes of long-term planning, it is assumed that:

- The B737/B727 or equivalent medium range jet combi will remain in service and replace the Electra on existing routes.
- The HS748 will eventually be replaced by the BAE 146, Dash 8 or similar jet or turboprop combi.
- . The Twin Otter will eventually be replaced by the Dash 8 or similar turboprop suitable for cargo-passenger mix.



De Havilland Twin Otter



Boeing B737 Cargo-Passenger Combi

These proposed critical aircraft are only typical of a variety of aircraft available. However, the facility re-

quirements are similar for most aircraft of a similar range and capacity. It will also be advisable to allow runway lengths for Hercules cargo charters at some locations.

Current Expenditures

The G. N.W.T. Department of Transportation 1990/91 gross expenditures on Arctic B, C, & D airports are estimated at \$18.3 million for maintenance, operation and upgrading of Arctic B, C, & D Airports, including base funding transferred.

Revenues from Transport Canada include \$2.4 million for operation of Arctic B & C Community Aerodrome Radio Stations (CARS), and a \$0.4 million capital contribution to upgrade 7 airports.

Transport Canada 1990/91 estimates show O & M expenditures of \$14.5 million and capital expenditures of \$6 million for the 9 airports operated by Transport.

User Costs

Analysis of N.W.T. airfares shows a significant premium on a cost per seat kilometre basis for northern air travel compared to the 'southern baseline' (the southern baseline is based on high density, competitive routes of similar distances).

Rates vary significantly between regions and from site to site. Most short haul routes in the Mackenzie Valley

COMPARISON OF NWT AIR TRAVEL RATES TO SOUTHERN CANADA BASELINE



44 NORTHWEST TERRITORIES TRANSPORTATION STRATEGY

are actually cheaper than the southern baseline, while long haul routes are about 10% more expensive. Eastern and Arctic Coast longer haul rates show an average 40(X premium, while short haul rates average about 12% higher than the south.

This rate premium is compounded by the longer distances and heavy reliance on air travel, resulting in very high expenditures on northern air travel in the east.

The higher rates are attributed by carriers to higher operating costs, higher fuel costs, lower route densities and poorer facilities and services.

Comparisons are based on regular fares. Promotional seat sales are available on some northern routes, but generally to a lesser extent.

NWT AIR TRAVEL RATE COMPARISON

COMPARISON OF NWT AIR TRAVEL RATES TO SOUTHERN CANADA BASELINE





NORTHWEST TERRITORIES TRANSPORTATION STRATEGY 45

Air freight rates follow a similar pattern to passenger rates. However, larger customers may negotiate rates or charter aircraft at costs well below the published air carrier tariffs. Reductions of 40 to 60% have been reported in the Baffin.

This is just as well, since the published rates for such perishables as milk would result in a shipping cost as high as \$4-\$8 per kilogram in the Baffin. The actual price premium is in the range of \$2-\$3 per kilogram. These premiums apply to the per kilogram cost of all perishables, including fresh and frozen foods.

1.2.2 Problems

Commercial air carriers, the Northern Air Transportation Association, the Canadian Aviation Safety Board, the Canadian Transport Commission's Air Transport Committee, and the Parliamentary Standing Committee on Transportation have all made representations to the Federal Minister of Transport recommending immediate improvements to N.W.T. airport and aviation facilities and services. However, since the expiry of the Arctic Air Facilities Policy in 1983, little has been done.

Major public and air carrier concerns are related to the safety, availability, reliability and cost of air travel.

Ten existing airports do not meet requirements for certification:

Broughton Island
Colville Lake
Ft. Good Hope
Lac La Martre
Lake Harbour

Nahanni Butte Paulatuk Pelly Bay Rae Lakes Snowdrift



Some airports do not meet minimum requirements for certification. (Lake Harbour)

46 NORTHWEST TERRITORIES TRANSPORTATION STRATEGY

Ten airports have restrictions to improvement due to location or are in conflict with community land use and are restricting the orderly planning and expansion of growing communities:

/ mg communes.	
Ft. Franklin	Lake Harbour
Paulatuk	Pangnirtung
Rae Lakes	Ft. Good Hope
Nahanni Butte	Lac La Martre
Tuktoyaktuk	Repulse Bay

There are no airports at Snare Lakes, Rae-Edzo or Arctic Red River. At Snare Lakes there is no alternative

GLOSSARY OF SELECTED AIR FACILITY TERMS

- $\label{eq:vasis} \textbf{VASIS} \quad \textbf{VfSUALAPPROACH SLOPE INDICATOR SYSTEM -special lights} \\ \textbf{on the sides of runways located near the threshold that show a pilot if he is too high or too low on his landing approach.}$
- ILS INSTRUMENT LANDING SYSTEM A precision approach system which provides aircraft on final approach with a precise horizontal and vertical guidance to the runway.
- MIS MI CROWAVE LANDING SYSTEM A precision approach instrument similar to the features of ILS except that it also offers precise slant range information. It is planned to replace ILS at international airports by 1998.
- NDB NON-DIRECTTONAL BEACON A non-precision approach low frequency radio beacon which provides a non-directional radiation pattern to aid aircraft navigation.
- VOR VHF OMNI-DIRECTIONAL RADIO A non-precision approach radio navigation instrument radiating signals 360 degrees. An aircraft can use these radials to navigate inbound or nut bound from the source with accuracy.
- DME DI STANCE MEASURING EQUI PMENT VHF radio transmitting equipment usually used in conjunction with VOR which provides horizontal distance of aircraft in relation to source.
- CARS COMMUNITY AIRPORT RADIO STATION A manned radio station operated by the Territorial/Provincial Governments in support of aviation activity.
- FSS FLIGHT SERVICE STATFON Aradio communications station operated and staffed by Transport Canada,
- ATB AIR TERMINAL BUILDING A building designed to accommodate aviation services ie. CARS, FSS, air carrier operations and the traveling public.
- AWOS AUTOMATED WEATHER OBSERVING SYSTEM An unmanned automated weather observing device capable of observing and transmitting such information as wind speed and direction. visibility, precipitation, temperature and ceiling. Several models are available incorporating some or all of these features.
- RCO REMOTE COMMUNICATIONS OUTLET Remote VHF transmitters/receivers established where difficult communications exist or where extended communications capability is necessary. An RCO facility provides many of the services normally provided by FSS.

NWT PUBLIC AIRPORTS - INVENTORY OF MAJOR FACILITIES

				1990			RUNWAY								
		REVISED	CERT	TRAFFIC	CRITICAL	LENGTH	SURFACE	LIGHTS	TERM	WE	EATHER	R/COM	I	NAVAI)S
COMMUNITY	OWNER	CLASS	STATUS	INDEX	AIRCRAFT	[m)			BLDG	TYPE	HRS	OTHER	MLS	DME	NDB
										-					
Yellowknife	тс	A	Yes		B737	2286	paved	high	ATB	FSS	168		Y	Y	н
lnuvik	тс	Α	Yes	1569	B737	1829	paved	high	ATB	FSS	168		Y	Y	н
lqaluit	тс	Α	Yes	1071	B737	2743	paved	high	ATB	FSS	168		Y	Y	М
Norman Wells	тс	A	Yes	921	B737	1829	paved	med	Ps	FSS	168			Y	М
Hay River	тс	А	Yes	587	B737	1849	paved	high	Ps	FSS	168		Y	Y	М
Tuktoyaktuk	GNW'	ТА	Yes	574	B737	1524	gravel	low	Ps	FSS	168			Y	М
Fort Smith	тс	А	Yes	552	B737	1829	paved	med	Ps	FSS	168			Y	м
Rankin Inlet	GNW	ΓА	Yes	546	B737	1524	gravel	med	Ps	FSS	168	AWOS		Y	М
Cambridge Bay	тс	в	Yes	309	B737	154'2	gravel	med	Ps	FSS	168		v	v	ц
Resolute	тс	B	Ves	294	B737	1981	gravel	high	Pe	FSS	168		v	v	
Fort Simpson	TC	B	Vec	207	Electro	1920	graver	mod	Pe	FSS	142		•	v	M
Akfovik	CNW/	тв	Vee	232	Tw. Ottor	014	gravel	low	F 3 De	CAPS	112			T	IVI
Aniavin Delver Lelve	CNW	тв	Vee	230	10 749	1000	gravel	10 W	F3	CARG	40			v	
Baker Lake	GINW		Tes	179	D797	1200	graver	mea	PS	r33	168			1	
Hall Beach	GNW		res	160	B131	1646	gravei	mea	PS			RCO		Y	н
Pangnirtung	GNW	I B	Yes	1.35	H5/48	883	gravel	low	Ps	CARS	40				м
Coppermine	GNW	т в	Yes	129	Electra	1524	gravel	low	Ps	F55	168				М
Arviat	GNW	т в	Yes	I 15	HS748	1219	gravel		Ps	CARS	40				м
Fort McPherson	GNW	Г В	Yes	I 12	Tw Otter	1067	gravel	low	Ps	CARS	40				м
Pond Inlet	GNW	ТB	Yes	I(J8	HS748	1219	gravel	low	PS	CARS	40				н
lgloolik	GNW'	ТВ	Yes	102	HS748	1158	gravel	low	PS	CARS	40				М
Cape Dorset	GNW	т с	Yes	84	HS748	1219	gravel	low	PS	CARS	168				м
Gioa Haven	GNW	T C	Yes	77	HS748	1341	gravel	med	Ps	CARS	40				L
Spence Bay	GNW	тС	Yes	73	HS748	1039	gravel	med	Ps	CARS	40				м
Nanisivik	GNW	тС	Yes	72	B737	1951	gravel	med	Ps	CARS	54				1
Fort Good Hone	GNW	τČ	No	70	Tw otter	914	gravel	nort	PS	CARS	40			v	M
Fort Norman	GNW	тс	Yes	68	Tw Otter	914	gravel	low	PS	CARS	40			•	1
Broughton Island	CNW	т с	No	65	H\$748	1050	dravel	low	Pe	CARG	40				
Clude Piver	GNW		Voc	65	15740	1059	gravel	low	F 5 De	CARS	169				L 1
	GNW		Yes	00	13740	1007	graver	low	F5	CARS	400			v	L
Coral marbour	GNW		res	60	ПЭ/40 То Обла	1524	gravel	mea	PS	r 55	168			Ŷ	
Showarin	GNW		NO	62	Tw Otter	683	graver								L .
Fort Franklin	GNW		Yes	57	Tw Otter	762	gravei	port	PS						L
Wrigley	GNW		Yes	54	Cheyenne	1067	gravel	low	PS	CARS	40			Ŷ	М
Lake Harbour	GNW	1 6	NO	49	Iw Otter	518	gravel	low	Ps	CARS	40				м
Repulse Bay	GNW	тс	Yes	48	H5748	1036	gravel	med	PS	CARS	40				М
Pelly Bay	GNW	1 0	Yes	48	HS748	1473	gravel	low	P5	CARS	40				L
Whale Cove	GNW.	тС	Yes	48	HS748	1200	gravel	med	Ps	CARS	40				L
Sanikiluaq	GNW	т С	Yes	46	HS748	1158	gravel	low	PS	CARS	40				М
Fort Resolution	GNW	т с	Yes	46	Cheyenne	1265	gravel		Ps	CARS	40				М
Lac La Martre	GNW.	тС	No	45	Tw Otter	671	earth	port							L
Chesterfield Inlet	GNW	тС	Yes	44	HS748	914	gravel	med	Ps	CARS	40				L
Fort Liard	GNW	тС	Yes	38	Tw otter	914	gravel	low	PS	CARS	40				М
Holman	GNW	тС	Yes	38	Electra	1311	gravel	low	PS	CARS	40				М
Sachs Harbour	GNW	тС	Yes	34	Tw otter	1219	gravel	low	Ps	CARS	40				М
Paulatuk	GNW	T C	No	34	Tw otter	975	sand	port		CARS	40				м
Rae Lakes	GNW	т С	No	21	Tw otter	853	sand	•							L
Grise Fiord	GNW	Тс	Yes	13	Tw Otter	61()	gravel	low		CARS	40				м
Nahanni Butte		D	No	10	Tw Otter	769	earth								
lean Marie River	GNW.	тĎ	No	7	Tw ottor	76'2	oravel	low							
	CNW.	. <i>С</i>	No	6	Tw ottor	769	oravel	low							
Fort Browiderse		тр	Voc	5	Tw Otter	02	gravel	nort							, L
Coluilla	CINW	т D	185	0 9	Two otter	214	gravel	port							ь
согише цаке	GNW	I D		2	iw otter	623	sand								



Some airports are in conflict with community land use. (Pangnirtung)

year round access (except helicopter). Rae-Edzo is an area administrative and cultural hub, and a forestry centre. The need for an airport is demonstrated by the level of seasonal floatplane, ski plane and helicopter activity. Arctic Red River is cut off from the Dempster Highway during freezeup and breakup of the Mackenzie River.

Community Aerodrome Radio Stations (CARS) hours are restricted at many locations to a regular 40 hour week. There is no backup staff or provision for staff resignations, sick leave or holidays. Nor is there provision for coverage after hours or on weekends. This is a longstanding air carrier complaint. The Northern Air Transport Association contends that 'The level of service at CARS is inadequate in that it does not reflect the total needs of the users and flight safety is being compromised'. Carriers have requested CARS operations 12 hours per day, seven days a week. **A** review of air carrier schedules shows that operations are not feasible on a 9 to 5 weekdays-only basis.

Although licensed and publicly certified, many of the airports are substandard for current operations. In some cases, runways are too short for efficient carrier operations, passenger shelters are non-existent or inadequate, or other facilities do not address operational needs.

At many of the Arctic B, C & D sites, the navigation and landing aids are not compatible with modern aviation needs. Air carriers have invested in fleets of larger, higher performance aircraft to meet the growing demand for quantity, quality and reliability of air services in the North. The instrumentation in these aircraft can enhance both safety and reliability, but many rely on ground based equipment. Carriers have requested, as a minimum, that every site have a certified Non Directional Beacon (NDB) and Distance Measuring Equip-

48 NORTHWEST TERRITORIES TRANSPORTATION STRATEGY

ment (DME) which will allow for Instrument Approach Procedures.

There are exciting developments in technology taking place. Advanced Automated Weather Observation and Reporting Systems (AWOS) may eventually reduce dependence on manned observation stations by providing automatic 24 hour coverage. Proposed satellite positioning systems may eventually render many of the existing navigational aids obsolete and unnecessary (Including NDB's, DME's and possibly even instrument landing systems). These technological advances must be monitored in ongoing planning for navaids and air navigation services. In the meantime, existing proven technology is assumed.

Carriers have also noted that the availability of aviation fuels can have a significant impact on route structures and load factors. In many cases, a single product suitable for heating, diesel power generation, and heavy equipment operation would need only filtration to make it suitable for aviation use,

In the longer term, our airports may well become less and less adequate. Traffic is steadily growing and may be expected to continue to do so. New generation aircraft can provide efficient services, but only if the facilities are compatible. This means adequate facilities to accommodate the optimum aircraft, and adequate navigation and landing aids and communications services to ensure that efficient carrier operations are possible.

Public demand for safe, reliable services at a reasonable cost is increasing. In a highly competitive market, air carriers will do their best to satisfy this demand (or lose their customers). Government must provide the necessary public facilities and services.

1.2.3 Program Objectives

Airports program objectives fall into 3 areas: continuing, short term (l-5 yrs) and medium to long-term (5-15 yrs).

Continuing Program Objectives

1. Maintaining What We Have

The first priority must be ongoing operation, maintenance and capital restoration/replacement necessary to maintain the current levels of service. This includes operation of communications equipment, routine maintenance of airfields, passenger terminals and other facilities & equipment. It also includes capital restoration and replacement of gravel surfaces, buildings and equipment. For Arctic B & C Airports, the 1990 base transfer is adequate to meet only those ongoing maintenance, restoration and replacement needs.

2. User Cost Reductions

Measures must be pursued to reduce the extremely high costs for air travel and airfreight. Co-operation and meaningful dialogue between G. N. W. T., Transport Canada, the National Transportation Agency and air carriers must be directed at measures to reduce cost. Public facility and service improvements and increasing volumes may help narrow the gap between northern and southern costs and rates. Efforts may also need to be directed at regulatory changes and/or taxation regimes. The primary objective must be to reduce air transportation costs, while maintaining safety and service to all residents.

Short Term Program Objectives

3. Upgrade Airports for Certification

This involves upgrading 9 existing airports to standards for certification, including relocation of 5 sites and construction of new airports at 2 (possibly 1) locations:

Paulatuk – relocate Rae Lakes – relocate Snowdrift - upgrade Lac La Martre – relocate Fort Good Hope – relocate Snare Lakes – new Arctic Red River – new ' Nahanni Butte – relocate Colville Lake - upgrade

' pending feasibility study of airport vs bridge construction.

4. improve CARS Service

Immediate improvement must be made to Community Aerodrome Radio Station service at the busier Arctic 'C' sites. A minimum of 70 hours scheduled service at sites will allow for 2 full time operators. Backups should also be provided at those sites where coverage remains at 40 hours. Technology advances in Automated Weather Observation & Reporting Systems (AWOS) and Remote Communications Outlets (RCO) should be pursued. Such equipment can permit pilots to obtain



The first priority must be ongoing maintenance of existing facilities.

information on weather and turn runway lights on when airports are unmanned.

Minimum short term improvements are to provide 70 hours CARS operation at any site with a traffic index greater than 100 <u>or</u> any site with a traffic index greater than 50 and regular scheduled service using HS748 or equivalent aircraft types. Basic 40 hour CARS service is to be provided for sites with a traffic index greater than 30. Using this criteria, 3 new CARS installations will be required, while 10 stations will be upgraded to 70 hours per week.



improvements must be made to CARS service.

SHORT TERM AIRPORT UPGRADING REQUIREMENTS

				1990			RUNWAY									
	RI	EVISED	CERT	TRAFFIC	CRITICAL	LENGTH	SURFACE	LIGHTS	TERM	WEAT	HER/	СОМ	NA	VAI	DS	
COMMUNITY	OWNER C	LASS	STATUS	INDEX	AIRCRAFT	(m)			BLDG	TYPE	HRS	OTHER	MLS	DME	ND	в
Vallaudraita			N		D 70 7					PCC						
Inwik		A	Yes	3909	B/3/ D727	2286	paved	high	AIB	r 33 F66	168		Y	Y	н	
laaluit		A	Yes	1569	D131 D727	1829	paved	nign		FSS	169		ř V	Y	н	
Nermen Welle		A A	Yes	0.21	D131 D727	2/43	paved	nign		F D D E C C	100		ř	Y	IVI	
	TC	A .	Yee	521	D131 D727	1029	paved	himb	PS upgr	F33 F66	100		Y	Y	IVI	
Tuktovaktuk	CNW		res	501	D(3) D797	1849	paved	nign	FS DC unar	r 33 Dee	100		Y	Y	IVI NA	
FuntOyantun			res	574	D(3) D797	1524	graver	IOW	PS upgr DS	F55	168		1	1	IVI	
Port Smith	CNW		res	552	D(3) D727	1829	paved	mea	PS	FSS	100		Ŷ	Y	M	
Nankin met	GIAM		res	546	D131	1524	paved	mea	i 5 upgi	133	100	A W U S	Ŷ	Ŷ	IVI	
Cambridge Bay	тс	в	Yes	309	B737	1542	gravel	med	Ps	FSS	168		Y	Y	н	
Resolute	тс	в	Yes	294	B737	1981	gravel	high	Ps	FSS	168		Y	Y	н	
Fort Simpson	тс	в	Yes	292	Electra	1829	paved	med	PS	FSS	112			Y	м	
Aklavik	GNW1	Гв	Yes	236	Cheyenne	914	gravel	low	Ps	CARS	70			Y	L	
Baker Lake	GNWT	ГВ	Yes	179	HS748	1280	gravel	med	PS	FSS	168			Y	н	
Hall Beach	GNW1	ГВ	Yes	160	B737	1646	gravel	med	Ps			RCO		Y	н	
Pangnirtung	GNW1	Гв	Yes	135	HS748	883	gravel	low	Ps	CARS	70			Y	М	
Coppermine	GNW1	Гв	Yes	129	Electra	1524	gravel	low	Ps	FSS	168			Y	м	
Arviat	GNW1	ГВ	Yes	115	HS748	1219	gravel	med	Ps	CARS	70			Y	м	
Fort McPherson	GNW1	ГВ	Yes	112	Cheyenne	1067	gravel	low	PS	CARS	70			Y	М	
Pond Inlet	GNW1	ГВ	Yes	108	HS748	1219	gravel	low	Ps	CARS	70			Y	н	
lgloolik	GNW1	ГВ	Yes	102	HS748	1158	gravel	low	Ps	CARS	70			Y	М	
• Devisit	Chille	- -			116740						1.00					
Cape Dorset	GINWI		Yes	84	H5748	1219	gravel	low	PS De	CARS	168			Ŷ	M	
Gjoa Haven	GINW I	C C	Yes	70	HS748	1341	gravel	med	PS DS	CARS	70			Y	L	
Spence Bay	GINW I		Yes	73	H5748	1039	gravel	med	F S	CARS	10			Y	M	
Nanisivik	GNWI	C	Yes	12	B/3/	1951	graver	med	PS De	CARS	70			Y	L.	
Fort GOOD Hope	GNW.	L C	Yes	10	Tw Otter	914	gravei	low	PS De	CARS	40			Y	IVI	reloc.
Provention Island			tes	00	IW Otter	914	graver	low	FS DS	CARS	40			Y		
Broughton Island			Yes	65 CE	H5740	1059	gravel	low	l a Da	CARS	10			Y	-	
	CNW		res	65	H3740	1007	gravel	low	FS Bo	ECC	100			T	L.	
	GNW		res	60	H5/48	1324	graver	mea	FS Bo	r33	100			Y	н	
Snowaritt Fort Frenklin	GNW		res	62	Tw Otter	683 720	gravel	low	F5 DC	CARS	40			Y		realign
	CNW		Yes	57	Tw Otter	104	gravel	low	PS	CARS	40			T	L.	
lake Harbour	CNW/		tes	34	Cneyenne	519	gravel	low	I J Be	CARS	40			Ŷ	IVI M	
Populso Bay	CNW		NO	49	LIS749	1026	graver	mod	F S De	CARS	40			v	IVI	
Pelly Pay	CNW/		Voc	40	113740	1624	gravel	low	F3 De	CARS	40			T V		
Whale Cove	CNW/		Voc	40	HS740	1024	gravel	mod	F S De	CARS	40			T V	-	
Sanikiluan	CNW/		Vos	46	HS740	1159	gravel	low	F S De	CARS	40			v		
Samkhuay	CNW/		Yes	40	П3/40 Сканала	1065	gravel	mod	F3 De	CARS	40			T	N/	
Los Lo Martre	CNW	г с Г с	Voc	40	Tw. Ottor	671	gravel	low	PS	CARS	40				141	relac
Chesterfield Inlet	GNW		Ves	45		1067	gravel	med	PS	CARS	40			v	÷	reioc.
Fort Liard	GNW	Гс	Ves	28	Tw Ottor	01/	gravel	low	PS	CARG	40			•	M	
Holman	GNW/		Ves	28	Flootro	1211	gravel	low	PS	CARS	40			v	M	
Sache Harbour	CNW/	Γ	Voc	24	LIC749	1210	gravel	low	Pe	CARS	40			v	M	
Paulatuk	GNW	r c	Ves	34	13140	1219	gravel	low	PS	CARS	40			v	M	reloc
Rae Lakes	GNW	r c	Ves		Tw Ottor	952	gravel	low	15	CARS	40			T	1	reloc.
GriseFiord	CNW	r c	Ves	12	Tw Ottor	610	gravel	low		CARS	40				M	Teloc.
Griserioru	CITATAN.		165	13	Tw Otter	010	graver	IOW		CARS	40				IVI	
Nahanni Butte	GNW	гD	Yes	10	Tw Otter	762	gravel	low							L	reloc.
Jean Marie River	GNW	ΓD	Yes	7	Tw Otter	762	gravel	low							L	
Trout Lake	GNW	ΓD	Yes	6	Tw Otter	762	gravel	low							L	
Fort Providence	GNW	ΓD	Yes	5	Tw Otter	914	gravel	low							L	
Colville Lake	GNW	r D	Yes	2	Tw Otter	823	gravel	low							L	
Snare Lakes	GNW	r D	Yes		Tw Otter	457	gravel	low								new
Arctic Red River	GNW	ΓD	Yes		Tw Otter	457	gravel	low							ĩ	new
		-					0								-	
	ļ	denot	es upgradiı	ng												

...

5. Upgrade to Standards for Current Critical Aircraft

Many airports, although certified, do not meet the standards for efficient operation and service of current critical aircraft. Runways which are too short restrict the efficient use of current aircraft. Inadequate lighting, approach and navigation aids must be upgraded. Some passenger shelters are substandard for current traffic. A program of improvements is needed to bring these facilities up to standard.

Specific short term improvements include:

- All airports to have runway lighting and a certified NDB. Five new NDB's are required. New or upgraded lights are required at 9 existing sites and 2 new sites.
- Airports with a traffic index greater than 50 or with scheduled service by HS748 or equivalent to have DME suitable for instrument approach. 24 new installations are required.
 All Arctic 'A' airports to have Microwave Landing
- . All Arctic 'A' airports to have Microwave Landing Systems (MLS). New MLS will be required at Norman Wells, Tuktoyaktuk, Fort Smith and Rankin Inlet.
- Runways to be lengthened, where feasible, to allow for efficient critical aircraft operations. This applies to Pelly Bay and Chesterfield Inlet.
- Adequate passenger shelters to be provided for all airports with a traffic index of 30 or more. Upgrades are required at Norman Wells, Tuktoyaktuk and Rankin Inlet, while new facilities are required at Snowdrift, Lac La Martre and Paulatuk.

Medium to Long Term Objective

6. Upgrade to Standards for Future Critical Aircraft.

As traffic increases and air carriers update their fleets, new demands will be imposed on our airports. Runways may require lengthening, and in some cases, relocation, to accommodate these new aircraft. Navaids and communications facilities and services may require upgrading. Aprons, terminal and groundside facilities will require expansion. Improvements to airfield surfaces may be required.

To some extent, this can be a chicken and egg situation. Air carrier economics may not permit upgrading to optimum aircraft fleets where facilities are not adequate. If government takes the approach that facilities should not be upgraded until the aircraft are in use, the improvements may never be made. Government must therefore be prepared to take the lead, in close consultation with air carriers. The recommended medium-to long-term program of upgrading for future critical aircraft is based on current knowledge and projections of air traffic, aircraft types and characteristics and aviation regulation. This proposed program should be reviewed and updated on an ongoing basis. Traffic patterns may change. New aircraft may come on the market. New regulations may be imposed. Any of these factors can reduce or increase the future upgrading requirements.

Currently projected upgrading requirements include:

- Resolve conflicts/upgrade of Tuktoyaktuk,Pangnirtung, Fort Franklin, Lake Harbour and Repulse Bay airports.
- Lengthening of runways at an additional 20 sites, to be accompanied by necessary widening and apron expansion.
- Construction of new airport at Rae-Edzo.
- Arctic 'A'airports should be paved. With DND upgrading and paving of the Rankin Forward Operating Location, only Tuktoyaktuk remains.
- With changes in critical aircraft and increased traffic, CARS service should be upgraded to 70 hours per week at an additional 17 sites.
- All Arctic 'C' sites with a traffic index greater than 10 should have DME. This includes an additional 7 sites.

1.2.4 Program Schedule and Costs

The following tables show the estimated capital and maintenance cost by task over the next 20 years for accomplishing each of the stated program objectives. Each task may represent a single major project or a series of smaller projects.

In programming airport improvements, a systems approach must be used. For example, the Baffin Island communities of Pangnirtung, Broughton Island, Clyde River and Pond Inlet form a natural route structure. It makes little sense to assume a different critical aircraft for any of these sites.

In terms of capital, expenditures required for the first 5 years average \$21.3 million per year, or an increase of \$8.1 million over 1990 expenditure levels. The average requirement over the period 5-20 years is \$18.0 million per year.

Operations and Maintenance expenditures average \$27.7 million over the first five years, increasing to an average of \$30.7 million per year, in the IOth to 20th years. This increase is due to addition of new facilities, navaids and communications services.

FUTURE AIRPORT UPGRADING REQUIREMENTS

				2000			RUNWAY							
		REVISED	CERT	TRAFFIC	CRITICAL	LENGTH	SURFACE	LIGHTS	TERM	WEA	THER/COM	NA	VAI	DS
COMMUNITY	OWNER	CLASS	STATUS	INDEX	AIRCRAFT	(m)			BLDG	TYPE	HRS OTHER	MLS	DME	NDB
67 11 1 17														
Yellowknite	TC	A	Yes	5550	6737	2286	paved	high	ATB	FSS	168	Y	Y	н
Inuvik	IC	A	Yes	2228	0737	1829	paved	high	ATB	FSS	168	Ŷ	Y	н
Iqaluit	TC	A	Yes	1520	6737	2743	paved	high	ATB	FSS	168	Ŷ	Ŷ	М
Norman Wells	TC	A	Yes	1308	6737	1829	paved	med	PS	FSS	168	Ŷ	Y	м
Hay River	тс	Α	Yes	833	B737	1849	paved	high	Ps	FSS	168	Y	Y	М
Tuktoyaktuk	GNWT	Α	Yes	815	6737	1829	paved	low	Ps	FSS	168	Y	Y	м
Fort Smith	тс	Α	Yes	783	B737	1829	paved	med	Ps	FSS	168	Ŷ	Y	М
Rankin Inlet	GNWT	Α	Yes	776	B737	1524	paved	med	Ps	FSS	168 AWOS	Y	Y	М
Cambridge Bay	тс	в	Yes	438	6737	1542	gravel	med	PS	FSS	168	Y	Y	н
Resolute	тс	в	Yes	418	6737	1981	gravel	high	Ps	FSS	168	Y	Y	н
Fort Simpson	тс	в	Yes	415	B737	1829	paved	med	Ps	FSS	112		Y	м
Aklavik	GNWT	в	Yes	336	Dash 8	914	gravel	low	Ps	CARS	70		Y	L
Baker Lake	GNWT	в	Yes	254	BAE146	1370	gravel	med	PS	FSS	168		Ŷ	н
Hall Beach	GNWT	в	Yes	227	6737	1646	gravel	med	Ps		RCO		Ŷ	н
Pangnirtung	GNWT	в	Yes	192	BAE146	1370	gravel	low	Ps	CARS	70		Ŷ	M
Coppermine	GNWT	в	Yes	183	BAE146	1524	gravel	low	Ps	FSS	168		Ŷ	M
Arviat	GNWT	в	Yes	163	Dash 8	1370	gravel	med	PS	CARS	70		Ŷ	M
Fort McPherson	GNWT	B	Yes	159	Dash 8	1067	gravel	low	PS	CARS	70		v	M
Pond Inlet	GNWT	B	Yes	154	BAE146	1370	gravel	low	Ps	CARS	70		v	н
lgloolik	GNWT	В	Yes	144	BAE146	1370	gravel	low	PS	CARS	70		Ŷ	M
5							-							
Cape Dorset	GNWT	в	Yes	119	BAE146	1370	gravel	low	Ps	CARS	i 168		Y	м
Gjoa Haven	GNWT	В	Yes	110	BAE146	1370	gravel	med	Ps	CARS	70		Y	L
Spence Bay	GNWT	в	Yes	103	BAE146	1370	gravel	med	PS	CARS	70		Y	М
Nanisivik	GNWT	С	Yes	102	6737	1951	gravel	med	Ps	CARS	70		Y	L
Fort Good Hope	GNWT	С	Yes	99	Dash 8	914	gravel	low	PS	CARS	70		Y	М
Fort Norman	GNWT	с	Yes	96	Dash 8	914	gravel	low	PS	CARS	70		Y	L
Broughton Island	I GNWT	с	Yes	93	BAE146	1370	gravel	low	Ps	CARS	70		Y	L
Clyde River	GNWT	с	Yes	92	BAE146	1370	gravel	low	Ps	CARS	i 168		Y	L
Coral Harbour	GNWT	с	Yes	92	BAE146	1524	gravel	med	Ps	FSS	168		Y	н
Snowdrift	GNWT	с	Yes	88	Dash 8	760	gravel	low	PS	CARS	70		Y	L
Fort Franklin	GNWT	С	Yes	81	Dash 8	762	gravel	low	Ps	CARS	70		Y	L
Wrigley	GNWT	с	Yes	77	Dash 8	1067	gravel	low	Ps	CARS	70		Y	М
Lake Harbour	GNWT	С	Yes	69	Dash 8	760	gravel	low	Ps	CARS	70		Y	м
Repulse Bay	GNWT	c	Yes	68	Dash 8	1370	gravel	med	Ps	CARS	70		Y	м
Pelly Bay	GNWT	c	Yes	68	BAE146	1524	gravel	low	Ps	CARS	70		Y	L
Whale Cove	GNWT	С	Yes	68	Dash 8	1370	gravel	med	PS	CARS	70		Y	L
Sanikiluaq	GNWT	С	Yes	66	BAE146	1370	gravel	low	Ps	CARS	70		Y	М
Fort Resolution	GNWT	с	Yes	65	Dash 8	1265	gravel	med	PS	CARS	70		Y	М
Lac La Martre	GNWT	С	Yes	64	Dash 8	760	gravel	low	PS	CARS	70		Y	L
Chesterfield Inlet	GNWT	с	Yes	63	Dash 8	1370	gravel	med	PS	CARS	70		Y	L
Fort Liard	GNWT	с	Yes	55	Dash 8	914	gravel	low	PS	CARS	70		Y	М
Holman	GNWT	с	Yes	54	Dash 8	1370	gravel	low	Ps	CARS	70		Y	М
Sachs Harbour	GNWT	с	Yes	48	Dash 8	1370	gravel	low	Ps	CARS	70		Y	М
Paulatuk	GNWT	с	Yes	48	Dash 8	1370	gravel	low	Ps	CARS	70		Y	М
Rae Lakes	GNWT	с	Yes	29	Dash 8	853	gravel	low					Y	L
Grise Fiord	GNWT	с	Yes	19	Dash 8	760	gravel	low		CARS	40		Y	М
Nahanni Butte	CNWT	•	Vaa	14	Dach 9	760	anaval	le					v	
	CNWT		Voc	14	Dash 0	762	gravel	low					T	L .
Jean warle River	GNWI	с D	res	10	Dash 8	702	gravel	low						L .
Fort Desider	GNWI	D D	res	3	Dash 8	/62	graver	iow						L .
Colville 1-1-	GNWT	U D	Yes	ð	Dash 8	914	gravel	low						L
COIVILLE Lake	GNWT	υ	Yes	3	Dash 8	823	gravel	low						L
Snare Lakes	GNWT	D	Yes		Dash 8	760	gravel	low						L
Arctic Red River	GNWT	D	Yes		Dash 8	760	gravel	low						L
Rae-Edzo	GNWT	D	Yes		Dash 8	760	gravel	low						L
			denotes up	grading										

52 NORTHWEST TERRITORIES TRANSPORTATION STRATEGY

in F AIRPORT PROGRAM COSTS



AIRPORTS PROGRAM CAPITAL (1990 \$000'S)

PROGRAM OBJECTIVE/TASK	1990/91	1991/92	1992/93	1993/94	1994/95	1995/96	Total 1996/97 2000/01"	Total 2001/02 2010/11	20year TOTAL
1 Maintaining									
GNWT	6470	6070	6070	6070	6070				191400
Transport Can	6012	6012	6012	6012	6012	6070	30350	60700 C0120	121400
				0012	0012	0012	30060	00120	120240
3 Upgrade to certification									
Paulatuk reloc.	536	I 100	1000	870					2070
Rae Lakes reloc.	212	1890	220						2970
Snowdrift upgrade	30	960	970						4020
Lac La Martrereloc.			770	1630					2400
Ft Good Hope reloc.				230	1790	720			2400
Snare Lake new				500	500	500			2/40
Arctic Red R. new					300	500			15(A)
Nahanni Butte reloc			500	900	900	1000			000
Colville L. upgrade		300							2000
									300
4 CARS Upgrade			500	1000					1500"
5 Upgrade to Standards									1500
Pelly Bay			570	1830					2400
Ft Franklin			500	320					890
Chesterfield inlet			200"						200"
5 NDBs			1000	1000					2000
11 Lights			2000	1300					2000 220/I
24 DME			2000	2500	5000	2500			12000
4 MLS					2000	2000	1000		8000
GNWT Pax Shelters						3000	1000		2000
						0000			3000
6 Upgrade to Future Standards									
Tuktoyaktuk							6000	20000	26000"
Pangnirtung							15000	20000	15000"
Ft Franklin								3000	2000
Lake Harbour								14000"	1/000
Repulse Bay								2000	14000
Lengthen 2 I Runways							10000	'woo"	18800
Rae-Edzo new							2000	1100	2000
7 DME							-000	3500"	3500
								5500	OOM
TOTAL CAPITAL	13260	16832	 22812	23162	22572	21302	97410	172120	376210

AIRPORTS PROGRAM OPERA TIONS & MAINTENANCE (1990 \$000 'S)

program [] BJECTIVE/TASK	1990/91	1991/92	1992/93	1993/94	1994/95	1995/96	Average 1996/97 2000/01	Average 2001/02 201011 I	20year AVERAGE
1 Maintaining GNWT Transport Can	11030 14456	11030 14456	1 1030 1 4456	l 1030 14456	1 1030 14456	11030 14456	11030 14456	11030 1 4456	I 1030 1-4456
2 Consultation		100"	100"	100	100	100	100"	100	100"
3 New airports ()&M			235	550	550	800	800	800	707
1 CARS upgrade		l 100"	1100	1100	1100	1100	11 [)0	1100	1100
5 Upgrade to standards			250	500	10IIO	1300	I 300	1300	1128
6 Upgrading toFuture standards Mtc cost increase upgrade CARS DME costs						480	so 1190	430 715 275	235 2400 138
TOTAL O & M	25486	26686	27171	27736	28236	28786	29346	30681	29608

٠.

54 NORTHWEST TERRITORIES TRANSPORTATION STRATEGY

....

1.3 HIGHWAYS

1.3.1. The Current Situation

Inventory

The Northwest Territories primary highway network consists of 2200 kilometres of all-weather roads and 1800 kilometres of winter roads. Most of this system was constructed between 1960 and 1983. The current estimated replacement value of this system exceeds \$800 million. This network provides all-weather access to 52% of the N.W.T. population and seasonal winter access to an additional 9%. In addition, off-highwa, residents of the Mackenzie Valley and the Western, Central and High Arctic areas benefit, since goods are trucked to Hay River, Yellowknife and Inuvik for transshipment by barge or air. Over 70% of the population therefore receives significant benefits from the highway system.

Ownership

Most of the highway system was funded through Indian and Northern Affairs Canada (I.N.A.C.) and constructed by Public Works Canada (P. W.C.). Highway responsibility has gradually been devolving to G. N.W.T.



NORTHWEST TERRITORIESTRANSPORTATION STRATEGY 55



aaa a "

56 NORTHWEST TERRITORIES TRANSPORTATION STRATEGY

Responsibility for highway and ferry operations and maintenance was transferred to the G. N.W.T. in 1981. Responsibility for capital rehabilitation of about half the existing highway system was transferred in 1984. A 1990 agreement has transferred responsibility for capital rehabilitation of all remaining highways, maintenance and marine infrastructure and community access roads. Under this agreement, the G. N.W.T. will also undertake completion of the Wrigley extension of the Mackenzie Highway.

The federal government retains responsibility for any new highway construction and for providing additional funding for O&M and rehabilitation required for these highways. At this time, I.N.A.C. has no plans for any new road construction in the N.W.T.

In negotiating the capital transfers, the basic territorial position was to request funding to meet ongoing rehabilitation needs and to allow upgrading of the highway network to current standards, including paving where it could be justified. In a climate of restraint, the federal position was to provide funding only for necessary rehabilitation and correction of the most severe deficiencies. Paving, if justified by agency or user savings, should be financed by those savings (user pay).

The resulting transfer agreements represent a compromise. Capital funds provided will be adequate to address ongoing rehabilitation, correction of severe deficiencies and a modest long-term program of upgrading and paving.

For example, it would take up to 20 years to complete the reconstruction and paving of the arterial route from the Alberta border to Hay River and Yellowknife (work started in 1984). This route has been identified as part of the National Highway System by the Canadian Council of Ministers of Transportation, and should be accorded a much higher priority.



The N.W.T. has 2200 kilt) etres Of all weather highways

Classification

The Northwest Territories primary highway system includes the eight numbered highways as well as access roads to communities and recreation areas. It also includes a network of seasonal winter roads. It does not include municipal roads or streets or roads funded privately for resource exploration.

Highways are classified according to the nationally recognized system of the Roads and Transportation Association of Canada (R.T.A.C.). All N.W.T. primary highways are Rural Undivided and are categorized as Arterial, Collector or Local, depending on their function. Design speeds range from 50 to 100 kilometres per hour. A rural - collector -undivided highway with a design speed of 80 kilometres per hour is therefore designated RCU 80.

ALL- WEATHER HIGHWAY INVENTORY & CLASSIFICATIONS

CLASSIFICATION	LENGTH km	
ARTERIAL 100		
Mackenzie HwyNo 1km()-187	187.6	
Hav River Hwy No. 2 km 0-43 7	43.7	
Vallowknife Hwy No. 3	351.3	
SUBTOTAL		200 6
JOBTOTAL		002.0
Collector" 90		
Mackenzie HwyNo.1km187-693	504.9	
Fort Smith Hwy.No.5	266. (1	
Fort Resolution} Hwy.No6	90.0	
Liard Hwy, No. 7	254.1	
Dempster Hwy, No. 8	267.1	
SUBTOTAL		1382.1
COI. LECTOR X0	c0 9	
Higranam Franchwy, NO. 1 Making Lalan Angana	09.2	
Nakisa Lake Access	12.9	
Ft. Simpson Access	1_ن	
Ft. Providence Access	5.5	
Rae access	10.5	
Detah Access	11.3	
Hay R. Indian Village Access	14.2	
Ft.Liard Access	5.3	
SUBTOTAL		132.3
LOCAL 70		
Hay River Highway km 43.7-48.6	.1.9	
Yellowknife Access	1.7	
Ft. McPherson Access	11	
Inuvik Access	0.6	
Inuvik Marine Bypass	3.0	
Miscellaneous minor access	1.4	
SUBTOTAL	1.1	16.6
SUBTOTAL		10.0
LOCAL 50		
Miscellaneous minor access	36.8	
LOCAL 50 (Llane)		
Nanisivik-ArcticBay Rd	37.0	
Miscellaneous minor access	95.9	
SUBTOTAL	40.0	62.9
ob to the		05.2
TOTAL		2213.6



There are about 1800 kilometres of seasonal winter roads,

Standards

Design standards are also based on R. T.A.C. guidelines. The design road width and the alignment, sight distance and grade standards are based on the design speed and traffic volumes.

For all-weather roads, the selection of road surface type (gravel, treated gravel or pavement) is based on a detailed analysis of safety and economics for each road section.

Traffic

Traffic volumes vary widely throughout the system. There is an ongoing program of mechanical and visual counts and surveys to monitor changes in the number, type and size of vehicles on the system.

Currently the arterial routes between the Alberta border and Hay River and Yellowknife carry more than 50% of the estimated 120 million vehicle kilometres driven on the highways each year.

Overall traffic volumes have been growing by a steady 4% per year over the last 10 years.

Current Expenditures

As noted, although the federal government retains responsibility for new road funding, no activity is planned.

G. N.W.T. Department of Transportation estimated highway expenditures for 1990/91 total \$43.8 million. This includes highway maintenance, ferry operations, capital rehabilitation and upgrading, motor vehicles and management of these activities. It includes amounts negotiated in the most recent federal trans-

NORTHWEST TERRITORIES HIGHWAYS - GEOMETRIC DESIGN STANDARDS

TRAFFIC	AK	DESIGN	USEABLE	PAVEMENT	CURVE		MIN	MIN	MAX
SADT	PSADTT	km/h	m	m	m	m	k	k	07
		100	10	8	390	200	50	70	6
()-10()0		90	9	7.5	300	170	40	55	6
or		80	8.5	7.5	230	140	30	35	x
00-200"	.15	70	8	7	170	110	25	22	8
		90	8.5	7.5	300	170	40	55	6
100-20(1"	.1.5	80	8	7.5	230	140	30	35	8
		70	7.5	7	170	110	25	22	8
		50	7	6.5	80	65	11	7	10
		90	8	na	300	170	40	55	6
.100		80	7.5	na	230	140	30	35	8
		70	i	па	170	110	25	22	8
		50	6.5	па	80	65	11	7	10
<30		5[)	4	na	80	130	11	18	10

NOTES:

Traffic PSADT, peakseason(3 consecutive months) average daily traffic. PSADTT, peakseason average daily trucktraffic. ForPSADT>1000 refer to R. T.A.C. standards.

fer, as well as amounts approved in the G. N.W.T. main estimates.

Not included are estimated Department of Finance revenues from highway gasoline tax and motive diesel tax totalling \$5.2 million.

User Costs

Definitive costs and rates are difficult to obtain. However, there is some statistical data indicating the magnitude of highway user costs.

A recent Transport Canada study suggests an average per-kilometre direct operating cost of \$1.14 for heavy trucks and \$0.35 for light trucks and cars. The report also suggests that these averages increase to \$1.26 and \$0.40, respectively, for operating on gravel roads.



Most N.W.T. primary highways are narrow. rough and dusty.

Based on the total volume and mix of vehicles on the highway system, this results in an estimated total direct user cost of \$57.6 million for the 115 million vehicle kilometres logged in 1989. It should be noted that direct costs include vehicle depreciation, fuel and maintenance only. The total operating expenses for commercial vehicles are at least double the figure noted.

In 1986, class 1, II & [11 trucking companies (those with revenues exceeding \$100,000) reported N.W.T. operating revenues of \$37.7 million on shipments of 245,000 tonnes. This represented movements of 350 million tonne-kilometres at an average rate of \$0.11 per tonne-kilometre. These figures are for shipments which originated in, or were destined for, the N.W.T.

Published tariffs are available from commercial trucking companies for a variety of points served. These tariffs vary significantly depending upon the size of shipment and the commodity type. Furthermore, major customers can normally negotiate rates below the published tariffs.

1.3.2 Problems

The major public and business concerns are the generally narrow, rough and dusty conditions of our highways and the effects these conditions have on vehicle operating costs, public safety and discouragement of tourism. These concerns are well founded. Sixty percent of our of primary highways fail to meet minimum standards for width. Only 14% are currently paved, with



TRAFFIC FACTORS - NWT NUMBERED HIGHWAYS

NORTHWEST TERRITORIES TRANSPORTATION STRATEGY 59

an additional 14% having calcium chloride dust control. Under these conditions, driving Northwest Territories highways is generally regarded as an ordeal for both driver and vehicle.



Many highways do not meet alignment standards,

There are also complaints about the twice yearly interruptions in service when neither ferries nor ice bridges are operational. The Liard River, Peel River and Arctic Red River crossings are closed for up to four weeks at freeze-up and two to four weeks at spring break-up,



Ferry service is disrupted at spring break-up and fall freeze-up.



Snowdrifting on the Dempster Highway.

60 NORTHWEST TERRITORIES TRANSPORTATION STRATEGY

while the Fort Providence crossing of the Mackenzie River suffers some disruption in the early winter and about four weeks closure in the spring.

More specific localized concerns include winter road conditions and completion of the Wrigley extension of the Mackenzie Highway for year round use.

In summary, there are six main user concerns stemming from current highway conditions:

- 1. Safety
- 2. Vehicle Operating Cost
- 3. Discouraged Tourism
- 4. Ferry/Ice Crossing Interruptions
- 5. Winter Road Conditions
- 6. Wrigley Extension Completion

The Department is also concerned with rising maintenance costs resulting from declining reserves of readily accessible graveI surfacing material. Economic reserves have been severely depleted on sections of the Mackenzie, Hay River, Yellowknife, Liard and Dempster Highways. This problem is aggravated where increasing traffic is accelerating the loss of surfacing material.

1.3.3 Program Objectives

Detailed analyses have been conducted on a variety of options for eliminating or mitigating the problems described above. This has resulted in 8 program objectives:

1. Maintaining What We Have

First and foremost, ongoing operation and maintenance functions must be performed just to maintain the current levels of service. This includes a variety of activities ranging from gravel surface blading, to operating ferries, to opening winter roads. Bridges, culverts, pavements, roadway embankments, ferries and maintenance equipment also require periodic capital refurbishment or replacement. The majority of current expenditures on the highway system are required simply to maintain and replace what we have.

2. Highway Upgrading

ه د. سرچ Road reconstruction is required on many road sections to correct width and alignment and to bring highways to an acceptable standard.



Paving arterial highways improves safety, reduces costs and helps attract tourists.

3. Highway Paving

Although costly, paving will improve safety, reduce vehicle operating costs and help attract tourists. It will also significantly reduce maintenance costs, especially where gravel reserves for road resurfacing are depleting.

4. Gravel Surface Improvements

Paving the entire highway system is not feasible. However, significant improvements to gravel highways can be made. It is proposed to provide higher quality (and more costly) gravel and use calcium chloride or other additives to stabilize the surface and control dust.

5. New Bridges

Bridges have been proposed or requested at virtually every location now served by ferry. In the short term, a bridge may be feasible connecting Arctic Red River to the Dempster Highway. Such a bridge would provide year-round road access for Arctic Red River residents to the airport at Fort McPherson, enhance the tourism potential of this community and obviate the need for ferry service. In the medium to long-term, bridge alternatives may be justified at the Fort Providence, Fort Simpson and Fort McPherson ferry crossings. Conventional bridge designs have proven too costly to consider. The feasibility of lower cost structures should be aggressively pursued. It is unlikely that bridge crossings of the Mackenzie River at Camsell Bend or Arctic Red River will be viable in the foreseeable future.

6. Ice Crossing Improvements

Unless and until bridges are constructed, river crossings at four (soon to be five) locations are interrupted for 2 to 4 weeks during freeze up and break up, due to ice conditions and/or low water levels. Efforts should be pursued to minimize these service interruptions. For example, conditions at the Fort Providence crossing have allowed this ferry to operate intermittently well into January, when the ice bridge has formed. Research is also being conducted on methods of accelerating ice bridge formation. A shallower draft replacement vessel is proposed for the Liard River crossing, to better cope with low water levels in the fall. Such efforts should continue and should include examination of new technologies for vessel design and ice management.



The Fort Providence ferry operation has been extended through freeze-up,

7. Winter Road Improvements

Winter roads provide a relatively low cost seasonal access. Existing winter roads can be improved by providing temporary bridges where river and stream crossings delay openings or cause premature closings due to slow ice growth or overflows. Alignment improvements can also be made. For some communities, winter roads are provided only in some years. Roads to Snare Lakes, Colville Lake, Snowdrift and Fort Good Hope should be constructed annually. A winter road



Winter roads can be improved and extended at a relatively low cost.

connection linking Pelly Bay to sealift access should be investigated as an alternative to the current airlift of fuel and cargo.

8. Wrigley Extension Completion

An all-weather highway grade exists between Fort Simpson and Wrigley. Completion of this extension requires a ferry crossing at Camsell Bend, a bridge at the Willowlake River and gravel surfacing between Camsell and Willowlake.

1.3.4 Program Schedule and Costs

The following tables show the estimated capital and maintenance costs by task over the next 20 years for accomplishing each of the stated program objectives. Each task may represent a single major project or a series of smaller projects.

Under capital, the first three program objectives have been combined for practical reasons. By the time a facility has deteriorated to the point where rehabilitation or replacement is required, upgrading is usually warranted. For example, the Yellowknife Highway is overdue for reconstruction to restore the subgrade, drainage and cross section. The marginal cost of widening the highway to meet current standards will add about 10% to the cost. Strengthening and paving at the time of reconstruction will double the cost. These proportions would vary significantly for other projects. However, in all cases it is least costly to include upgrading when reconstruction or replacement is required.

Annual capital expenditures proposed over the first five years average \$32.7 million, but fall by nearly 50% in subsequent years as the backlog of overdue reconstruction and upgrading work is cleared.

Operation and Maintenance expenditures will experience forced growth in real terms due to increasing traffic and depletion of granular reserves. This will be offset by programmed paving. Proposed level of service improvements are noted, representing an overall increase of about 18% in the annual O & M expenditures.

In addition to meeting necessary replacement and rehabilitation needs, this program will accomplish in the first 5 years:

- near completion of the reconstruction and paving of the arterial route to Yellowknife.
- completion of the reconstruction and paving of the Inuvik, Rae, Ft. Simpson, and Ft. McPherson access roads.
- commencement of reconstruction of the Dempster Highway.
- completion of the Wrigley extension of the Mackenzie Highway.
- a completely dust free highway system.
- construction of a bridge linking Arctic Red River to the Dempster Highway.
- significant improvements to winter roads and ice crossings.
- replacement of the Liard River ferry at Fort Simpson.

The second 5 years will feature:

- completion of the Dempster reconstruction.
- commencement of the reconstruction and paving of the Ft. Resolution and Ft. Smith Highways and the Ingraham Trail.



. .

48

62 NORTHWEST TERRITORIES TRANSPORTATION STRATEGY

HIGHWAY PROGRAM COSTS

HIGHWAY PROGRAM CA	APITAL (1990	\$000'S)
--------------------	--------------	----------

48

program ()BJECTIVE/TASK	1990/91	1991/92	1992/93	1993/94	1994/95	1995/96	Total 1996/97 2000/01	Total ?001/02 2010/11	20year TOTAL
1 Maintaining									
2 Highway Upgrading									
3 Highway Paving									
Pre-engineering	350	350	350	350	350	350	1650	3500	7250
Bridges & Culverts	580	.580	580	580	580	580	5500	8000	16980
Pavement overlays	800	'2200		2200	2950		3000	36000	47150
Mackenzie 0-187	6440	6500	6250						19190
Yellowknife ()-338	3005	9760	15500	20500	21500	21000	5000"		96265
Dempster <i>()-257</i>	2545	1650	550	1500"	3000	600()	31000	21 000	46245
rt Smith 60-266							11000	31000	42000
Ft Resolution 28-90							8000	5000	13000
Mackenzie 187-471								14000	14000
Liard 0-254	55						-000	25000	25055
Ingraham 0-69	000	0050				. = 0.0	5000	15000	20000
Access Roads	220	3050	2270	1 500	1500	1500	7.500	15000	52540
Maintenance Infrastructure	1610	1670	2260	1800	2200	2000	10000	20000	41540
Marine Infrastructure	540	3850	720	500	500	200	5000	10000	21610
5 New Bridges				2000	2000				4000
6 ice Crossing		500	.500	1000					2000
8 Wrigley	820	350	3230	2500					6900
TOTAL CAPITAL	16965	30460	32210	34430	34580	31930	92650	182500	455725

HIGHWAY PROGRAM ANNUAL OPERATIONS& MAINTENANCE (1990 \$000'S j

program OBJECTIVE/TASK		1991/92	1992/93	1993/94	1994/95	1995/96	Average 1996/97 2000/01	Average 2(101/02 2010/ 1 1	20year AVERAGE
1 Maintaining Highway operations &Mtc Ferry operations &Mtc Planning &Const.Mgmt	18267 4825 2727	18267 4825 3500	$18267 \\ 4825 \\ 3500$	18267 4825 3500	$18267 \\ 4825 \\ 3500$	4825 3200	18267 4825 2800	18267 4825 2800	18267 4825 2960
4 Gravel Surface Imp	149	2000	2000	1000	1000	.500	500"	500	700
6 ice Crossing			200	300	400	.400	400	100"	365
7 Winter Roads	50	1600″	1600	1600"	f 600	600	600	600	W)0
8 Wrigley						2000	2000	2000	1600
TOTAL	26018	30192	30392	29492	29592	29792	29392	29392	29517

NORTHWEST TERRITORIES TRANSPORTATION STRATEGY 63

. Ga

1.4 COMMUNITY LOCAL ACCESS ROADS

1.4.1 The Current Situation

Background

There has been considerable interest over the years for local access roads from communities to nearby attractions. These attractions may include recreational sites, camps, archeological sites, local resources, river portages and access to open water or to ice in support of fishing, hunting and tourism opportunities.

Such requests do not fall within existing G. N.W.T. municipal mandates such as water and sanitation or community granular programs. Although the federal D. I. A.N.D. Northern Roads Program allowed for such projects, there was little interest and even less funding made available. Only two such roads have been built under this program: the Ft. Resolution - Nagel Channel Road and the Arctic Bay - Victor Bay Road. In a few other cases, local initiative has lead to 'informal' development of roads and trails.



Arctic Bay - Victor Bay road is an example of a community local access road.

In the 1990 transfer of highway reconstruction to the G. N. W. T., a small funding base was negotiated for such community access roads. This is now a G. N.W.T. program responsibility.

Classification and Standards

Depending on the intended purpose of these roads, they may be required on a seasonal basis (winter. summer, fair-weather) or for restricted vehicle use (four by four, all terrain vehicle, light traffic only). They may also





There is a desire for improved access to areas of local interest near communities.

be subjected to very low traffic volumes and/or very low operating speeds.

In summary, the road needs may range from a rudimentary seasonal ATV trail to an all-weather two lane rural local road. In some cases, it may also be acceptable to start with a very low standard and upgrade over a period of years. In fact, most of the requested roads follow some sort of existing route.

Under these conditions, it is not necessary or even advisable to establish a classification system or set of design standards as has been done for highways. Such a system may tend to result in overdesign and costs which put a proposed project out of reach.

This is not to say that a project should be developed without careful consideration of land use, environmental, safety or engineering factors. Rather. each trail or road should be examined on the basis of the intended vehicle types and season(s) of use, the expected traffic volume and local conditions, such as soil, drainage, permafrost. snowdrifting, environmental issues, etc.

Current Expenditures

As noted, this program was transferred to G. N.W.T. in 1990. The approved 1990/91 capital expenditures total \$250,000. Under existing funding, it is proposed to increase this expenditure base over the next few years to the range of \$1 million per year. This will not be adequate to address the need.

1.4.2 Problems

The major problem with this program is a lack of progress. Community consultations have highlighted

local access roads as a high priority. Forty-nine requests have been received from 36 communities for the construction or upgrading of a variety of roads and trails.

Analysis of the estimated costs and benefits shows that many of these proposals are viable. This is particularly true where local construction costs and/or the scope of the project are relatively modest.

This being a new program, the government faces the challenge of developing mechanisms for priorizing projects and ensuring effective and efficient program delivery. There is also a question of responsibility for ongoing maintenance of these roads.

1.4.3 Program Objectives

There are two program objectives:

1. Effective, Efficient Program Delivery

Adequate funds should be provided to respond to those requests where the estimated benefits are shown to exceed costs. Costs should be minimized by ensuring design and construction standards appropriate to the situation. The program should also be responsive to community initiative, with cost sharing and/or contribution arrangements encouraged. This approach should result in the benefits



Local accessroads should be constructed with maximum community participation.

associated with local commitment to, and proprietary interest in, the project.

2. Establish Maintenance Plan

Once constructed, it will be logical to include local access roads on the inventory of municipal roads and streets. Maintenance grants and contributions should therefore be calculated and provided in the same way, through the Department of Municipal and Community Affairs. It will therefore be necessary to ensure that adequate maintenance funds are made available as the inventory expands.

1.4.4 Program Schedule and Costs

Preliminary economic analysis of all proposed projects indicates that 18 community local access roads are currently viable. The total estimated cost of these projects is \$10 million. Other projects will require only a small increase in identified benefits or a small decrease in project cost to be viable. It is also likely that as this new program gets under way, new projects for the construction or upgrading of local roads and trails will be identified.

Proposed capital and maintenance expenditures are shown on the following table. This level of capital expenditures will be adequate to complete all currently viable projects within six years. As noted, these funds can be stretched further and more can be accomplished where cost sharing or 'sweat equity' is provided at the community level.

Maintenance will be required. commencing in the year following completion of construction. An estimate of 2% of the capital cost is used for annual maintenance needs. Annual program maintenance is therefore 2(X of the cumulative capital cost.

A small cost component, amounting to 5% of the program capital, is allocated for planning and program administration.

COMMUNITY LOCAL ROADS PROGRAM COSTS



COMMUNITY LOCAL ROADS PROGRAM CAPITAL (1990 \$000'.S)

PROGRAM OBJECTIVE/TASK	Current 1990/91	1991/92	1992/93	1993/94	1994/95	1995/96	Total 1996/97 2000/01	'Total 2001/02 2010/11	20year TOTAL
l Program Delivery	250	1250	1500	1500	2000	'2000	10000	20000	38250
TOTAL CAPITAL	250	1250	1500	1500	2000	2000	10000	20000	38250

COMMUNITY LOCAL ROADS PROGRAM OPERATIONS& MAINTENANCE (1990 \$000'S)

PROGRAM objective/task	Current 1990/91	1991/92	1992/93	1993/94	1994/95	1995/96	Average 1996/97 ?000/01″	Average 2001/02 2010/ 1 i AV	20year V 1: RAGE
1 Program Delivery	60	60	75	75	100"	100"	100	100	96
2Road Maintenance		30	60	90	130	170	290	570	382
TOTAL O & M	60	90	135	165	230	270	390	670	477

66 NORTHWEST TERRITORIES TRANSPORTATION STRATEGY

.....

1.5 MARINE FACILITIES

1.5.1 The Current Situation

Inventory

Marine facilities in the North have two main components - the waterways and terminal facilities. Our waterways are provided by nature and include the oceans, seas, rivers and lakes. It is often necessary to improve these waterways. Dredging may be required to improve channels and periodically remove deposited silt. Navi-

MARINE RESUPPLY ROUTES

gation aids may be provided to assist in negotiating safe routes. In arctic conditions, ice breaking escorts may also be required to ensure safe passage.

Terminal facilities include wharves, breakwaters, landings, marshaling areas and other infrastructure required for the loading, unloading, protection and repair of vessels.

Sixty-one of the sixty-two N.W.T. communities have waterfront locations. Communities rely heavily on these water bodies for access to subsistence hunting and fishing. Forty-six N.W.T.commuties also receive or ship significant quantities of tuel and/or dry cargo



NORTHWEST TERRITORIES TRANSPORTATION" STRATEGY 67
by water. Hay River, Norman Wells and Nanisivik are major shipping centres for outgoing cargo.

N.W.T. navigable waterways consist of three resupply systems. The Eastern Arctic is supplied by sealift from Montreal. The Keewatin, as far north as Coral Harbour, is supplied by barge out of Churchill. The Mackenzie Valley - Western Arctic is served from Hay River, Norman Wells (petroleum products) and to a lesser extent, Inuvik. Over the last two decades, marine resupply has been partially or completely displaced by roads at several locations.



Extensive terminal facilities exist at only a few locations (Hay River).

Terminal facilities at communities vary widely. Extensive facilities exist at Hay River, Inuvik and Tuktoyaktuk. Most communities have some modest, often rudimentary, or makeshift facilities. A few have little more than what nature has provided.

Ownership

Ownership and responsibility for marine facilities is poorly defined.



The Canadian Coast Guard provides ice breaking escorts in the short Arctic shipping season.

Transport Canada - Canadian Coast Guard has a mandate for providing navigation aids, dredging, ice escort and public terminal facilities in support of resupply activities. CCC also co-ordinates the Eastern Arctic sealift. The department administers its responsibility in the North through two regions.

Fisheries and Oceans Canada has a mandate for providing port and harbour facilities in support of commercial fishing and recreation.

In 1984, the G. N.W.T. established a community wharves program. This program was intended to provide facilities in support of small boats and floatplanes for local fishing, hunting and tourism. This program overlaps the Fisheries and Oceans program to some extent.

Several resource development and transportation companies have also constructed 'private' facilities (Hay River, Yellowknife, Norman Wells, Tuktoyaktuk, Nanisivik, Polaris).

A variety of small wharves have been constructed by tourism operators and through local initiative. The ownership of many such existing facilities is unclear.

Classification

Public marine activity in the north falls into two categories.

The **Marine Resupply Activity** involves the annual movement of bulk goods, including fuel and dry cargo. This is accomplished by relatively large craft, inducting barges and ocean-going ships. The activity is usually characterized by a short period of chaotic activity at each arrival. In most cases, this is one to three landings per season.



Ships must bring a full year's supply of dry cargo and feel

68 northwest territories transportation" strategy

Local Marine Activity involves relatively small craft utilized for commercial or subsistence harvest of local marine resources including fish, seals, whales, shellfish and other marine species. Local marine activity would also include access to land-based hunting activities, non-renewable resources (eg. soapstone), movement of supplies by small craft and local tourism and recreation. Facilities may also support float plane activity.

Recognizing the distinct nature of these two activities, a separate classification system for each has been developed. Resupply 'A', 'B' or 'C' classifications are established on the basis of the volume of goods handled. Local 'A', 'B' or 'C' classifications are established depending on population and the existence of commercial harvest.



 $\label{eq:small} \textbf{Small craft support subsistence harvest for most of the N.W.T \textbf{population,} \\$

Standards

Site to site variations in such natural features as water fluctuation, ice conditions, hydrology, wind, geology and topography require considerable flexibility in establishing optimum solutions. The objective of providing a prescribed level of service remains the same.

Standards are therefore based on level of service requirements, rather than standard solutions. In some cases, considerable investment in facilities will be required. In other cases, most or all of the level of service criteria are provided by nature. For example, a good natural harbour with favorable tidal conditions and a stable beach area may satisfy most of the requirements of a class B resupply facility and a class A local facility. In such a case, it may only be necessary to identify and protect land use areas for marshaling and an access easement and provide deadmen for anchorage.

At the other extreme, it may be necessary to provide dredging, navigation aids, breakwaters. ice protection,



The potential for commercial marine barvest is only beginning to be developed.

fixed or floating wharves, marshaling areas, moorage and/or access roads to satisfy the class standard.

In developing facilities for any site, all marine activities should be considered and all users consulted. It may be desirable to provide facilities serving multiple users or conversely, to ensure that facilities are separated to minimize potential conflict.

Traffic

The level of local marine activity has not been measured. However, several characteristics can be observed. Although the open water season is short, particularly in the arctic regions, marine activity is crucial to the population in supplying marine mammals and fish. This is particularly true in the more traditional native communities, where virtually every household may be expected to participate in marine harvest. In larger centres, recreation and tourism may represent a larger proportion of activity. Float plane activity is generally more prevalent in the Mackenzie Valley, where distances are shorter.

Resupply volumes have been estimated for purposes of classification. The relative volumes moved through each of the three systems show that the Mackenzie River system accounts for 6 1%, of the total volume with the Eastern Arctic at 27(X and the Keewatin at a mere 12%. Total N.W.T. marine resupply exceeded 250,000 tonnes in 1988.

The greatest potential for traffic variation exists in the Mackenzie system, which supplies the Beaufort oil and gas exploration and development. For example, construction of a Mackenzie Valley gas pipeline could temporarily push annual freight volumes to as much as 400,000 tonnes, almost tripling the current volume on the Mackenzie.

COMMUNITY MARINE FACILITIES CLASSIFICATIONS

	COMMERCIAL	LOCAL	ANNUAL	RESUPPLY
COMMUNITY	POP FISHERY	CLASS	CARGO	CLASS
Yellowknife	13511 yes	А	>10000 e	А
Igaluit	3126 yes	А	>10000 e	A
Hay River	2885 yes	А	>10000 e x	А
lnuvik	2773	В	>10000 e	А
Rankin Inlet	1440	В	11111	А
Tuktoyaktuk	970	В	>10000 e	А
Norman Wells	502	В	>10000 e x	А
Hall Beach	485	c	11622	А
Nanisivik	319	c	>10000 e x	A
Pangnirtung	1087 yes	Α	4973	В
Arviat	1321	В	4605	В
Baker Lake	1081	В	6480	В
Cambridge Bay	1065	B	>2000 e	В
Cape Dorset	967	В	4028	В
Coppermine	945	В	>2000 e	В
igioonk	937	В	5/9/	В
Pond Inlet	909	В	5125	В
AKIAVIK	/0Z 742	Б	>2000 e	В
Gjoa Haven	/42	В	.2000 e	В
Spongo Boy	569	D P	>2000 e	В
Arctic Bay	554	B	>2000 e	В
Coral Harbour	537	B	2290	D
	498	B	2477 2432	B
Sanikiluag	488	D C	2720	B
Broughton Island	473	c	7043	B
Resolute	164	c	2215	B
Fort Smith	2512	В		5
Rae-Edzo	1431	В		
Fort Simpson	1000	В		
Fort McPherson	710	В		
Fort Providence	590	В		
Fort Franklin	520	В		
Fort Resolution	498	В		
Repulse Bay	465	c	1846	С
Fort Liard	415	c	.2000 e	С
Fort Norman	365	с	>2000 e	С
Lake Harbour	350	c	1519	С
rioiman Chastarfield Inlet	335	c	>2000 e	С
Spowdrift	256	c	1/52	C
Paulatuk	250	e	.2000 e	C
Whale Cove	230	e	1083	C
Wrigley	170	C	<2000	C
Sachs Harbour	145	c	<2000 e	c
Bay Chimo	64	c	.2000 e	C C
Grise Fiord	52	C	944	č
Bathurst Inlet	16	с	.2000 e	C
Reliance	11	с	<2000 e	С
Lac La Martre	434	с		
Pelly Bay	345	с		
Rae Lakes	221	с		
Hay River Reserve	181	c		
Detah	136	с		
Snare Lake	120	с		
Arctic Red River	114	с		
Nananni Butte	88 67	с		
Jean Marie River	0/ 58	c		
Colville Lake	J0 52	c		
Kakisa	52 28	C C		
r/an15d	40	C		
e - estimated	x - major export centre			

70 NORTHWEST TERRITORIES TRANSPORTATION STRATEGY

•

MARINE FACILITY CLASSIFICATIONS



MARINE FACILITY CLASSIFICATION

ACTIVITY	Α	В	С	No Rating
RESUPPLY	> 10,000 t per year dry cargo and fuel in or out	2,000-10,000 t per year	< 2,000 t per year	no marine resupply :
LOCAL	Subsistence harvest for population > 500 and significant com- mercial harvest	Subsistence harvest for popu- lation > 500 or significant com- mercial harvest	subsistence harvest for population < 500	no local marine activity

MARINE LEVEL OF SERVICE STANDARDS

ACTIVITY	, ,	Α	В	С
RESUPPLY		protected access at all tide or water levels secure moorage for loading/unloading fuel & dry cargo access for heavy equipment secure marshaling or storage area	protected access at all tide or water levels secure moorage for loading/unloading fuel & dry cargo at least 4 hrs daily access for heavy equipment secure marshaling or storage area	access for loading/ unloading fuel & dry cargo at least 4 hrs daily access for heavy equipment adequate marshaling or storage area
LOCAL		secure moorage protected access for loading/unloading all tide or water levels access for loading/ unloading equipment access for seasonal launching/haulout	secure moorage protected access for loading/unloading at least 4 hours daily access for loading/ unloading equipment access for seasonal launching/haulout	secure moorage protected access for loading/unloading at least 4 hours daily

Current Expenditures

For 1990, the G. N.W.T. will spend an estimated \$750,000 on community wharves. No estimate of overall federal government expenditures is available.

User Costs

General merchandise costs for both the Eastern Arctic and Keewatin range from about \$600 to \$700 per tonne for a typical 5 tonne shipment. This includes packing at source and cartage at destination. Keewatin rates also include rail costs from Winnipeg to Churchill. These rates vary with shipment size and type.

Comparable Western Arctic rates vary from about \$400 to \$800 per tonne, including trucking from Edmonton to Hay River.

Bulk fuel shipping costs average \$100 per tonne in the Baffin, \$200 per tonne in the Keewatin and range from \$30 to \$340 per tonne from Norman Wells to Western Arctic destinations.

Only the Eastern Arctic marine system can carry refrigerated cargos.

1.5.2 Problems

Marine systems in the North have suffered from a lack of co-ordination and integrated planning amongst the various agencies involved. There has been, with a few exceptions, little attention paid to terminal facilities for resupply or local activity, especially in recent years. Current CCG policy in particular emphasizes cost recovery/user pay in ports programs.

Facilities for resupply at many communities fall short of any standard. Cargo and fuel handling is difficult, and in some cases hazardous. Environmental hazards are also a concern at some locations.

For most communities, local marine facilities are either non-existent or inadequate. This problem has, and will continue to become more serious as residents invest in larger craft.

There is a growing interest in harvesting the coastal fisheries in the Keewatin and Eastern Arctic. However, few locations have suitable facilities to support commercial fishing fleets.

MARINE RESUPPLY TRAFFIC DISTRIBUTION BY SECTOR

ar a "



MARINE SHIPPING RATES - GENERAL MERCHANDISE



Weighted Average By Region Includes Applicable Truck And Rail Costs, Packaging. Based On .5 tonne Shipment Size



MARINE SHIPPING RATES - BULK FUEL

Weigh fed Average by Region Includes Applicable Rail Costs From Refinery



Local marine facilities are non-existent or inadequate at most communities (Pangnirtung).

Highway improvements in the south Mackenzie and construction of the Dempster Highway have contributed to a steady decline in Mackenzie River traffic. Traffic has been further eroded by reduced oil exploration activity in the Mackenzie Valley and Beaufort. Under current conditions, it is estimated that Northern Transportation Company Limited (NTCL) could more than double current barge volumes, with no river improvements or fleet expansion. Furthermore, any temporary traffic overload resulting from pipeline construction could be eased by shipping from the west coast to the Beaufort.

Nevertheless, there are strong arguments for improvements to the Mackenzie River waterway. The 1987-88 Acres report demonstrated that dredging channel improvements at 26 locations would improve efficiency and reduce operating costs for current and projected traffic. The Mackenzie River remains the largest single shipping route in the Territories and will continue to be viable for many years. A resurgence of oil and gas



 $Channel\ improvements\ on\ the\ Mackenzie\ River\ {\bf have\ been}\ recommended.$

activity and/or construction of a pipeline(s) is probable. These activities could double or triple river system traffic.

There are customer concerns, particularly in the Western Arctic, about the handling and delivery of freight. There are also concerns regarding the relatively high shipping costs of bulk **petroleum** to the Western Arctic coast.

Given recent cutbacks to rail services in southern Canada, there is some justification for worry about the future of the Churchill rail line and the effects its closure would have on the Keewatin resupply.

1.5.3. Program Objectives

1. Co-ordinate Marine Facilities Programs.

Efforts must be made to co-ordinate the planning, priorizing and delivery of marine facility programs. These efforts should include government (Canadian Coast Guard, Fisheries & Oceans and G. N.W.T. Transportation) as well as carriers (NTCL, Canarctic) and major customers (oil companies, pipeline companies, DND, G. N.W.T. Government Services & G. N.W.T. Economic Development).

2. Upgrade Marine Resupply Facilities to Standard.

Substandard marine resupply facilities should be upgraded to current level-of-service standards. More work needs to be done to identify and quantify all needs. However, many of the most serious shortcomings are well known. Priority should be given to safety and environmental concerns. The following communities have been identified as high priority for improvement:

Iqaluit Pangnirtung Sanikiluaq Paulatuk Sachs Harbour Spence Bay

Rankin Inlet Repulse Bay Coppermine Gjoa Haven Holman Aklavik

3. Upgrade Local Marine Facilities to Standard.

Substandard local marine facilities should be upgraded to current level-of-service standards. Priority should be

given to safety and environmental concerns and to promoting and supporting establishment of viable commercial fisheries.

The following communities have been identified as having a high priority for improvement:

	.
Arctic Bay	Resolute
Broughton Island	Sanikiluaq
Cape Dorset	Coral Harbour
Clyde River	Rankin Inlet
Grise Fiord	Repulse Bay
Hall Beach	Whale Cove
Igloolik	Pelly Bay
Iqaluit	Spence Bay
Lake Harbour	Rae Edzo
Pangnirtung	Aklavik
Pond Inlet	

4. Mackenzie River Dredging.

Immediate action should be taken to alleviate the most serious navigational restrictions/hazards on this waterway. Six locations have been identified as having priority. Longer-term needs should be the subject of ongoing evaluation.

5. System Studies.

Five areas have been identified which warrant further study:

- 1) Keewatin resupply options
- 2) Western Arctic coast shipping costs
- 3) Marine access to Pelly Bay
- 4) Containerization/other systems approaches to cost/damage reductions.
- 5) Potential for high speed marine transportation of passengers and freight.

1.5.4 Program Schedule and Costs

The following tables show the estimated capital and maintenance costs over the next 20 years for accomplishing each of the stated program objectives. Each task may represent a single major projector a series of smaller ones.

Annual capital expenditures average \$4.2 million over the first 5 years and \$3.8 in subsequent years.

Operation and Maintenance expenditures increase from \$0.2 million to \$0.8 million per year over the 20 years.

These costs do not include Canadian Coast Guard expenditures on ice breaking escort, navigation aids, charting or on the CCG fleet or facilities.



Improved facilities will support development of the commercial fishery.

MARINE FACILITIES PROGRAM COSTS



MARINE Facilities PROGRAM CAPITAL (1990 \$000'S)

PROGRAM OBJECTIVE/TASK	current 1990/91	1991/92	1992/93	1993/94	1994/95	1995/96	Total 1996/97 2000/01	Total 2001/02 2010/1	20year TOTAL
2 Upgrade Resupply Facilities		600	1000	1000	1000	1000	5000	10000	19600
3 Upgrade Local Facilities	750	1200	1500	1500	1500	1500	7500	15000	29700
4 Mackenzie River Dredging		1000	2000	2000	2000	'2000 "	10000	10000	29000
TOTAL CAPITAL	750	2800	4500	4500	4500	4500	22500	35000	78300

MARINE FACILITIES ANNUAL OPERATIONS & MAINTENANCE (1990 \$000'S)

	current 1990/91	1991/92	1992/93	1993/94	1994/95	1995/96	Average 1996/97 ?000/01"	Average 2001/02" 2010/11 A	20year VERAGE
1 Co-ordination/Planning		100	100"	100"	100"	100	100	100"	100
2 Facility Maintenance		100	150	200	250	300	450	825	575
TOTAL 0 & M	0	200	250	300	350	400	- 550	925	675

OBJECTIVE TWO - PUSHING BACK THE ECONOMIC FRONTIERS

2.1 INTRODUCTION

The Northwest Territories Economic Strategy describes an "Economy in Transition" from a traditional landbased to a wage-based, market economy. This Strategy and the report of the Legislative Assembly's Standing Committee on the Northern Economy (the SCONE report) note that this transition has taken place in the major resource, administrative and transportation centres. Group I communities have the requisite economic, population and infrastructure base.

It is the less populated regions and group 11/111 communities which are now struggling with the transition. A growing population faces limited business and employment opportunities. The Economic Strategy focuses on education, business development, improvements in infrastructure, and northern management of our natural resources as ways of ensuring that appropriate business and employment opportunities are created and that residents of all regions can benefit from these opportunities. The Economic Strategy recognizes that "the development of the Northern transportation infrastructure is the key to development of our vast Territory".

Improving our existing transportation facilities can reduce some of the barriers to economic and social de-



The now abandoned N. WT. section of the Canol Road was constructed for military/strategic reasons.

velopment. However, vast areas of the North are simply inaccessible. If we can define accessible, in relative terms, as any area which is within 100 kilometres of allweather road or an airport, we can see that only a small fraction of the North is accessible. Even if we include seasonal access by winter road or navigable waterways, there are still vast areas outside the range of accessibility.

Pushing back our economic frontiers means providing access where none exists. It means opening new areas of the North for the responsible harvesting of renewable resources, for the development of non-renewable resources and for the promotion of tourism. It means bold initiatives to build roads into our northern hinterlands.

The northern third of this nation is a source of great national pride. It is a fundamental part of the Canadian character. But the enormous economic potential of this region is yet to be realized, let alone fully appreciated. The North can and will evolve from a financial liability to a tremendous asset in the 21" century.

Investment in the responsible development of the North is investment in the future of Canada.

2.2 BACKGROUND

The first highway built in the Northwest Territories was the Canol Road. This road connected Norman Wells to Ross River and Whitehorse in the Yukon. It was built by the United States military in 1942-43 to support construction of the Canol pipeline, which was to supply oil to the Pacific war effort. The pipeline and the N.W.T. section of the road have since been abandoned.

In 1949, the Mackenzie Highway was built along the winter tractor train route from Grimshaw, Alberta to Hay River. This move lead to the decline of the Athabasca - Slave River marine route, as Hay River became the main barge terminus for Western Arctic resupply.

In 1958 Prime Minister John Deifenbaker announced his "Northern Vision" and coined the phrase "Roads to Resources". The goal was to construct a network of highways to open Canada's Northern hinterlands for resource exploration and development. Federal assistance was provided to the provinces, while the federal government undertook an ambitious \$100 million program of road construction in the Northwest Territories and the Yukon. Even after the Conservative defeat in 1963, the Northern Roads Program continued for 20 years.

A 1965 report by the Department of Northern Affairs and National Resources (now I. N. A. C.) recommended

NORTHERN ROADS PROGRAM-20 YEAR PLAN (1965)

an ambitious 20 year plan of construction for the Yukon and Western Northwest Territories.

In the Northwest Territories, the Yellowknife Highway was completed by 1960. This was followed by connections to Pine Point (1965), Fort Smith (1969) and Fort Resolution (1975). By 1972, the Mackenzie Highway had been extended to Fort Simpson and work was under way to continue down the valley. Work was halted just south of Wrigley, largely due to concerns expressed by native residents. Efforts were then diverted to the Dempster Highway, which was completed in 1977, and the Liard Highway, opened in 1983. Under a recent agreement, G. N.W.T. will undertake completion of the Mackenzie link to Wrigley.



⁷⁸ NORTHWEST TERRITORIES TRANSPORTATION STRATEGY

The job is far from finished. The current highway network falls far short of John Diefenbaker's vision. It falls short of the federal 20 year plan of 1965.

2.3 ECONOMIC PROSPECTS FOR NEW ROADS

-'-. -

Mineral Development

Mining and mineral exploration constitutes a major component of the N.W.T. economy. The industry employs about 2,000 people in the Northwest Territories, of which 65(% are Northerners. In 1988, six operating mines produced more than \$750 million in gold, silver,



NORTHWEST TERRITORIES TRANSPORTATION STRATEGY 79

lead and zinc. Approximately \$70 million was spent on mineral exploration.

However, we have only begun to scratch the surface of the vast mineral potential in the North. Known reserves are enormous, while areas of high potential have yet to be fully explored. There is little doubt that many known ore bodies and others yet to be discovered would be in production in southern Canada.

Of the seven mines currently operating in the N.W.T., three are on all-weather highways. Two base metal (zinc/lead) mines are located directly on tidewater. This provides immediate access to cost effective marine bulk transportation for the delivery of mineral concentrates to the marketplace. Production from the more isolated Lupin and Colomac gold mines justifies the annual construction of winter roads for bulk fuel, materials and equipment resupply.

An examination of current mineral reserves and published production rates indicate that five of the currently operating seven mines have production lives of



less than 10 years. New mines must be brought into production during this decade to maintain a strong mining presence in the N.W.T. Failure to maintain a viable sector in the

Three of the N. W.T.'s producing gold mines have all-weather highway access (Nerco-Con, Yellowknife).



80 NORTHWEST TERRITORIES TRANSPORTATION STRATEGY



The N. W.T.'s two operating base metal mines are located on tidewater (Nanisivik).

N.W.T. would have profound effects on all other sectors of the economy.

Development of known reserves in the Kitikmeot Region south of Coronation Gulf is stifled by the lack of adequate transportation infrastructure. The Keewatin Region has high mineral potential. However, exploration activities are again hampered by the lack of adequate infrastructure. A recent decrease in the allocation of exploration incentives in the 1990 federal budget has already precipitated a decline in exploration activities in the N.W.T. over past levels.



Five of the N.W.T. seven mines have estimated reserves for less than 10 years of operation.

A recent study by the Institute of Resource Studies at Queens University concluded that economic mineral deposits are much more easily discovered and developed in northern Canada than in the traditional mining regions of southern Canada, This is the result of the relatively unexplored nature of the mineral rich Greenstone Belts in the North, the thin cover of overburden and the high probability of discovering shallower and less costly ore bodies in northern regions. The major hindrance to northern mining operations is the cost of transportation. Plant, materials and personnel must be brought into the production site and product must be shipped out to the marketplace.

Many of the defined mineral properties in the N.W.T. would go into production if all-weather roads were provided. However, none by themselves justify investment in the hundreds of kilometres of road required. Providing road access will stimulate mining and exploration, creating hundreds of direct mining positions and possibly thousands of jobs in the support sectors.

Oil and Gas

The Northwest Territories has substantial known and potential reserves of oil and gas. The best known of these is the Beaufort Sea/Mackenzie Delta area. This area is not yet producing, although about \$4.5 billion has been spent on exploration, and current reserves are estimated at over 9 billion barrels of oil and 2 trillion cubic metres of natural gas. Construction of a gas pipeline costing in the range of \$4 billion and/or an oil pipeline at \$6.5 billion is being considered.

Norman Wells has been producing since the 1920's. A major expansion of the oilfield and construction of a



NORTHWEST TERRITORIES TRANSPORT.ATION STRATEGY 81

pipeline south boosted production to over 6 million barrels in 1985 and 11 million barrels by 1988.

Other producing fields include Bent Horn in the High Arctic, which ships relatively small quantities of oil (250,000 barrels per year) to eastern Canadian refineries, and Pointed Mountain, which has estimated gas reserves for 5 to 10 years at 200 million cubic metres per year.

Other identified gas reserves include those delineated in the High Arctic - Queen Elizabeth Islands, the Cameron Hills and the Liard District. Significant areas of future potential hydrocarbon development include Lancaster Sound (oil) and the Hudson Bay area (oil & gas).



-'-. -

About \$4.5 billion has been spent exploring for Beaufort Sea oil and gas.

REGIONS OF HIGH POTENTIAL FOR HYDROCARBON (OIL& GAS) DEVELOPMENT



82 NORTHWEST TERRITORIES TRANSPORTATION STRATEGY



The oil and gas industry is less reliant on all-weather highways than is the mining industry. Highways can reduce costs for resupply of exploration/production activities and provide access for the delivery of pipeline construction supplies and for pipeline maintenance. Maintenance now performed by winter road and air access would benefit by all-weather road access.

The Norman Wells pipeline was completed in 1985.

Because of the geotechnical difficulties inherent in constructing pipelines over permafrost terrain, future construction activities would likely be performed exclusively during the winter period. The Norman Wells pipeline was constructed utilizing winter roads and the construction of a future pipeline(s) in the Mackenzie corridor would also likely be undertaken utilizing a system of winter roads.

Tourism

Tourism is a growth industry in the N.W.T. Summer pleasure travel expenditures increased by a factor of three in less than 10 years to \$31 million in 1988. This growth trend is expected to continue as the estimated market potential is more than 5 times the existing traffic. World trends to increase leisure and recreation will further enhance this potential.

Upgrading existing transportation facilities and services along with marketing and training will help to realize this potential. New roads into the hinterlands will increase this potential further. Road connections forming a loop or with an 'exotic' terminus (eg. the Arctic Ocean) are considered especially attractive to the motoring tourist.





The scenery, culture and wildlife of the N.W.T. are major tourist attractions.



NORTHWEST TERRITORIES TRANSPORTATION STRATEGY 83

Renewable Resources

The Economic Strategy notes that there are substantial untapped sustainable commercial yields of fish, lumber and game.

These resources are small in value relative to the nonrenewable resource potential. However, they are important in terms of community-based employment and represent opportunities for import substitution.

The expenditure of hundreds of millions of dollars in road access to these resources can hardly be justified by their potential harvest value. However, road construction can, as a spin-off benefit, provide access to these resources and reduce shipping costs.



Only a fraction of the N.W.'T.renewable resource potential has been tapped.

REGIONS OF HIGH POTENTIAL FOR COMMERCIAL RENEWABLE RESOURCE DEVELOPMENT



⁸⁴ NORTHWEST TERRITORIES TRANSPORTATION STRATEGY

Employment

Road construction and subsequent maintenance results in considerable employment. Every 100 million dollars of construction creates over 700 person years of employment. At least 30 cents of every dollar is realized in direct employment benefits. A large proportion of employment is in unskilled, apprenticeship and trades categories, and considerable training opportunities exist. The wages paid will generate income tax revenues and reduce dependence on social assistance. Spending of new disposable incomes will generate other jobs in the retail, construction and service sectors.

The potential employment benefits to Northern residents are the greatest in areas of high unemployment.

PUSHING BACK THE ECONOMIC FRONTIERS

The benefits are also greater if a steady, moderate level of ongoing employment is provided, rather than the short-term, high level of activity characterized by a mega-project.

Living Costs and Mobility

Providing roads to communities will significantly reduce the costs of living and doing business. In addition to the communities served directly, the costs in more remote communities can be reduced as roads are extended north and as new, closer transportation hubs are encouraged. For example... road to Rankin Inlet would likely result in the growth of this community as a transportation hub, lowering resupply costs for the



NORTHWEST TERRITORIES 'TRANSPORTATION STRATEGY 85

whole region. A road to the Arctic Coast would similarly reduce costs for the Central Arctic region.

Lower transportation costs will improve the mobility and freedom to move, particularly in more remote communities.

The benefits of road access will increase in direct proportion to the growing population. New roads will also support the economic transition of the less advantaged group II and III communities.

2.4 POTENTIAL NEW ROADS

Bearing in mind the economic prospects of the various frontier regions, four major new road projects are proposed within the N.W.T. A fifth road, connecting Wood Buffalo National Park and Fort Smith to the Alberta highway system at Fort Mackay is also of considerable interest to Northerners. Each has varying potential for stimulating activity in the non-renewable resource, renewable resource and tourism sectors. Each would have impacts on employment and living costs.

These five projects are described briefly:

1. Mackenzie Highway Extension to Inuvik

This project has been on the drawing board for many years, and has generally been regarded as the next logical step in highway system expansion in the Western Arctic.

The route could slightly improve access to areas of high mineral potential along the N.W. T. -Yukon border. However, access to this region has generally been through the Yukon, via the Canol and Nahanni Range roads. In the oil and gas sector, a Mackenzie Valley highway would likely help stimulate exploration activity and would certainly reduce the costs of pipeline construction and operation. It would also shorten the distance and reduce costs for road resupply of Mackenzie Delta/Beaufort Sea exploration and development.

This route is regarded as showing high potential for tourism development. The link would create a loop from the Yukon and Alaska via the Dempster Highway. This would attract a share from these two market areas and boost the overall tourism traffic.

The main attraction for renewable resources would be access to the forest reserves of the valley. The con-

86 NORTHWEST TERRITORIES TRANSPORTATION STRATEGY

struction of this route would provide considerable training and employment opportunities for the smaller, less developed communities in the region. It would also further fuel the economies of the more developed centres of Yellowknife, Hay River, Norman Wells and Inuvik. Living costs would be reduced for all valley communities north of Wrigley.

The cost estimate for construction of the 804 kilometres from Wrigley to the Dempster Highway is \$417 million (1989 dollars). The annual O & M cost would be \$7.6 million per year, slightly under 2% of capital.

2. Inuvik - Tuktoyaktuk

Also on the drawing board, this route was planned to support oil and gas exploration activities based in Tuktoyaktuk. Although activity declined in the eighties, this is regarded as a temporary setback. The Beaufort will no doubt become a significant oil and gas producer as and when demand and prices warrant.

It has recently been suggested that an alternative route to the Beaufort Sea coast should be considered. This route would connect the Dempster to the Stokes Point or King Point area west of the Mackenzie Delta. From an oil and gas development perspective, such a route would access deeper water and be closer to the areas of highest development potential.

New road access to the Mackenzie Delta region would have limited impact on potential mineral development. Although not yet well defined, the Beaufort Sea appears to have promising potential for fishery development. The Tuktoyaktuk area is considered to have a significant tourism potential. Substantial regional employment benefits will result. Living cost reductions will affect the population of Tuktoyaktuk.

The preliminary cost estimate for the 160 kilometre route is \$160 million (1989 dollars). Ongoing O & M at 2% of capital would be \$3.2 million per year.

3. Arctic Coast Highway

A route has been proposed extending north from Yellowknife to the Arctic Coast, connecting currently delineated base metal and precious metal deposits and traversing areas of high potential. This proposed route is regarded by industry, the federal government (1. N.A.C. and E. M. R.) and the G. N.W.T. Department of Energy, Mines and Petroleum Resources as having the



An Arctic Coast Highway accessing enormous mineral deposits, would also have considerable tourism potential.

highest potential for stimulating new mineral production and exploration activity in the N.W.T.

The Canadian Arctic shipping industry has developed the capacity to effectively support current mining operations in the Eastern Arctic. Canada has also developed expertise in shipping in the Arctic ice environment. Road access, combined with sea access at the coastal terminus, would greatly enhance the mineral development potential of this region.

The scenery, wildlife, waterways and sport fishing potential of the region would be very attractive for tourism development.

This region is largely unpopulated and the route would not provide direct access to any existing communities. However, the northern road terminus would almost certainly develop as a road-sea-air transshipment hub, improving access and reducing costs for the whole Central Arctic region.

An alternative routing to a northern terminus closer to Coppermine should also be considered. This would be more attractive from the perspective of employment and mobility for that community, but less attractive in terms of base metal shipping.

The route consists of 3 segments:

	(Cost -\$ Milli	on
Segment	Length (km)	Capital	Annual O&M
1. Yellowknife to Lupin	450	310	6.2
2. Lupin to Izok Lake	80	55	1.1
3. Izok Lake to Coast	340	235	4.7
TOTAL	870	600	12.0

4. Keewatin Road

This route would connect the coastal communities of the Keewatin to the National Highway System and traverse areas of high mineral potential. The route has 3 major segments:

- la. Gillam Manitiba to 60th parallel
- lb. 60th parallel to Arviat
 - 2. Arviat to Baker Lake Community Connections
 - 3. Great Slave Lake to Keewatin Route

The first segment offers high tourism potential and access to fisheries and would move the highway terminus into the region. An alternative route could be considered from northern Saskatchewan. This route would traverse areas of higher mineral potential.

The second segment would provide inter-community connections, increasing mobility and reducing resupply costs. It would also provide mineral area access, enhanced tourism potential and access to freshwater and coastal fisheries.

The third segment would also traverse areas of high mineral, tourism and fishery potential.

.411 project sections would provide high employment opportunity, although the maximum benefits to the underdeveloped Keewatin communities would come from construction and maintenance in the areas nearest these communities.

Taken together, this route would provide access to enormous mineral potential and would provide a highly attractive tourism route. Combined with the Mackenzie Highway, it would create an Arctic Trans-Canada Highway.

As a large portion of the north-south route is within Manitoba, this project would obviously require the participation of that province. The section lengths and costs are:

	с	ost -\$ Mill	ion
Section	Length (km)	Capital	Annual O&M
la. Gillam Manitoba to 60 th			
parallel	456	410	5.1
lb. 60 th parallel to Arviat	191	160	1.6
2. Arviat to Baker Lake	725	550	5.9
3. Great Slave to Keewatin	1200	840	9.6
Subtotal N.W.T.	2116	1550	17.1
TOTAL	2572	1960	22.2

5. Fort Smith - Fort MacKay Road

This route would provide a more direct link from the Fort Smith area to the northern Alberta highway system and would provide all-weather access to the northern Alberta community of Fort Chipewyan.

There was some interest in this route, or an alternative connection to John D'or Prairie, when development of a Slave River hydro-electric project was under consideration in Alberta. However, this project has been shelved and the recent Northern Alberta Transportation System Study does not place a high priority on development of all-weather road access to the area.

From a Northwest Territories perspective, such a route would have significant tourism potential since it would form a road loop which includes the Wood Buffalo National Park. It would also provide employment benefits and reduce costs for residents of the Fort Smith area.

Alberta Transportation estimates the total construction cost at approximately \$112 million for the 375 kilometre route.

The future of this road is somewhat problematic since the main source of interest is in the N. W. T., while the route is entirely within Alberta.

Summary

The total cost of all five projects is over \$3 billion (including \$400 million in Manitoba and \$112 million in Alberta). These highways would add 4000 kilometres to the N.W.T. highway system.

It is unrealistic to assume that the major N.W.T. projects can be justified for renewable resource development.

Some offer strong arguments in the long-term for development of tourism and/or community access. The Fort Smith connection may eventually be justified by Slave River hydro development in Alberta.

The potential benefits of these roads will include mineral and oil and gas exploration and development, increased tourism and renewable resource development. The construction of the roads and the economic activity which is stimulated in all sectors will generate considerable employment. All these roads have the potential to reduce living costs for N.W.T. residents.

In qualitative terms, we can compare the potential benefits of each route for each of these sectors. The following table illustrates the relative potential impact of each route on the mineral, oil and gas, tourism and renewable resource sectors as well as the potential for providing employment and reducing living costs for Northerners.

Quantification of these benefits will require considerable further study. Most routes have a high potential for tourism development. What does this mean in absolute terms? Are the potential tourism benefits significant compared to the cost of a road? Are they high compared to a high mineral potential?

If we examine the current Gross Domestic Product (GDP), we get an indication of the Northwest Territories economic base. The estimated value of N.W.T. exports is even more telling. Minerals dominate exports. followed by oil and gas and tourism.

Like it or not, the main economic justification for the enormous investments suggested will have to be found in the non-renewable resource potentials of these regions. Western Arctic oil and gas and Mackenzie,

Sector	Mackenzie -Inuvik	Inuvik -Tuk	Arctic coast	Keewatin South	Keewatin West	Fort Smith Fort MacKay
Minerals	Med.	Low	V High	High	Med.	Low
Oil & Gas	Med.	Med.	Low	Low	Low	Low
Tourism	High	High	High	High	Med.	High
Ren. Res.	Med.	Med.	Med.	High	High	Med.
Employment	High	High	Med.	High	High	Med.
Living Costs	Med.	Med.	Med.	High	Med.	Med.

ECONOMIC PROSPECTS OF POTENTIAL NEW ROADS

Keewatin and Baffin region minerals will likely dominate N.W.T. exports well into (and perhaps through) the twenty-first century.

These developments will likely proceed eventually. We must ensure that they do so in an orderly and responsible manner. This means ensuring that our environment is treated with respect and that development proceeds in a way which will complement the management of renewable resources and tourism potential. It means ensuring that Northern residents benefit from the resulting employment, business and revenue opportunities. Some projects will very likely require negotiations (for the first time in the N.W.T.) with private land owners, as land claims are settled.



Distribution of the GDP (By Sector - Percent of GDP, 1989)

ESTIMATED VALUE OF EXPORTS



1,988/89 (\$ Millions')

2.5 PROGRAM OBJECTIVES

1. Agreement-In-Principle

The first objective is to obtain an understanding of the importance and the eventual inevitability of major investment in new highway construction in the North. This starts with territorial public and political support. We must then obtain national support through federal and provincial consultations. Without a general understanding and support, there is little likelihood that these projects can successfully compete with other priorities.

2. Detailed Studies

Some detailed engineering studies have been conducted on the Mackenzie Valley Highway. Other routes have had preliminary, somewhat cursory, study only. An immediate commitment is required to commence detailed socio-economic, environmental and engineering studies and public consultation. This will lead to alternate route selection, proposed priorities and schedules and more accurate cost estimates.

3. Implementation

Implementation cannot commence until adequate studies and consultation have been completed. This may be possible within 5 years. It is recommended that winter roads be phased in earlier, particularly in the Keewatin. All-weather roads will take many years to plan, design and construct. Seasonal winter roads will provide an interim improvement in community and renewable resource access, encourage mineral exploration and support the necessary preliminary engineering work for all-weather road design.



Seasonal winter roads will provide improved access, pending completion of all-weather roads.

It is recommended that these projects proceed in parallel, rather than in series. The construction work should be spread over at least two projects at any given time and at different locations within each project. This will ensure the highest possible employment and business benefit to the North and the least possible negative economic/social impact. Attacking these as a series of mega-projects would result in a short term boombust cycle, with most of the benefits going to 'migrant' construction businesses and labour force, and little time or patience for training.

2.6 PROGRAM SCHEDULE AND COSTS

The total capital cost of the four N.W.T. routes would exceed \$2.7 billion. The Keewatin north-south route would require expenditure in Manitoba of \$410 million. The Fort Smith - Fort MacKay road would require ex-

CAPITAL COST ESTIMATES - NEW ROADS

Route **\$ Million** km Mackenzie - Inuvik 417 804 **lnuvik** - Tuktoyaktuk 160 160 Arctic Coast 870 600 Keewatin Inter-Community 550 725 Arviat-Manitoba 160 191 840 1200 East-West Subtotal N.W.T. 2727 3950 456 Keewatin-Manitoba 410Fort Smith-Alberta 112 375 TOTAL 4781 3249

penditure of \$112 million, entirely within the province of Alberta.

The proposed capital program would include three to five years of initial detailed studies, with implementation expenditures phasing in and increasing to a level of \$125 million per year.

At this rate the total capital expenditures of 1.8 billion over 20 years would be adequate to complete only 2/3 of the proposed network. If all projects proceeded, it would take about 30 years to complete the program.

The schedule and costs do not include proposed work in Manitoba or Alberta.

Operation and maintenance costs would phase in as road sections are completed. Annual O & M costs are estimated at 2% of the cumulative capital.

MAJOR NEW ROADS PROGRAM COSTS



NEW ROADS PROGRAM CAPITAL (1990 \$000'S)

PROGRAM OBJECTIVE/TASK 2 Detailed Studies	current 1990/91	1991/92 1000	1992/93 2000	1993/94 3000	1994/95 2000	1995/96 2000	Total 1996/97 2000/01	Total 2001/02 2010/1 1	20year TOTAL 10000
3 Implementation					10000	20000	525000	1250000	1805000
TOTAL CAPITAL	0	1000	2000	3000	12000	22000	525000	1250000	1815000

NEW ROADS ANNUAL OPERATIONS& MAINTENANCE (1990 \$000'S)

	current 1990/91	1991/92	1992/93	1993/94	1994/95	1995/96	Average 1996/97 2000/0 1	Average 2001/02 2010/1 1 A	20 year AVERAGE
] Coordination/Planning		200	200	300	500	800	2000	2400	1800
2 Facility Maintenance							2000	5300	3150
TOTAL O & M	0	200	200	300	500	800	4000	7700	4950

OBJECTIVE THREE - FILLING THE GAPS - Transportation Subsidies

3.1 INTRODUCTION

Background

We know that transportation costs in the North are very high. Gross expenditures on the transportation services in the N.W.T. exceed \$200 million.

The issue of transportation costs has three basic dimensions:

1. High Absolute Costs

In the Northwest Territories, we have 0.2% of Canada's population dispersed over 1/3 of Canada's land mass. We share borders with six provinces and one territory. This naturally results in higher costs to travel between



Transportation costs in the North are high in both absolute and relative terms.

92 NORTHWEST TERRITORIES TRANSPORTATION STRATEGY

communities, to import goods and materials and to export products. Our sources and our markets are simply farther away.

2. High Relative Costs

To compound the problem of distance, the North has smaller, dispersed markets, higher operating costs and an underdeveloped transportation infrastructure. Not only do we have to move people and goods over longer distances, but the rates are higher (cost per passenger-kilometre or tonne-kilometre).

3. Regional Inequities

The high costs of transportation do not affect all areas of the Northwest Territories equally. The Mackenzie Valley is less remote from sources and markets and has more traffic and better transportation facilities than does the rest of the N.W.T. As a result, both the total costs and the rates are generally lower.

We can see the compounding effects of these factors when we compare transportation cost and rates within the North and between the North and the South. We find that:

- . Overall transportation rates and costs are higher in off-highway communities.
- Air (travel and freight) rates are higher outside the Mackenzie Valley.
- Air costs are highest in the Baffin and Kitikmeot.
- Surface transportation costs (barge, ship, rail and/ or truck), for shipping cargo and bulk fuel are highest in the Kitikmeot and Keewatin.

The effects of high transportation costs and rates include restrictions in mobility, social interaction, education, employment and business opportunities.

High costs discourage tourism and the development of our renewable and non-renewable resources. Dependence on social assistance is high, as are the costs of providing it. The cost for delivery of a whole range of public programs and services is extremely high.



Rates in smaller more remote communities **are** higher (Lake Harbour).

Current Subsidy Programs

These problems are, to some extent, mitigated by a variety of direct and indirect transportation subsidies. Assistance is available for medical, educational, recreational, vacation and employment purposes. There are direct transportation subsidies for the few communities which rely solely on air transportation. Some renewable resource harvests are subsidized. Public sector employees receive isolated post/settlement allowances while major industries pay higher salaries to compensate for higher living costs. Housing, heating and utility costs are highly subsidized in more remote communities, either by employers or through public housing programs. There is some tax relief through the northern residents deduction. Social assistance payments are indexed to the cost of living.

It has been estimated that a large proportion of air travel is paid for by government, in one way or another. Furthermore, government picks up the cost for a large proportion of the fuel and materials shipped to more



Larger Western Arctic communities benefit from shorter distances and highway access (Yellowknife).

remote regions. Direct and indirect government expenditures on transportation services are enormous.

So, What's the Problem?

So why do we need more transportation subsidies? Aren't we just speaking of government subsidizing itself? The current subsidy system has four main problems:

1. Inequity

Subsidies are not universal. Many of these programs are only available to certain employment/income groups. Some are not available to small businesses or their employees.

2. Mobility/Isolation

Although 'necessary' travel such as medical evacuations is subsidized for all residents, inter-community and inter-regional travel can be prohibitively expensive for unsponsored individuals. For example, an economy class return trip from Pond Inlet to the nearest city, Montreal, would cost \$8000 for a family of four. This leads to a feeling of isolation from the mainstream of Canadian society.

3. Imbalance

Transportation of goods is generally based on weight. The transportation premium is therefore exaggerated on higher weight/value items. For example, the price of enough mix to make a litre of sugary 'fruit flavoured' beverage is 64 cents in Yellowknife. Weighing less than 0.1 kg, the price rises only 30% to 83 cents in Iqaluit. Meanwhile, the price of a litre (1 kg) of milk which costs \$1.17 in Yellowknife, rises by 168'% to \$3.13 in Iqaluit. Both items have a price premium of approximately \$2/kg in Iqaluit. Unfortunately, the impact on the price of milk, fresh or frozen fruit, juices, vegetables and eggs is much higher than it is on flavoured beverages, chocolate bars, cookies, sugared cereals and other 'junk' foods.

4. Tourism

Governments and major industries provide their employees (and families) with annual, or more frequent, assistance to travel south for a holiday. Yet little is done to reduce costs for tourists to come north. Current air

travel costs, particularly in the east, discourage all but the wealthiest and most determined 'adventurers'.

In summary, the current subsidy regimes respond to a variety of specific target groups. A cursory review of existing programs has identified some sixty federal and territorial government programs with a transportation subsidy component. Direct and indirect transportation subsidies exceed \$100 million. We are not addressing the problem in a co-ordinated or comprehensive manner.

3.2 PROGRAM PROPOSAL

It is proposed to develop and implement an overall transportation subsidy program which will narrow regional disparities in transportation rates and reduce costs to more equitable levels. The obvious target will be off-highway communities.

Further detailed analysis of options and costs will be required. However, it is known that a major beneficiary will be government departments and agencies. The net cost will therefore be substantially less than the program cost.

Close consultations will be required with the transportation sector and the Government of Canada. A primary consideration in final recommendations will be simplicity of administration.

Pending further analysis, program net costs are estimated at \$10 million.



-

Transportation costs raise the prices for healthy perishable foods.

OBJECTIVE FOUR - EXCELLENCE IN TRANSPORTATION PROGRAMS

4.1 DOING THINGS RIGHT

The first three strategic objectives describe what we need to do. Our strategic objectives of upgrading existing infrastructure, expanding our highway system and rationalizing transportation subsidies will guide us to accomplishing our goal.

Doing things right means constant improvement in effectiveness and efficiency. It means being aware of a social, economic and physical environment and the impacts, both positive and negative, that transportation programs can have. It means improving our service to the public.

4.2 PROGRAM OBJECTIVES

1. Public Safety/Service

Providing safe facilities for public transportation is paramount. The government must continue to promote public awareness programs in such areas as seat belt use, defensive driving, vehicle safety and substance abuse. We must also monitor, and improve where necessary, legislation and regulation under the Vehicles Act, the Public Highways Act, Transportation of Dangerous Goods and National Safety Code. We must continue also to improve highway conditions, winter and ice road safety and highway signage.

Efforts must also continue in improving service to the public. For example, improvements in access to testing, licensing and renewals must be made.

2. Sustainable Development

We must, of course, comply with legislation, regulations and policies established for environmental protection. The department must be vigilant in areas such as quarry and pit management, water crossings, route selection and habitat protection.



Any development must ensure protection of our renewable resources.

We should go beyond simple compliance and where possible, enhance our physical environment and support efforts in sustainable development of renewable resources. Tourism potentials can be enhanced through route selection and roadside improvements.

3. Integration

We must examine all transportation options from a local and regional perspective, ensuring that federal, territorial, local government and private sector plans are co-ordinated. This includes sensitivity to inter-modal competition and displacement. We must look for more effective/efficient solutions to transportation challenges.

4. Opportunities for Northerners

The size, distribution and scheduling of projects will be tailored to maximize opportunities for Northern businesses and workers and to minimize leakage. Contracting policies will further enhance Northern content. Training programs and hiring policies will promote Northern employment in construction, maintenance and operation of transportation facilities. The Strategy will provide thousands of jobs in professional, paraprofessional, trades and support areas. This should encourage individuals to seek careers in these areas

and provide opportunities for training, apprenticeships and long term employment.

5. Regional Disparities

The methods for evaluating benefits and setting priorities must continue to include factors for regional and local disparities in employment and access to transportation services. The Benefit/Cost analysis used includes factors for regional unemployment and mobility in determining potential benefits.

6. Research and Development

We must continue to research and develop new and better ways of designing, constructing and maintaining transportation facilities. Arctic marine research and development, ice bridge construction and ice strength evaluation are examples of current initiatives. We can also benefit from exchange of ideas and experience with other agencies and nations. Participation in the Roads and Transportation Association of Canada and National Research Council efforts, as well as involvement in selected international associations and exchange programs on Arctic engineering, will ensure that we are taking advantage of the most current technology.

4.3 COSTS

The proposed budget for this objective amounts to less than 1% of total transportation expenditures. It includes \$1 million per year in capital for research and development initiatives plus \$1 million per year for training and improvements in public services, such as testing and licensing.



We must ensure that the benefits of investment are available to Northerners.

Transportation Strategy - Economic Spin Offs Scenerio 4,5,6, & 7

- -----

- -----

Table 1.Incremental Annual Sales and Expenditures Resulting From Improvements
and New Facilities.

Estimated Expenditures (1990 \$'s)

_~

•

	Incremental		Incremental					
Annu	al Sales or Expenditures	Resulting	Percentage					
	From Improvements an	nd	Increase					
	New Facilities							
	(\$'000's)							
Air System Improvements								
All Personal Expenditures	\$10,824							
Arts and Crafts Sales	570							
lotal Personal Expenditure		\$11,394	10%					
Jocks Improvements								
Renewable Resources	1,500							
		1,500						
Highway Improvements								
All Personal Expenditures	6,365							
Arts and Crafts Sales	335							
Fotal Personal Expenditure		6,700	30%					
Highway (New Construction)								
MacKenzie Highway Extension (to Inuvik							
AH Personal Exper	nditures 297,015							
Arts and Crafts Sal	es 15,632							
Arctic Coast Highway								
All Personal Exper	nditures 4,700							
Arts and Crafts Sal	les 250							
Renewable Resour	ces 50							
Keewatin Road								
All Personal Exper	nditures 62.976							
Arts and Crafts Sal	les 3.350							
Renewable Resour	ces 670							
Fotal Personal Expenditure		384,643	1736%					
Docks (New Construction)								
Renewable Resources	3,500							
Tourism	500							
[ncreased Sales		4,000						
 Total		\$407.737						

Note: Air Travel personal expenditures is estimated to be \$114 million and highway travel ransportation Strategy

at \$22 million with no improvement or new facilities, for the year 2010. This represents a 4% annual growth rate in the number of travelers and their expenditures.

	Capital Costs	O&M
Parks	6,000,000	1,200,000
Pull offs	2,900,000	270,000
Small Business	6,000,000	750,000
 _Total	14,900,000	2,220,000

Table 2.GNWT Estimated Expenditures for New Facilites and ServicesTo Service New Road Construction

Notes and Assumptions:

- 1) 1989 Air traffic estimates of 50,000 visitors/year and expenditures of \$1000/person.
- 1989 Survey of vehicles to the NW'T. In total there was roughly 14,000 visitor/year entering the NWT and expenditures of \$700/person. Arts and Crafts account for 5% of total personal expenditures. This amount in displayed in all sceneries.
- 3) Appproximately 1.2 parks and 4 roadside pull offs were estimated per 200 kilometres. This approximates current density of these facilities.
- 4) Annual visitor traffic to the **NWT** for both road and air doubles by the year 2010 with no add itional construction or improvement. This is based on an annual 4% increase in traffic.
- 5) Renewable Resources Division indicate overall value of exports primarily for fish and caribou quotas available. Baffin fisheries resulting from docks etc. will produce between \$2 million to \$5 million annually through the ability to off load and process offshore fisheries species.
- 6) Small business comprise of gas station/restaurants establishments.
- 7) Only direct expenditures have been estimated. Indirect and induced expenditures will have to be determined through the **NWT** Economic Model, as will induced investment.

Transportation Strategy